TEX-AN NG Communications Technology Services Agreement

Between

The State of Texas, acting by and through the Texas Department of Information Resources

and

Skyfiber, Inc. (Vendor)

Table of Contents

TEX-AN NG Communications Technology Services Agreement	1
Preamble	1
Article 1. Introduction	
Article 2. Contract Documents.	
Article 3. Term	
Article 4. Relationship among DIR, Vendor, other TEX-AN NG Vendors,	
Authorized End Users and Customers	3
Article 5. Awarded Services	
Article 6. Notices	6
Article 7. Contract Amendments	7
Article 8 Miscellaneous	
Authority to Execute	8
Exhibit A. Definitions	A-1
Article 1. Introduction	A-3
Article 2. Definitions	A-3
Exhibit B. Terms and Conditions	B-1
Article 1. Introduction	B-3
Article 2. Availability of Appropriated Funds.	
Article 3. General Terms and Conditions	B-5
Article 4. Vendor Personnel Management	B-9
Article 5. Governing Law and Regulations	
Article 6. Service Levels and Performance Measurement	B-14
Article 7. Amendments	
Article 8. Audit and Financial Compliance.	B-15
Article 9. Terms and Conditions of Vendor Billing and DIR and Customer Payme	
Article 10. Disclosure and Confidentiality of Information.	
Article 11. Remedies and Disputes	
Article 12. Assurances and Certifications	
Article 13. Representations, Warranties and Covenants	
Article 14. Intellectual Property.	
Article 15. Liability	
Article 16. Transition Plan for Expiration of the CTSA.	
Article 17. End of Contract-Life Assignment.	B-47
Exhibit C. Descriptions, Rates To DIR, Prices for direct sales transactions and related telecommunications fees and surcharges for Awarded Service	es C-1
Article 1. Introduction	
Article 1. Infloduction	
Article 3. Methodology for Updating Associated Attachments	
Article 4. Documents Referenced in Exhibit C	
Attachment C-1. Tables for the Contents	
Exhibit D. Performance Management	
Article 1. Introduction	
Article 2. Performance Management Contractual Principles	
Article 3. Methodology for Updating Associated Attachment D-1	
Article 4. Documents Referenced in <i>Exhibit D</i>	

Atta	chment D-1. Tables reflecting SLAs per Service Awarded	D-6
Exhibit E.	Reporting	E-1
	le 1. Introduction	
	le 2. Reporting Contractual Principles.	
Artic	le 3. Frequency of Reports	E-5
	le 4. Methodology for Updating Reporting Requirements.	
	le 5. Documents Referenced in Exhibit E	
	Plans	
	le 1. Introduction	
	le 2. Contractual Principles	
	le 3. Methodology for Updating Associated Plans	
	le 4. Documents Referenced in Exhibit F.	
	chments F-1 through F-21	
Exhibit G	Insurance	G-1
	le 1. Introduction	
	le 2. Insurance Contractual Principles.	G-3
Artic	cle 3. Methodology for Updating Associated Exhibit G Attachments and Plans.	G-4
Artic	le 4. Documents Referenced in Exhibit G.	
	chment G-1. Vendor's Certificate of Insurance.	
Exhibit H.	Form of TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement	H-1
	le 1. Introduction	
	le 2. Contractual Principles.	
	le 3. Methodology for Updating Associated Exhibit Attachmentle 4. Documents Referenced in Exhibit H.	
	chment H-1. TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement	
	chment H-2. TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement – Standard Terms and Conditions.	
Fachibit I		
EXNIBIT I.	HUB Subcontracting Plan	I-1
Table of Exhi	bits	
Exhibit A.	Definitions	A.1
Exhibit B.	Terms and Conditions	B.1
Exhibit C.	Descriptions, Rates to DIR, Prices for direct sales transactions and related telecommunications fees and surcharges for Awarded Services	C.1
Exhibit D.	Performance Management	D.1
Exhibit E.	Reporting	E.1
Exhibit F.	Plans	F.1
Exhibit G.	Insurance	G.1
Exhibit H.	Form of TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement	H.1
Exhibit I.	HUB Subcontracting Plan	I.1

TEX-AN NG Communications Technology Services Agreement

This TEX-AN NG Communications Technology Services Agreement is entered into by and between the State of Texas, acting by and through the Texas Department of Information Resources ("DIR"), with its principal place of business at 300 West 15th Street, Suite 1300, Austin, Texas 78701, and Skyfiber, Inc. ("Vendor"), with a principal place of business at 3125 South Texas Avenue, Suite 1900, Bryan, TX 77802.

Preamble.

WHEREAS, in accordance with the laws of the State, DIR issued the Request for Offers for TEX-AN Next Generation (TEX-AN NG) on the Texas Comptroller of Public Accounts' Electronic State Business Daily Website, RFO number DIR—TEX-AN NG—001 (the RFO);

WHEREAS, in response to the RFO, Vendor submitted Vendor's Response, dated September 24, 2010, as revised, amended and supplemented thereafter (the "Response");

WHEREAS, based on the Response, DIR and Vendor have engaged in extensive negotiations, discussions and due diligence that have culminated in the formation of the contractual relationship described in this TEX-AN NG Communications Technology Services Agreement (hereinafter CTSA or Contract); and

NOW THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual promises and covenants contained herein, and for other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, DIR and Vendor (collectively, the "Parties" and each, a "Party") hereby agree as follows:

Article 1. Introduction.

Section 1.1 Provision, Performance and Management by Vendor.

DIR desires that certain Communications Technology Services procured in accordance with state law (pursuant to Chapter 2170, Texas Government Code) be provided, performed and managed by Vendor as and to the extent described in this CTSA. Vendor has carefully reviewed DIR's requirements, has performed all due diligence it deems necessary, and desires to deploy, perform and manage such communications technology Services for DIR, the Customers, Authorized End Users and, as required, other TEX-AN NG Vendors and TEX-AN 2000 Providers.

Section 1.2 Vendor's Experience and Qualifications.

The Vendor represents and warrants that it is an established provider of communications technology Services as awarded under this CTSA and has the skills, qualifications, expertise, financial resources and experience necessary to provide the communications technology Services, plans, reports and other deliverables described in this CTSA.

Section 1.3 Definitions.

Except as otherwise expressly provided in this CTSA, all capitalized terms (including derivatives of such terms) used in this CTSA shall have the meanings ascribed to them in *Exhibit A Definitions*; provided however, that any such defined terms, if not capitalized herein, shall have the same meaning as the defined term unless the context or industry usage require a different meaning. Words having well-known technical or trade meanings shall be accorded such meaning, unless expressly defined otherwise herein. Uncapitalized terms or phrases are to be given their usual meaning.

Article 2. Contract Documents.

Section 2.1 Definition.

This CTSA includes each of the Exhibits and Attachments attached to this CTSA ,which are hereby incorporated into and deemed part of this CTSA, and unless otherwise expressly stated all references to this CTSA shall include the Exhibits and Attachments. A listing of the Exhibits and Attachments is included in the Table of Contents.

Section 2.2 Compliance with Procurement Laws.

This CTSA is the result of compliance with applicable procurement laws of the State. DIR issued a solicitation on the Comptroller of Public Accounts' Electronic State Business Daily, Request for Offer (RFO) DIR–TEX-AN NG–001, on August 11, 2010, for TEX-AN Next Generation Communications Technology Services. Vendor responded to the opportunity and DIR and Vendor have engaged in extensive negotiations, discussions and due diligence that have culminated in the formation of the contractual relationship described in this CTSA. Upon execution of all CTSAs arising from the RFO, a notice of award for RFO DIR–TEX-AN NG–001 shall be posted by DIR on the Electronic State Business Daily.

Section 2.3 Order of Precedence.

In the event of any conflict or contradiction between or among the TEX-AN NG Communications Technology Services Agreement elements, the documents will control in the following order of precedence:

- (a) The CTSA (this document), and all amendments thereto,
- (b) Exhibit A Definitions to the CTSA, and all amendments thereto,
- (c) Exhibit B Terms and Conditions to the CTSA, and all amendments thereto,
- (d) All other Exhibits to the CTSA, and all amendments thereto.
- (e) Attachments to the CTSA, and all amendments thereto.
- (f) Appendices to the CTSA, and all amendments thereto;
- (g) The Vendor's Initial Response to the RFO, dated September 24, 2010, and incorporated by reference herein.
- (h) The RFO Number DIR-TEX-AN NG-001, as amended and clarified by the Vendor questions and the DIR official responses, and incorporated by reference herein.

Article 3. Term.

Section 3.1 Initial Term.

The initial Term of this CTSA shall commence as of 12:00:01 a.m., Central Time on the Effective Date and continue until 11:59:59 p.m., Central Time, on <u>May 23, 2016</u>, unless this Contract is terminated earlier as provided herein, in which case the initial Term of

this Contract shall end at 11:59:59 p.m., Central Time, on the effective date of such termination.

Section 3.2 Extension(s).

By giving written notice to Vendor no less than 30 days prior to the expiration date of the initial Term or the then-current Renewal Term, DIR, in its sole and absolute discretion, shall have the right to extend the Term of the CTSA for up to five years from the expiration of the initial Term, in any combination of months or years as necessary to complete the purpose of this Procurement. DIR, in its sole and absolute discretion, may extend the CTSA more than once up to a total of an additional five year period (each a Renewal Term). The exact period(s) of the extension(s) shall be specified in the DIR notice of extension. The total period of time during which the CTSA is in effect is the Term.

Article 4. Relationship among DIR, Vendor, other TEX-AN NG Vendors, Authorized End Users and Customers.

Section 4.1 DIR as Vendor's Customer.

Pursuant to its authority found in Chapter 2170, Texas Government Code, DIR is the single state agency mandated to procure telecommunications services on behalf of Customers. In all interactions under the CTSA, DIR is in the role of Vendor's Customer, with the exception of Local Services and Small Office/Home Office (SOHO) Internet connectivity Services (hereinafter "direct sales transactions"). Except as noted above, DIR will issue all Purchase Orders to Vendor on behalf of itself and the Customers. Except as noted above, DIR shall act as the Vendor's billing agent for all Services ordered and consumed by the Customers and shall pay net proceeds from such billings to Vendor.

Vendor agrees to process all DIR orders for Services available under the CTSA through the CTSA.

Section 4.2 Direct sales transaction Customers for Vendor.

If Vendor is awarded any of the following Services: Local Services and/or SOHO Internet Connectivity Services under this CTSA (direct sales transactions), then Vendor shall receive Purchase Orders for such Services from the direct sales transaction Customer(s). Vendor shall bill direct sales transaction Customers such Services at the Prices allowed by this Contract that includes the DIR Cost Recovery Fee (CRF). Vendor shall remit the associated CRF to DIR on a monthly basis. Vendor shall also be responsible for sales reports and other administrative duties associated with providing these Services to the direct sales transaction Customers. See *Appendix B, Terms and Conditions, Section 9.15, Reporting of direct sales transactions and payment of CRF.*

Vendor agrees to process all direct sales transaction Customer orders for Services available under the CTSA through the CTSA.

Section 4.3 Customers as Authorized End Users of Vendor's Services.

As specified in Section 2170.004, Texas Government Code, certain Texas governmental and non-governmental entities are authorized to use the telecommunications services for which DIR contracts. For DIR's purposes, these entities are Customers. From the Vendor's perspective, these entities are "Authorized End Users," whether as organizations or persons employed by such organizations. When ordering certain Services from Vendor, the Customer may enter into a certain TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement, with DIR and Vendor, which sets forth the terms and conditions for the deployment, acceptance and delivery of such certain Services by Vendor to such Customer. Under each TEX-AN NG

Customer Services Agreement, DIR shall be the billing agent on behalf of Vendor to receive payment for the Services from the Customer. DIR shall ensure that Customers commit funds for payment of Services by issuing Purchase Orders to DIR. The minimally acceptable terms and conditions of the TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement are attached as *Exhibit H. Attachments H-1 and H-2*.

Section 4.4 Nondiscrimination between and among TEXAN NG Vendors.

An award from the RFO is not exclusive to the Vendor. Vendor acknowledges that DIR intends to award or has awarded multiple contracts for Services out of the RFO. Vendor further acknowledges that some of the Services Provided by Vendor hereunder may also be provided by Other TEX-AN NG Vendors. Finally, Vendor acknowledges that Vendor may have a dependency on Other TEX-AN NG Vendors in order to serve a particular Customer. Therefore, Vendor warrants and covenants, for itself and its Subcontractors, it shall not discriminate against another TEX-AN NG Vendor in the deployment and delivery of any Service in any manner to DIR, an Authorized End User and/or any Customer, or otherwise cause any disruption to Services as deployed and delivered to DIR, Authorized End Users and/or Customers by any Other TEX-AN NG Vendor.

Section 4.5 Covenant of cooperation among all.

Vendor shall fully cooperate with all Other TEX-AN NG Vendors in fulfilling the terms of this CTSA and/or TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement with DIR and Authorized End Users and/or Customers. DIR shall ensure that all agreements executed with Other TEX-AN NG Vendors pursuant to the Procurement shall obligate such Other TEX-AN NG Vendors to fulfill the requirements that are imposed on Vendor in this Section 4.5. Vendor acknowledges that this covenant is material to DIR and that failure to maintain such cooperation shall constitute a Material Breach.

Section 4.6 Special covenant to cooperate with DIR on Internal Business Process Improvements.

DIR is currently developing internal systems to support its Service delivery processes (quote to care), including the BMC Remedy OnDemand application version 7.6.03. All TEX-AN NG Vendors shall interface with internal service delivery systems once implemented. DIR intends to implement systems based on applications and interfaces that consist of generally accepted data and formats. Vendor shall provide timely, complete and commercially reasonable cooperation in implementation and use of the DIR adopted systems at no additional cost to DIR or the Customers. As of the Effective Date, the BMC Remedy OnDemand application includes Service Request Management (Service Ordering), Asset Management, Performance and Service Level Management, Incident Management (Help Desk/Trouble Tickets), Change Management, and Knowledge Management. Other systems in development to support Tex-AN-NG include DIR enterprise Biling and Customer Relationship Management (CRM). DIR will provide reasonable written notice to Vendor as these systems become available for Vendor's use. If Vendor is unable to implement and use the DIR adopted systems, DIR reserves the right to terminate the CTSA.

Article 5. Awarded Services.

Section 5.1 Description.

A description of the Services awarded to Vendor under this CTSA are found in *Exhibit C* to the CTSA. This CTSA is an indefinite quantity contract. DIR has not made and does not make any representations or warranties about the amount or type of Services that Vendor may sell to DIR or the Customers as a result of executing this CTSA.

Section 5.2 Rates, Prices and telecommunications fees and surcharges.

- (a) The Rates for the Services as set forth in Exhibit C to the CTSA are the Rates To DIR, with the exception of the Prices for direct sales transactions Local Services and/or SOHO Internet connectivity Services for which Vendor shall directly bill the Customers at the Prices as set forth in Exhibit C. For all other Services in use, Vendors shall present a Monthly Consolidated Invoice to DIR based on the Rates To DIR. In its role as billing agent for Vendor, DIR shall bill to Authorized End Users and Customers the Rates To DIR, plus an additional percentage as DIR's Cost Recovery Fee (CRF), as authorized by Chapter 2170, Texas Government Code. Vendor acknowledges and agrees that DIR shall retain its CRF from the amounts it collects from Authorized End Users and Customers, prior to paying the net amount to Vendor
- (b) If the Vendor is awarded Local Services and /or SOHO Internet Connectivity Services, Exhibit C also contains the Prices to direct sales transaction Customers for these Services, which include the Vendor's Rate plus the CRF. Vendor shall bill the direct sales transaction Customers for the Price as defined above and shall remit the CRF to DIR on a monthly basis. Vendor shall provide DIR with monthly direct sales transaction Reports.
- (c) Exhibit C also lists for each awarded Service, all applicable telecommunications fees and/or surcharges that are required to be assessed by Vendor against Customers by federal or state law. DIR shall include the listed telecommunications fees and surcharges on bills to Customers and Customers shall be responsible for paying such telecommunications fees and surcharges in full. If applicable to the direct sales transactions, Vendor shall include the telecommunications fees and surcharges on its bills to the direct sales transaction Customers, and the direct sales transaction Customers shall be responsible for paying such telecommunications fees and surcharges in full. No telecommunications fees and surcharges that are not set forth in Exhibit C may appear on bills to DIR or Customers.

Section 5.3 Cost Recovery Fees.

DIR's TEX-AN NG program is a cost recovery program. DIR, in its discretion, formulates CRFs per Service designed to fulfill its program needs, as authorized in Chapter 2170, Texas Government Code. Such CRFs may change over time and DIR will provide Vendor with 30 days advance notice of a change in the CRFs. With the exception of direct sales transactions, DIR shall bill for such CRFs and collect same from the Authorized End Users and Customers. Vendor hereby consents to the assessment of the CRFs on its Rates To DIR. Vendor acknowledges that DIR is its billing agent for all Services other than the direct sales transaction Services. Vendor consents to DIR retaining the CRF portion of receipts received from Customers and consents to receiving the net proceeds as payment in full for its non-direct sales transaction Services sold hereunder. For the direct sales transaction Services, Vendor shall include the applicable CRF, as a component of its Price, in its bills to the direct sales transaction Customers and shall remit the CRF to DIR on a monthly basis. See Exhibit B, Terms and Conditions, Section 9.15, Reporting of direct sales transactions and payment of CRF.

Section 5.4 Authorized Changes to Rates To DIR and Prices.

Vendor may propose changes to the Rates to DIR and/or the Prices for direct sales transactions by offering to lower the amounts set forth in *Exhibit C*. Vendor must identify the Service and the specific Rate(s) or Price to be lowered. DIR shall have a reasonable time to review and determine, in its sole and absolute discretion, that the changed value in either the Rate To DIR or the resulting Price for direct sales transaction Services to the Customer is a best value. If DIR approves the change in the Rate to DIR and or Price, the Parties shall agree to document the new Rate and/or Price, in a manner as determined by

DIR, in its sole and absolute discretion. The Parties agree to make such new Rates to DIR and/or Prices available to Customers as quickly as possible. During the Term, DIR may transition its amendment process to a fully automated system. Vendor shall fully cooperate with DIR to transition its change process for Rates To DIR and/or Prices to a new automated system and to use the new system as soon as DIR commences billing services with an automated system.

Article 6. Notices.

(a) Delivery of notice.

Any notice or other legal communication required or permitted to be made or given by either Party pursuant to this CTSA will be in writing and deemed to have been duly given:

- (1) Three (3) Business Days after the date of mailing if sent by certified U.S. mail, postage prepaid, with return receipt requested;
- (2) When transmitted if sent by electronic transmission, with a confirmation of transmission; or
- (3) When delivered if delivered personally or sent by express courier service.
- (b) Notice.

Any notice under this CTSA will be sufficient if delivered to the following persons or their successors.

- (1) Communications that are routine and administrative in nature should be sent to the Contract Managers.
- (2) All other notices and communications should be sent to the following:

If to Vendor: Skyfiber, Inc.

3125 South Texas Avenue, Suite 1900

Bryan, TX 77802

With a copy to: (LEGAL NOTICE)

Fax: (979) 775-5205 Attn: General Counsel

If to DIR: Director,

Communications Technology Services Division

With a copy to: Attorney, Communications Technology Services Division

Department of Information Resources

300 W. 15th Street, Suite 1300

Austin, Texas 78701 Facsimile: (512) 475-4759

(c) Change of Designee.

Either Party may change the above-referenced designees or address with five days' prior written notice to the other Party.

Article 7. Contract Amendments.

Section 7.1 Business Plan.

This Section represents the Parties' business plan for negotiating amendments and modifications to the CTSA, as required by *Article 7, Exhibit B Terms and Conditions*.

Section 7.2 Vendor Proposed Changes to Exhibit C.

The Vendor may propose changes in the contents of *Exhibit C* for Services of this CTSA. See *Article 7, Exhibit B Terms and Conditions*.

Section 7.3 All Other Changes.

All other modifications to the CTSA must be accomplished through a formal written amendment executed by an authorized representative of DIR and Vendor. DIR reserves the right to require periodic update of the *Terms and Conditions, Exhibit B* hereto, to maintain alignment with new and changed legislation, legal requirements, rules and regulatory requirements relevant to the performance by Vendor of this CTSA.

Section 7.4 Mutual Covenant of Cooperation.

For all such Contract amendments, the Parties covenant to cooperate in the good faith, timely negotiation of such matters and to proceed to execution of necessary instruments without delay.

Article 8. Miscellaneous.

Section 8.1 Integration.

This CTSA, together with any documents and exhibits specifically referred to herein, constitute the entire agreement with respect to the subject matter hereof between the Parties. On execution of this CTSA, all prior agreements and understandings between the Parties relating to the subject matter hereof shall be null and void. The Parties specifically acknowledge that there are no unwritten side agreements or oral agreements between them which alter, amend, modify or supplement this CTSA as of the Effective Date.

Section 8.2 Counterparts.

This CTSA may be executed in one (1) or more counterparts, each of which shall be deemed an original and all of which together shall constitute one and the same agreement. Facsimile signatures shall be deemed original signatures.

Authority to Execute.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties have executed this TEX-AN NG Communications Technology Services Agreement in their capacities as stated below with authority to bind their organizations on the dates set forth by their signatures. This TEX-AN NG Communications Technology Services Agreement shall be effective from the date of the last signature hereto (the Effective Date).

Department of Information Resources	Skyfiber, Inc. (Vendor)
_Signature on File	Signature on File
Cindy Reed Deputy Executive Director Operations & Statewide Technology Sourcing	Mark A. Doucet Chairman & CEO
May 00, 0044	May 00, 0044
May 23, 2011 Date	<u>May 20, 2011</u> Date
Signature on File 05/23/2011	
Legal	

TEX-AN NG Communications Technology Services Agreement

Between

The State of Texas, acting by and through the Texas Department of Information Resources

and

Skyfiber, Inc. (Vendor)

Exhibit A. Definitions

Exhibit A. Definitions

Contents of Exhibit A Definitions follow:

Article 1.	Introduction	A-3	į
Article 2.	Definitions	A-3	,

Article 1. Introduction.

The purpose of *Exhibit A Definitions* is to define certain terms used for the CTSA. DIR does not warrant the completeness or accuracy of the contents.

Article 2. Definitions.

- 1. **Accept** Agreement from DIR and/or its Custoemr(s) that Service installations, moves, changes or other actions have been successfully completed.
- 2. **Adjustment** Has the meaning set forth in *xhhibit B, Terms and Conditions, Section* 9.08, *Billing Adjustments*.
- 3. **Affiliate** (i) Any person or entity directly or indirectly owning, controlling or holding, with power to vote, fifty percent (50%) or more of the outstanding voting securities of Vendor; (ii) any person or entity for which fifty percent (50%) or more of the outstanding voting securities are directly or indirectly owned, controlled or held, with power to vote by Vendor; or (iii) any person, or entity directly or indirectly controlling, controlled by, or under common control with, Vendor.
- 4. **Article** A numbered portion of the text of the CTSA.
- 5. **Assignee** An individual or organization that receives an assignment of all or part of the interests of one of the Party's to the CTSA, and that undertakes to assume the responsibilities of that original Party.
- 6. **Attachment** A form or document appended to an Exhibit to the CTSA.
- 7. **Authorized End Users** Individuals or organizations that are eligible to use the Services by statute, also known as **Customers**.
- 8. **Best and Final Offer or BAFO** An optional step in this Procurement in which DIR seeks from selected Vendors refinement of their Responses in designated areas. This process may be repeated more than once.
- 9. **Billing Plan** A plan initially submitted with Vendor's Response demonstrating compliance with the RFO for billing matters. The final Billing Plan, as approved by DIR is attached to the CTSA as *Attachment F-17 Billing Plan*.
- 10. **Business** A person, partnership, corporation, or other entity engaged in commerce, manufacturing, or a service.
- 11. **Business Day** Monday through Friday, excluding State holidays, 7:00 a.m. to 6:00 p.m. local time. State holidays will include all holidays with the status "All Agencies closed." State holidays will not include State optional holidays or holidays that require skeleton crews. If the CTSA calls for performance on a day that is not a Business Day, then performance is intended to occur on the next Business Day.
- 12. **Cause** The conditions described in *Exhibit B Terms and Conditions, Section* 11.03(d) Termination for cause.
- 13. **Comptroller of Public Accounts (CPA)** The State's chief tax collector, accountant, revenue estimator, and treasurer. CPA includes the Texas State Treasury.
- 14. **Confidential Information** To the extent consistent with the Texas Public Information Act, any communication or record (whether oral, written, electronically stored, or transmitted, or in any other form) that consists of:
 - a. Non-public budget, expense, payment, and other financial information;
 - b. Privileged Work Product;

- c. Information designated by DIR or any other Customer as confidential, including all information designated as confidential under the Texas Public Information Act, Texas Government Code, Chapter 552, or otherwise exempted from public disclosure under such Act;
- d. Information that is utilized, developed, received, or maintained by DIR, the Vendor, or Authorized End Users or Customer for the purpose of fulfilling a duty or obligation under this CTSA and/or a TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement and that has not been publicly disclosed by the party that developed such information; and
- e. Vendor's Proprietary Intellectual Property and related technical and design documentation provided by the Vendor pursuant to this CTSA, excluding userrelated materials that have been released by the Vendor to the public.
- 15. Consolidated State Network Means the consolidated telecommunications system as defined by Section 2170.001(a)(2), Texas Government Code, as the network of telecommunications services serving the state government. This Consolidated State Network is composed of DIR, Customer and Vendor Network segments as defined herein.
- 16. **Contract Anniversary Date** Period commencing on the Effective Date and ending one year later and for each year in the Term thereafter.
- 17. **Contract Manager** For each Party, the individual assigned the duty to be the primary point of contact for CTSA administrative matters.
- 18. **Corrective Action Plan** Has the meaning assigned in *Section 11.02 (c),Tailored Remedies, Exhibit B, Terms and Conditions.*
- 19. Cost Recovery Fee (CRF) A fee assessed on the Rates To DIR for each Service, billed to and collected from Customers, which is designed to recover the costs incurred by DIR in operation of the TEX-AN NG Program. For direct sales transactions, Vendor includes the CRF in its Price to the direct sales transaction Customers and remits the CRF to DIR on a monthly basis. The CRF is authorized by Chapter 2170, Texas Government Code.
- Credits Monetary assessments against amounts owed Vendor as a remedy for billing Adjustments and /or Deficiencies,, as more particularly described in Exhibit D Performance Management.
- 21. Customer Any eligible purchaser of Services. Customers are defined in accordance with Section 2170.004, Texas Government Code. Customers for telecommunications services include state agencies as defined in Section 2151.002, Texas Government Code, each house of the legislature, a legislative agency, an agency that is not a state agency as defined in Section 2151.002, Texas Government Code; a political subdivision, including a county, municipality, or district; a private institution of higher education accredited by a recognized accreditation agency as defined by Section 61.003, Education Code, that: A) engages in distance learning, as defined by Section 57.021, Utilities Code; and B) receives federal funds for distance learning initiatives; and assistance organizations, as defined in Section 2175.001, Texas Government Code. A customer for the receipt of Services also may include those state agencies purchasing from a DIR contract through an Interagency Agreement as authorized by Chapter 771, Texas Government Code and any local government as authorized through the Interlocal Cooperation Act, Chapter 791, Texas Government Code.
- 22. **Customer Network** Customer networks are built and maintained by the Customer. Customer Networks may or may not connect to the DIR Network or a Vendor Network, depending upon whether the Customer needs access to Services provided by

- the DIR Network or a Vendor Network. Network to network demarcation points are determined on a case by case basis depending upon type of Service.
- 23. Deficiency Any failure of Vendor to provide the Services or to otherwise perform or comply with its duties under this CTSA, Including any specific areas of Vendor performance that fail to meet performance expectations, standards, SLAs or schedules, and any failure of Vendor to be reasonably responsive to a reasonable request of DIR and/or a Customer for information, assistance, or support relating to the Services within the timeframe specified by DIR and/or the Customer.
- 24. **Deliverable** A report or item tha must be completed and delivered under the terms of the CTSA or a TEX-AN NG Custoemr Services Agreement. The measurable result or output of a process prepared, developed or procured by Vendor as part of the Services under the CTSA or a TEX-AN NG Cusotomer Services Agreement.
- 25. **Descriptions** The description(s) of the awarded Services set forth in *Exhibit C*.
- 26. DIR Network The DIR Network provides connectivity for primarily state government agencies but also includes educational institutions, political subdivisions and assistance organizations. Customer and Vendor Networks connect to the DIR Network for interconnectivity and for enterprise services such as connectivity to the state data centers and internet service. Network to network demarcation points are determined on a case by case basis depending upon type of Service.
- 27. **Disentanglement** The process of winding up all issues in the business relationship between DIR and Vendor in the event of early termination of the CTSA. See Section 11.06, Payment and other provisons at CTSA termination, Exhibit B, Terms and Conditions.
- 28.. **Disentanglement Plan** The plan developed and submitted by Vendor and approved by DIR, in its sole and absolute discretion, to provide for the orderly and efficent winding up of the issues of the business relationship between Vendor and DIR in the event of early termination of the CTSA. See Section 11.06, Payment and other provisons at CTSA termination, Exhibit B, Terms and Conditions.
- 29. Disputes A billing Dispute is a disagreement over the accuracy of charges in an Invoice either to DIR or a Customer. Other Disputes may be disagreements over actions taken or not taken pursuant to the CTSA or a TEX_AN NG Custoemr Services Agreement, which are subject to the provisions of Section 11.10 Dispute Resolution of the CTSA.
- 30. **Effective Date** The commencement date for the CTSA, which is the date on which the last Party signs the CTSA.
- 31. **Electronic State Business Daily** a web portal operated by the Comptroller of Public Accounts, to which all state agencies must post procurement opportunities, in compliance with Section 2155.083, Texas Government Code.
- 32. **Equipment** Computer hardware, routers, telecommunication devices, and the like utilized under this CTSA.
- 33. **Exhibit** a document appended to the CTSA as listed in the Table of Contents.
- 34. **Expiration Date** 11:59:59 p.m., Central Time, on <u>May 23</u>, <u>2016</u>, unless the initial Term or the then-current Renewal Term, is extended in accordance with the CTSA, in which case the Expiration Date shall be 11:59:59 p.m., Central Time on the last day of such extension(s).
- 35. **FCC** the Federal Communication Commission, with regulatory authority over the telecommunications industry, including certain telecommunications carriers.
- 36. **Force Majeure Event** an event experienced by a Party that is within the scope of the CTSA clause found at *Exhibit B, Section 3.04*.

- 37. **Government Entity or Entities** A subset of Customers that includes all publicly owned entities, such as State agencies, institutions of higher education, and local governments.
- 38. **Independent Verification and Validation contractors** A third party provider of independent assessment and testing methodologies for quality assurance or performance verification purposes.
- 39. **Information and Communication Technology (ICT) Contracts Program** A streamlined cooperative purchasing program for state, local, public education, and other public entities within and outside the State of Texas, administered by the Contracting & Procurement Services Division of DIR.
- 40. **Intellectual Property** Any trademarks, patents, inventions, copyrights, trade secrets, or domain names created prior to, on, or after the Effective Date.
- 41. Invoice Depending on the context in which used, may mean the Monthly Consolidated Invoice issued by Vendor to DIR, or an Invoice issued to a direct sales transaction Customer for direct sales transaction Services, including Internet Service for non-state agencies, Local Services and SOHO. In the proper context, Invoice may refer to both types of Invoices.
- 42. **Key Personnel** All individuals identified by Vendor in *Attachment F-7 Service Delivery Implementation Plan* as Key Personnel will be considered Key Personnel.
- 43. **Local Services** A type of Service as specified in Section 3 of the RFO, which may be directly sold to Customers by Vendor as set forth in *Article 4* of the CTSA, if awarded to Vendor under this CTSA.
- 44. **Marketing Plan** A plan initially submitted with Vendor's Response to demonstrate Vendor's resources and activities to promote the CTSA and gain Customers. The Marketing Plan, as approved by DIR, in its sole and absolute discretion, is attached to the CTSA as *Attachment F-8*.
- 45. **Material Breach** A Deficiency or Deficiencies that DIR, in its sole and absolute discretion, determines have had, or could reasonably be expected to have, a material adverse effect on the Services or on the operations of DIR or a Customer.
- 46. **Monthly Consolidated Invoice** A formal, single statement of charges provided by Vendor to DIR, which includes the Invoice file, Detailed Billing File, Adjustment file and monthly informational memorandum for all Services provided by Vendor.
- 47. **Parties** Has the meaning given in the Preamble to CTSA.
- 48. **Party** Has the meaning given in the Preamble to the CTSA and in the introduction to the TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement, *Exhibit H* to the CTSA.
- 49. **Prices** Are the values for direct sales transaction Services as reflected in *Exhibit C* to the CTSA, which Vendor is allowed to directly bill to Customers and are composed of the Vendor's Rate to DIR plus the CRF.
- 50. **Privileged Work Product** Work product considered privileged from discovery/disclosure under the Texas Rules of Civil Procedure, Texas Rules of Evidence, Federal Rules of Civil Procedure or Federal Rules of Evidence.
- 51. **Procurement** The TEX-AN NG Program established by DIR in the RFO to select Vendors for the provision of Services.
- 52. **Project** A transaction that requires special treatment by the Vendor due to size, complexity or importance of the Services ordered.
- 53. **Public information** Information that meets the following two conditions:

- a. is collected, assembled, or maintained under a law or ordinance or in connection with the transaction of official business by a governmental body or for a governmental body; and
- b. is determined to not be Confidential Information, or exempt from disclosure, under the Texas Public Information Act, Texas Government Code, Chapter 552.
- 54. **PUC** The State Public Utility Commission, a state agency with regulatory authority over the telecommunications industry based on Texas law and Federal Law delegated from the FCC.
- 55. **Purchase Order** DIR's or Customer's fiscal form or format, which is used when making a purchase of Services (e.g., formal written Purchase Order, Procurement Card, Electronic Purchase Order, or other authorized instrument).
- 56. Rates To DIR Are the monetary values for the Services that Vendor bills to DIR which do not include the CRF, as more particularly described in *Exhibit C* to the CTSA.
- 57. **Renewal Term(s)** Has the meaing set forth in *Section 3.2* of the CTSA.
- 58. **Request for Offer (RFO)** Has the meaning given in the Preamble to the CTSA.
- 59. **Response** Has the meaning given in the Preamble to the CTSA.
- 60. **Section** A numbered or lettered portion of the text within an Article of the CTSA.
- 61. **Services** The communications technology Services described in Section 3 of the RFO and awarded to Vendor under this CTSA.
- 62. **Service Level Agreement(s) (SLA(s))** An agreement(s) between Parties that contains service performance metrics with corresponding service level objectives, which DIR, Authorized End Users and Customers rely on to measure the quality and/or reliability of Services.
- 63. **Small Office/Home Office (SO/HO) Internet connectivity** A type of Service as specified in Section 3 of the RFO, which may be directly sold to Customers by Vendor as set forth in *Article 4* of the CTSA, if awarded to Vendor under this CTSA.
- 64. **Service Order Completion Notice (SOCN)** Written notice from Vendor that contains data elements notifying DIR and/or the Customer that the Service for a given Order has been fully installed and is ready for Acceptance.
- 65. **Software** All operating systems, applications software, and related documentation used by Vendor to provide the Services under this CTSA.
- 66. **State** The State of Texas, acting by and through the Department of Information Resources.
- 67. **Stop Marketing Order** Has the meaning set forth in *Exhibit B,Terms and Conditions, Section 11.02(c)(5), Tailored Remedies.*
- 68. **Subcontract** Any written agreement between Vendor and other party to fulfill the requirements of this TEX-AN NG Communications Technology Services Agreement. All Subcontracts are required to be in writing and signed by the Vendor and Subcontractor.
- 69. **Subcontractor** A party to a Subcontract which is not the Vendor.
- 70. **Subcontractor Compliance Obligations** Has the meaning set forth in *Exhibit B Terms and Conditions*, Section 4.03(c) Subcontractor's compliance.
- 71. **Subsection** A numbered or lettered portion of the text within a Section of the CTSA.

- 72. **Table of Contents** The list of Articles, Sections, Exhibits and Attachments to the CTSA found at the beginning of the CTSA.
- 73. **Term** The period of time during which the CTSA is in effect between DIR and the Vendor, as more particularly described in *Article 3* of the CTSA.
- 74. **TEX-AN NG Communications Technology Services Agreement, Contract, or CTSA** The final version of the contractually binding agreement between the Texas Department of Information Resources and the Vendor awarded pursuant to the RFO, including all Exhibits and Attachments thereto.
- 75. **TEX-AN NG Communications Technology Services, TEX-AN NG Services or Services** The specified Services within scope of the DIR–TEX-AN NG–001 RFO and as to the scope of the CTSA, only those Services awarded to Vendor.
- 76. **TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement** A contractual document containing the terms, conditions, and scope for Services to be deployed and operated under this CTSA, and executed by the Customer, Vendor, and DIR. *Attachments H-1 and H-2* contain the template for the form of TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement.
- 77. **TEX-AN NG Program** the activities and contracts authorized by Chapter 2170, Texas Government Code, administered by the Department of Information Resources on behalf of the State.
- 78. **TEX-AN 2000 Agreements** The agreements for the provision of telecommunications services to DIR and its Customers by that will no longer be needed as of the Effective Date.
- 79. **TEX-AN 2000 Providers** Providers of telecommunications services under the TEX-AN 2000 Agreements.
- 80. **Texas Ethics Commission** the state agency responsible for investigation of violations and enforcement of the ethical standards for public officials and employees in accordance with state law.
- 81. **Thing of Value** Has the meaning set forth in *Exhibit B, Section 11.03, Termination of the CTSA.*
- 82. **Third Party Customer -** A person or entity that purchases Services form Vendor other than DIR or a Customer.
- 82. **Transition Assistance Services** Are only related to the meaning set forth in *Exhibit B, Terms and Conditions, Section 16.04, Transition Assistance Services.*
- 83. **Transition Effective Date** Only refers to the meaning set forth in *Exhibit B, Terms* and Conditions, Section 16.01, Scope.
- 84. **Transition Period** Only refers to the meaning set forth in *Exhibit B, Terms and Conditions, Section 16.02, General Statement for Transition.*
- 85. **Transition Plan for Expiration of the CTSA** The period of time and activities for the transition of TEX-AN NG Services under this CTSA from the Vendor to DIR or a successor service provider designated by DIR at the end of the Term. See *Article 16* of the CTSA.
- 86. **Vendor** has the meaning given in the Preamble to the CTSA.
- 87. **Vendor Network** A Vendor Network is built and maintained by a Vendor for supporting Customer and DIR Requirements. A Vendor Network provides similar connectivity for Customers as the DIR Network. Vendor Networks also provide access between Customer Networks and the enterprise services on the DIR Network. Network to network demarcation points are determined on a case by case basis depending upon type of Service.

88. **Vendor's Proprietary Software** – all software owned by Vendor or its affiliates and used in providing the Services and all modifications and enhancements to such software.

- End of Exhibit A -

TEX-AN NG Communications Technology Services Agreement

Between

The State of Texas, acting by and through the Texas Department of Information Resources

and

Skyfiber, Inc. (Vendor)

Exhibit B. Terms and Conditions

Exhibit B. Terms and Conditions

Contents of Exhibit B Terms and Conditions follow:

Article	1.	Introduction	. B-3
		Availability of Appropriated Funds.	. B-5
Article	3.	General Terms and Conditions.	. B-5
Article	4.	Vendor Personnel Management	. B-9
Article	5.	Governing Law and Regulations	B-13
Article	6.	Service Levels and Performance Measurement	B-14
Article	7.	Amendments and modifications	B-14
Article	8.	Audit and Financial Compliance.	B-15
Article	9.	Terms and Conditions of Vendor Billing and DIR and Customer Payment	B-17
Article	10.	Disclosure and Confidentiality of Information.	B-22
		Remedies and Disputes	
Article	12.	Assurances and Certifications	B-35
Article	13.	Representations, Warranties and Covenants	B-37
Article	14.	Intellectual Property.	B-38
Article	15.	Liability	B-41
Article	16.	Transition Plan for Expiration of the CTSA.	B-42
Article	17.	End of Contract-Life Assignment.	B-47

Article 1. Introduction.

Section 1.01 Inducements.

In executing this CTSA, the Department of Information Resources (DIR) relies on Vendor's representations, warranties and covenants regarding the following:

- (1) Vendor, its agents and its Subcontractors, regularly provide the types of Services described in the RFO to other public or private entities;
- (2) Vendor, its agents and its Subcontractors, have the skills, qualifications, expertise, financial resources and experience necessary to perform the Services described in the RFO, Vendor's Response, and this CTSA in an efficient, cost-effective manner, with a high degree of quality and responsiveness, and have performed similar Services for other public or private entities;
- (3) Vendor has thoroughly reviewed, analyzed, and understood the RFO, has timely raised all questions or objections to the RFO, and has had the opportunity to review and fully understand the DIR's current program, operating environment for the Services, this CTSA and the needs and requirements of DIR, the Customers and the State during the Term of the CTSA;
- (4) Vendor has had the opportunity to review and understand the State's stated objectives in entering into this CTSA and, based on such review and understanding, Vendor currently has the capability to perform the Services in accordance with the terms and conditions of this CTSA;
- (5) Vendor also has reviewed and understands all of the risks associated with the TEX-AN NG Program as described in the RFO and the CTSA, including the risk of nonappropriation of funds;
- (6) Vendor shall at all times be capable of and legally authorized to provide the Services:
- (7) The Rates To DIR, Prices and any discounts offered hereunder shall be true and correct.

Accordingly, on the basis of these representations, warranties and covenants, DIR desires to engage Vendor to perform the Services under the terms and conditions set forth in this CTSA and Vendor covenants to perform the Services under the terms and conditions set forth in this CTSA.

Section 1.02 Transition from TEX-AN 2000 Agreements.

Vendor shall use its best efforts to cooperate with all TEX-AN 2000 Providers in ensuring the orderly transition from their provision of services under the applicable TEX-AN 2000 Agreements to Vendor's provision of Services under this CTSA.

Section 1.03 Construction of Agreement.

(a) Scope of Introductory Article.

These provisions are not intended to expand the scope of the Parties' obligations under this CTSA or to alter the plain meaning of the terms and conditions of thisCTSA.

(b) Definitions.

As used in this CTSA, the capitalized terms and conditions not defined in an Exhibit or Attachment will have the meanings assigned in *Exhibit A Definitions*.

(c) Severability.

If any provision of this CTSA is construed to be illegal or invalid, such interpretation will not affect the legality or validity of any other provisions. The illegal or invalid provision will be deemed stricken and deleted to the same extent and effect as if never incorporated in this CTSA, but all other provisions will remain in full force and effect.

(d) Survival of terms.

Termination or expiration of this CTSA for any reason will not release either Party from any liabilities or obligations set forth in this CTSA that:

- (1) The Parties have expressly agreed will survive any such termination or expiration; or
- (2) Remain to be performed or by their nature would be intended to be applicable following any such termination or expiration.

(e) Headings.

The Article and Section headings in this CTSA are for reference and convenience only and may not be considered in the interpretation of this CTSA.

- (f) Global drafting conventions.
 - (1) The terms "include," "includes," and "including" are terms of inclusion, and where used in this CTSA, are deemed to be followed by the words "without limitation."
 - (2) Any references to "sections," "exhibits," or "attachments" are deemed to be references to sections, exhibits, or attachments to this CTSA.
 - (3) Any references to agreements, contracts, statutes, or administrative rules or regulations in this CTSA are deemed references to these documents as amended, modified, or supplemented from time to time during the term of this Contract.

Section 1.04 No implied authority.

- (a) The authority delegated to Vendor by DIR is limited to the terms of this CTSA. DIR is the State agency designated by the Texas Legislature to administer the TEX-AN NG Program, and no other agency of the State grants Vendor any authority related to this Program. Vendor is required to cooperate to the fullest extent possible to assist DIR in communications and negotiations with all Customers as directed by DIR. Vendor may not rely upon implied authority, and specifically is not delegated authority under this CTSA to:
 - (1) make public policy;
 - (2) promulgate, amend or disregard administrative regulations or program policy decisions made by DIR for administration of the TEX-AN NG Program; or
 - (3) unilaterally communicate or negotiate with any Customer or the Texas Legislature on behalf of DIR regarding the TEX-AN NG Program.
- (b) Vendor may not incur any debts, obligations, expenses, or liabilities of any kind on behalf of the State or DIR.

Section 1.05 Legal Authority.

DIR is authorized to enter into this CTSA under Chapter 2170, Texas Government Code. Vendor is authorized to enter into this CTSA pursuant to the authorization of its governing board or controlling owner or officer.

Article 2. Availability of Appropriated Funds.

This CTSA is expressly conditioned on the availability of State and local government appropriated funds. Vendor will have no right of action against DIRand/or any Customer in the event that DIR and/or a Customer is unable to perform its obligations under this CTSA or any TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement as a result of the suspension, termination, withdrawal, or failure of funding to DIR or lack of sufficient funding of DIR, or, by extension, failure or lack of funding from Customers, including non-appropriation or exercise of emergency budget execution authority for any Services, activities or functions contained within the scope of this CTSA. DIR will negotiate in good faith with Vendor to resolve any Vendor claims for payment for Accepted Services that are pending at the time funds become unavailable. DIR will make reasonable efforts to provide written advance notice to Vendor upon learning that funding for this CTSA may be changed or discontinued as set forth above.

Article 3. General Terms and Conditions.

Section 3.01 Delegation of authority.

Whenever, by any provision of this TEX-AN NG Communications Technology Services Agreement, any right, power, or duty is imposed or conferred on DIR, the right, power, or duty so imposed or conferred is possessed and exercised by the DIR Executive Director unless any such right, power, or duty is specifically delegated to the duly appointed agents or employees of DIR. The DIR Executive Director will reduce any such delegation of authority to writing and provide a copy to Vendor on request.

Section 3.02 No waiver of sovereign immunity.

The Parties expressly agree that no provision of this TEX-AN NG Communications Technology Services Agreement shall be construed as or constitute a waiver by DIR or the State of Texas of any immunities from suit or from liability that DIR or the State of Texas have by operation of law.

Section 3.03 Force majeure.

Neither Party will be liable for any failure or delay in performing its obligations under this TEX-AN NG Communications Technology Services Agreement if such failure or delay is due to any cause beyond the reasonable control of such Party, including strikes, natural disasters, fire, civil disturbance, epidemic, war, court order, or acts of God (a *Force Majeure* event). The existence of such causes of delay or failure will extend the period of performance in the exercise of reasonable diligence until after the causes of delay or failure have been removed. Each Party must give written Notice within five Business Days of their knowledge of a *Force Majeure* Event.

Section 3.04 More favorable terms.

- (a) Vendor shall only charge Rates to DIR and Prices that are no higher than the charges charged by Vendor directly to Third Party Customers for the provision of the same or substantially similar Services on substantially similar terms and conditions.
- (b) No later than each Contract Anniversary Date, Vendor shall certify to DIR, in writing, that it has been in full compliance with Section 3.04 (a) above at all times during the prior 12 month period. Any failure of Vendor to comply with this certification requirement or any certification filed by Vendor that is not true shall constitute a Material Breach. If Vendor has breached Section 3.04 (a) above, Vendor shall be obligated to award DIR and /or Customer, as appropriate, Credits on the next appropriate Invoice that are equal to the overcharges paid as a result of any such breach.

- (c) DIR shall have the right, in its sole and absolute discretion, to conduct an audit of Vendor's compliance with this Section 3.04 pursuant to the procedures set forth in Exhibit B, Section 8.06.
- (d) Vendor represents and warrants that, as of the Effective Date, it is in full compliance with this Section 3.04 with respect to all its Third Party Customers.

Section 3.05 Publicity.

- (a) Except as provided in Subsection (b) below, Vendor must not use the name of DIR, the State, or any other Customer, or refer to DIR or any such Customers directly or indirectly in any media release, or public announcement, relating to this CTSA or its subject matter, including, in any promotional or marketing materials, customer lists, or business presentations (other than proposals or reports submitted to DIR, a Customer, an administrative agency of the State, or the Federal government.
- (b) Vendor may publish, at its sole expense, any media release or public announcement, relating to this CTSA or its subject matter, including, in any promotional or marketing materials, customer lists, business presentations (other than proposals or reports submitted to DIR or a Customer, an administrative agency of the State, or a governmental agency or unit of another State or the Federal government), or results of Vendor performance under this CTSA with DIR's prior review and approval, which DIR may exercise at its sole and absolute discretion. Vendor will provide DIR a copy of any such publication no less than five (5) Business Days prior to public release unless otherwise agreed by the Parties. Vendor will provide additional copies at the request of DIR. Approval of the annual Marketing Plan will constitute approval by DIR for Vendor to publish all materials approved in connection with such Marketing Plan.

Section 3.06 Assignment.

(a) Assignment by Vendor.

Vendor will not assign all or any portion of its rights under or interests in this CTSA or delegate any of its duties without prior written consent of DIR. Any written request for assignment or delegation must be accompanied by written acceptance of the assignment by the Assignee, in a form acceptable to DIR in its sole and absolute discretion, and consent to same from DIR, in its sole and absolute discretion. Except where otherwise agreed in writing by DIR, assignment will not release Vendor from its obligations pursuant to this CTSA. The requirements of this Section 3.06(a) shall not apply in connection with Vendor's assignment to (i) any Affiliate, or (ii) any person acquiring all or substantially all the assets of Vendor or all or substantially all the assets of an Affiliate to which this CTSA, or any of this interests, rights and obligations of Vendor hereunder, previously has been assigned.

(b) Assignment by DIR.

Vendor understands and agrees DIR may in one or more transactions assign or transfer this CTSA. DIR will provide written notification of such assignment to Vendor. This assignment will only be made to another State agency or an entity designated by the Texas Legislature.

(c) Amendment.

Each Party agrees to cooperate to amend the TEX-AN NG Communications Technology Services Agreement as necessary to maintain an accurate record of the contracting Parties.

(d) Assumption.

Each Party to whom an assignment or transfer is made (an "Assignee") must assume all or any part of Vendor's or DIR's interests in this CTSA, the Services, and any documents executed with respect to this CTSA, including, without limitation, its obligation for all or any portion of the payments due hereunder.

Section 3.07 RFO errors and/or omissions.

Vendor will not take advantage of any errors and/or omissions in the RFO or the resulting CTSA. Vendor must promptly notify DIR of any such errors and/or omissions that are discovered.

Section 3.08 Abandonment or Default.

Abandon means to relinquish or renounce the CTSA for any reason other than for a *Force Majeure* Event. If the Vendor abandons the CTSA, DIR reserves the right to cancel the CTSA without notice and either re-solicit and re-award the CTSA or take such further action or no action in the best interest of the State. The abandoning Vendor will not be considered in the re-solicitation and may not be considered in future solicitations for the same type of Services, unless the specifications or scope of work significantly changes.

Section 3.09 Time of the essence.

In consideration of the need to ensure uninterrupted and continuous Services, the Parties agree that time is of the essence in the performance of this CTSA.

Section 3.10 Place of Performance.

Unless otherwise agreed to in writing, all Services performed by Vendor, its Subcontractors and agents under the CTSA must be performed in the United States.

Section 3.11 Vendor Certifications.

Vendor certifies that it:

- (a) Has not given, offered to give, and does not intend to give at any time hereafter any economic opportunity, future employment, gift, loan, gratuity, special discount, trip, favor, or service to a public servant in connection with the Contract,
- (b) Is not currently delinquent in the payment of any franchise tax owed the State of Texas and is not ineligible to receive payment under Section 231.006, Texas Family Code and acknowledges the CTSA may be terminated and payment withheld if this certification is inaccurate.
- (c) Neither it, nor anyone acting for it, has violated the antitrust laws of the United States or the State of Texas, nor communicated directly or indirectly to any competitor or any other person engaged in such line of business for the purpose of obtaining an unfair price advantage,
- (d) Has not received payment from DIR or any of its employees for participating in the preparation of the Contract,
- (e) Under Section 2155.004, Texas Government Code, is not ineligible to receive the specified CTSA and acknowledge that this CTSA may be terminated and payment withheld if this certification is inaccurate,
- (f) To the best of its knowledge and belief, knows there are no suits or proceedings pending or threatened against or affecting it, which if determined adversely to it will have a material adverse effect on the ability to fulfill its obligations under the CTSA,
- (g) Is not suspended or debarred from doing business with the federal government as listed in the *Excluded Parties List System (EPLS)* maintained by the General Services Administration, and

- (h) As of the effective date of the CTSA, is not listed in the prohibited vendors list authorized by Executive Order #13224, "Blocking Property and Prohibiting Transactions with Persons Who Commit, Threaten to Commit, or Support Terrorism," published by the United States Department of the Treasury, Office of Foreign Assets Control;
- (i) Agrees that any payments due under this CTSA will be applied towards any debt, including but not limited to delinquent taxes that is owed to the State;
- Is in compliance Section 669.003, Texas Government Code, relating to contracting with executive head of a state agency;
- (k) For itself and on behalf of its Subcontractors, has identified all current or former, within the last twelve (12) years, employees of the State assigned to work on the CTSA 20% or more of their time and has disclosed them to DIR and has disclosed or does not employ any relative of a current or former state employee within two degrees of consanguinity, and, if these facts change during the course of the CTSA, Vendor certifies for itself and on behalf of its Subcontracators, it shall disclose the name and other pertinent information about the employment of current and former employees and their relatives within two degrees of consanguinity;
- (I) Represents and warrants that the provision of Services or other performance under the CTSA will not constitute an actual or potential conflict of interest and certifies that it will not reasonably create the appearance of impropriety, and, if these facts change during the course of the CTSA, Vendor certifies it shall disclose for itself and on behalf of Subcontractors, the actual or potential conflict of interest and any circumstances which create the appearance of impropriety;
- (m) Represents and warrants that DIR and/or the Customer's payment to Vendor and Vendor's receipt of appropriated or other funds under this CTSA are not prohibited by Sections 556.005 or 556.008, Texas Government Code; and
- (n) Under Section 2155.006, Texas Government Code, is not ineligible to receive the specified CTSA and acknowledge that this CTSA may be terminated and payment withheld if this certification is inaccurate.
- (o) Vendor acknowledges the applicability of Sections 2155.444 and §2155.4441, Texas Government Code, in fulfilling the terms of the CTSA.

During the term of the CTSA, Vendor shall, for itself and on behalf of its Subcontractors, promptly disclose to DIR all changes that occur to the foregoing certifications, representations and warranties. Vendor covenants to fully cooperate in the development and execution of resulting documentation necessary to maintain an accurate record of the certifications, representations and warranties.

Section 3.12 Internet Access to CTSA and Pricing Information

(a) Vendor Website

Within thirty (30) days from the effective date of the CTSA, Vendor will establish and maintain a website specific to the service offerings under the CTSA which is clearly distinguishable from other, non-TEX-AN NG CTSA offerings at Vendor's website. The website must include: the services offered, service specifications, CTSA documents and exhibits, CTSA pricing, Service Level Agreement information, contact information for Vendor, instructions for obtaining quotes and placing Purchase Orders. The Vendor's website shall list the DIR CTSA number, reference the DIR TEX-AN NG Contract program, display the DIR logo, and contain a link to the DIR website for the CTSA. All websites are subject to the prior review and approval of DIR.

(b) Accurate and Timely CTSA Information

Vendor warrants and represents that the website information specified in the above paragraph will be accurately and completely posted, maintained and displayed in an objective and timely manner. Vendor, at its own expense, shall correct any non-conforming or inaccurate information posted at Vendor's website within ten (10) business days after written notification by DIR.

(c) Website Compliance Checks

Periodic compliance checks of the information posted for the CTSA on Vendor's website will be conducted by DIR. CTSA

(d) Website Changes

Vendor hereby consents to a link from the DIR website to Vendor's website in order to facilitate access to CTSA information. The establishment of the link is provided solely for convenience in carrying out the business operations of the State. DIR reserves the right to terminate or remove a link at any time, in its sole discretion, without advance notice, or to deny a future request for a link. DIR will provide Vendor with subsequent notice of link termination or removal. Vendor shall provide DIR with timely written notice of any change in URL or other information needed to access the site and/or maintain the link.

(e) Use of Access Data Prohibited

If Vendor stores, collects or maintains data electronically as a condition of accessing CTSA information, such data shall only be used internally by Vendor for the purpose of implementing or marketing the CTSA, and shall not be disseminated to third parties or used for other marketing purposes. The CTSA constitutes a public document under the laws of the State and Vendor shall not restrict access to CTSA terms and conditions including pricing, i.e., through use of restrictive technology or passwords.

(f) Responsibility for Content

Vendor is solely responsible for administration, content, intellectual property rights, and all materials at Vendor's website. DIR reserves the right to require a change of listed content if, in the opinion of DIR, it does not adequately represent the CTSA.

Article 4. Vendor Personnel Management.

Section 4.01 Qualifications, retention and replacement of Vendor employees.

Vendor agrees to maintain the organizational and administrative capacity and capabilities to carry out all Vendor duties and responsibilities, including providing and supporting the Services, under this CTSA. The personnel Vendor assigns to perform the duties and responsibilities under this CTSA will be properly trained and qualified for the functions they are to perform. Vendor does not warrant the quality of training for which the State is responsible. Notwithstanding transfer or turnover of its personnel, or of its agents' or Subcontractors' personnel, Vendor remains obligated to perform all duties and responsibilities, including providing and supporting the Services, without degradation and in accordance with the terms of this CTSA.

Section 4.02 Responsibility for Vendor personnel.

- (a) Under no circumstances will Vendor's employees, agents and Subcontractors be considered employees of DIR or the State, but will be considered Vendor's employees, agents or Subcontractors for all purposes.
- (b) Except as expressly provided in this CTSA, neither Vendor nor any of Vendor's employees, agents or Subcontractors may act in any sense as agents or representatives of DIR or the State of Texas.

- (c) Vendor's employees, agents or Subcontractors shall be paid exclusively by Vendor for all Services performed. Vendor is responsible for and must comply with all requirements and obligations related to such employees, agents or Subcontractors under local, State or Federal law, including minimum wage, social security, unemployment insurance, State and Federal income tax and workers' compensation obligations.
- (d) Vendor assumes sole and full responsibility for its acts and the acts of its employees, agents and Subcontractors relating to the performance of this CTSA.
- (e) Vendor agrees that any claim on behalf of any person arising out of employment, alleged employment, agency or subcontracts (including, but not limited to, claims of discrimination against Vendor, its officers, or its agents or its Subcontractors) are the sole responsibility of Vendor and are not the responsibility of DIR or any Customer, and that Vendor will indemnify and hold harmless the State from any and all such claims asserted against the State, DIR or any Customer. Vendor understands that any person who alleges a claim arising out of employment, alleged employment, agency, or subcontract by Vendor (including, but not limited to, claims of discrimination against Vendor, its officers, or its agents or its Subcontractors) will not be entitled to any compensation, rights, or benefits from DIR (including, but not limited to, tenure rights, medical and hospital care, sick and annual/vacation leave, severance pay, or retirement benefits).

Section 4.03 Cooperation with DIR, other TEX-AN NG Vendors, and Customers.

(a) Cooperation with DIR on cost avoidance and performance measures.

As part of the performance measures reported to state leadership, DIR must provide the cost avoidance the State has achieved through the CTSA. Upon request by DIR, Vendor shall provide DIR with a detailed report of a representative sample of Services sold under the CTSA. The report shall contain: Service description, list price, Price to Customer or Rate To DIR under the CTSA, and pricing from three (3) alternative contract sources under which Customers are eligible to procure the Services. Additionally, Vendor shall promptly provide DIR with all other CTSA performance realted information that assists FIR is reporting the other performance measures for which it is responsible.

(b) Cooperation with Customers.

Vendor must ensure that Vendor employees, agents and Subcontractors will cooperate with DIR and Customers at no charge to DIR for purposes relating to the administration of the TEX-AN NG Program including, but not limited to the following purposes:

- (1) The investigation and prosecution of fraud, abuse, and waste in the TEX-AN NG Program;
- (2) Audit, inspection, or other investigative purposes; and
- (3) Testimony in judicial or quasi-judicial proceedings relating to the Services under this CTSA or other delivery of information to DIR or Customers' investigators or legal staff.

Section 4.04 Conduct of and responsibility for Vendor employees.

- (a) While performing the Services, Vendor's employees, agents and Subcontractors must:
 - (1) Comply with applicable State, DIR and Customer rules, and regulations and DIR's requests regarding personal and professional conduct generally applicable to the Service locations, including, but not limited to, conforming to all phys-

- ical security standards and requirements, as required given the Service location; and
- (2) Otherwise conduct themselves in a businesslike and professional manner.
- (b) If DIR determines, in its sole and absolute discretion, that a particular employee, agent, or Subcontractor is not conducting him/herself or itself in accordance with this Section 4.04, DIR may provide Vendor with notice and documentation concerning such conduct. Upon receipt of such notice, Vendor must promptly investigate the matter and take appropriate action that may include:
 - (1) Removing the employee, agent or Subcontractor from Service delivery under this CTSA;
 - (2) Providing DIR with written notice of such removal; and
 - (3) Replacing the employee, agent or Subcontractor with a similarly qualified individual acceptable to DIR, in its sole and absolute discretion, in the case of Key Personnel and Subcontractors.
- (c) Vendor shall replace any employee, agent or Subcontractor who is not adequately performing assigned responsibilities or who, as determined by DIR, in its sole and absolute discretion, after consultation with Vendor, is unable to work effectively with DIR staff or Customer staff. In such event, Vendor will provide replacement employee(s), agent(s), or Subcontractor(s) with equal or greater skills and qualifications as soon as reasonably practicable. Replacement of Key Personnel will be subject to DIR prior review and written approval, which approval will not be unreasonably withheld or delayed. The Parties will work together in the event of any such required replacement so as not to disrupt Service delivery under the CTSA. Other than in instances when DIR determines, in its sole and absolute discretion, that removal must be handled immediately to avoid imminent harm to the TEX-AN NG Program or safety to others, DIR and Vendor will provide written notice and cooperate with the other entity in a manner intended to minimize staff turnover and the adverse impact any requested removal may have on the Services. Nothing in this CTSA will prevent Vendor from replacing employees not identified as Key Personnel.
- (d) Vendor agrees that anyone used by Vendor to fulfill the terms of this CTSA is an employee, agent or Subcontractor of Vendor and remains under Vendor's sole direction and control.
- (e) Vendor agrees to be responsible for the following with respect to its employees, agents or Subcontractors:
 - (1) Damages incurred by Vendor's employees, agents or Subcontractors within the scope of their duties under this CTSA; and
 - (2) Determination of the hours to be worked and the duties to be performed by Vendor's employees, agents or Subcontractors.
- (f) Vendor agrees and will inform its employees, agents, and Subcontractors that there is no right of action against DIR or any Customer for any duty owed by Vendor pursuant to this CTSA. Vendor expressly agrees that neither DIR nor any Customer assumes any liability for the actions of, or judgments rendered against, the Vendor, its employees, agents, or Subcontractors. Vendor agrees that it has no right to indemnification or contribution from DIR or any Customer for any judgments rendered against Vendor, agents or Subcontractors. DIR's liability to the Vendor's employees, agents, and Subcontractors, if any, will be governed by Chapter 101, Texas Civil Practice & Remedies Code.

Section 4.05 Responsibility for Subcontractors.

- (a) Vendor remains fully responsible for obligations, services, and functions performed by its Subcontractors to the same extent as if such obligations, services, and functions were performed by Vendor's employees or agents and for purposes of this CTSA such work will be deemed work performed by Vendor. DIR reserves the right to require the replacement of any Subcontractor found by DIR, in its sole and absolute discretion, to be unacceptable in accordance with Section 4.04.
- (b) Vendor must not disclose Confidential Information of DIR, a Customer or the State to a Subcontractor unless and until such Subcontractor has agreed in writing to protect the confidentiality of such Confidential Information in the manner required of Vendor under this CTSA.
- (c) Vendor must identify any Subcontractor that is a newly-formed subsidiary or entity, whether or not an Affiliate of Vendor, substantiate the proposed Subcontractor's ability to perform the subcontracted Services, and certify to DIR that no loss of Service will occur as a result of the performance of such Subcontractor. The Vendor hereby assumes responsibility for all contractual responsibilities whether or not the Vendor performs them. The Vendor agrees that it is the sole point of contact for DIR with regard to all matters under this CTSA, including any matters with respect to Vendor's Subcontractors.
- (d) Vendor shall not change a Subcontractor prior to submitting for DIR's approval, in its sole and absolute discretion, a revised HUB Subcontracting Plan. Only upon DIR's approval of a revised HUB Subcontracting Plan may Vendor proceed with replacement of a Subcontractor.

Section 4.06 DIR's ability to contract with Subcontractors.

- (a) Vendor is permitted to secure from its employees performing Services for the TEX-AN NG Program and under this CTSA covenants not to compete with a term of not more than one year from the date of termination of employment (whether in employment agreements or other contractual arrangements). Other than as provided in the preceding sentence, Vendor may not limit or restrict, through a covenant not to compete, employment agreement or other contractual arrangement, DIR's ability to contract with former employees of Vendor who performed Services under this CTSA.
- (b) Vendor may secure from its employees, agents and Subcontractors, agreements preventing use or disclosure of Vendor's Confidential Information, and agreements preventing such employees, agents and Subcontractors from soliciting Vendor's employees and Customers and their employees.
- (c) Vendor shall secure from its Subcontractors performing Services covenants not to compete with Vendor with respect to the award of the particular Services for which Subcontractor was engaged to perform under the Subcontract. With the exception of termination for convenience, the covenant not to compete will be coterminous with the CTSA. In the event DIR terminates the CTSA for convenience, the covenant not to compete may continue for a term of not more than one year from the date of termination of the Subcontract.

Section 4.07 Security of Premises, Equipment, Data, and Personnel.

Vendor may, from time to time during the performance of the CTSA, have access to the premises, Equipment, software and other property, including data, files and/or materials (collectively referred to as "data") belonging to DIR or Customers. Vendor will use its commercial best efforts to preserve the safety, security, and the integrity of the premises, Equipment, data and other property of DIR or Customer, in accordance with the instruction of DIR or Customers. Vendor will be responsible for damage to DIR or Customer's equip-

ment, software, workplace, and its contents, when such damage is caused by Vendor's employees, agents or Subcontractors.

Section 4.08 Background and/or Criminal History Investigation.

Prior to commencement of any Services, background and/or criminal history investigation of certain of the Vendor's employees, agents and Subcontractors who will be involved in the provision of Services to DIR under the CTSA, or to Customers under a TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement, may be performed by DIR or certain Customers having legislative authority to require such investigations. Should any employee, agent, or Subcontractor of the Vendor who will be involved in the provision of Services to DIR under the CTSA, or to a Customer under a Customer Services Agreement, not be acceptable to DIR or Customer, in their sole and absolute discretion, as a result of the background and/or criminal history check, then DIR or Customer, in their sole and absolute discretion, may immediately require replacement of the employee, agent or Subcontractor in question.

Article 5. Governing Law and Regulations.

Section 5.01 Governing law and venue.

This CTSA is governed by the laws of the State without regard to conflict of laws principles, and interpreted in accordance with Texas law. Provided Vendor first complies with the procedures set forth in *Section 11.10 Dispute Resolution*, proper venue for a claim arising from this CTSA will be in a State court in Travis County, Texas.

Section 5.02 Vendor responsibility for compliance with laws and regulations.

- (a) Vendor is responsible for compliance with all laws, regulations, and administrative rules that govern the performance of the Services including, but not limited to, all State and Federal telecommunications laws, tax laws, State and Federal employment and immigration laws, State and Federal regulatory requirements, and licensing provisions.
- (b) Vendor is responsible for ensuring each of its employees, agents, or Subcontractors who are involved in the provision of Services under this CTSA are legally eligible to work in the State and the United States, properly licensed, certified, and/or have proper permits to perform any activity related to the Services.
- (c) Vendor warrants that the Services comply with all applicable Federal, State, County and Municipal laws, regulations, codes, ordinances, guidelines, and policies. Vendor will indemnify DIR and any Customer from and against any losses, liability, claims, damages, penalties, costs, fees, or expenses arising from or in connection with Vendor's failure to comply with or violation of any Federal, State, and County and Municipal law, regulation, code, ordinance, or policy.

Section 5.03 Compliance with Immigration laws.

Vendor shall comply with the requirements of the Illegal Immigration Reform and Immigrant Responsibility Act of 1996 ("IIRIRA"), and the Immigration Act of 1990 (8 U.S.C.1101, et seq.) regarding employment verification and retention of verification forms for any individual(s) hired on or after the effective date of 1996 Act, who will perform any labor or services under this CTSA.

Section 5.04 Equal Opportunity Compliance.

Vendor agrees to abide by all applicable laws, regulations, and executive orders pertaining to equal employment opportunity, including Federal or State laws and the laws of the State in which its primary place of business is located. In accordance with such laws, regulations, and executive orders, the Vendor agrees that no person in the United States will, on

the grounds of race, color, religion, national origin, sex, age, veteran status, or handicap, be excluded from employment with or participation in, be denied the benefits of, or be otherwise subjected to discrimination under any TEX-AN NG Program or activity performed by Vendor under this CTSA. If Vendor is found by DIR, in its sole and absolute discretion, any regulator with jurisdiction over Vendor's Services, or a court of competent jurisdiction to not be in compliance with these requirements during the term of this CTSA, Vendor agrees to take appropriate steps to correct these deficiencies. Upon request, Vendor will furnish information regarding its non-discriminatory hiring and promotion policies, as well as specific information on the composition of its principals and staff, including the identification of minorities and women in management or other positions with discretionary or decision-making authority.

Section 5.05 Historically Underutilized Business (HUB) Program.

Vendor shall comply with Chapter 2161, Texas Government Code in the provision of Services under this Contract. Vendor's HUB Subcontracting Plan is incorporated into the CTSA as *Exhibit I*. Vendor shall comply with the HUB Program Rules for reporting HUB subcontractor participation in the CTSA and for changing the HUB Subcontracting Plan throughout the Term.

Article 6. Service Levels and Performance Measurement.

Section 6.01 Performance measurement.

Satisfactory performance of this CTSA will be measured by:

- (a) Adherence to this CTSA, including all representations, warranties and covenants;
- (b) Compliance with Project work plans, schedules, and milestones as mutually agreed in accordance with the TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreements;
- (c) Delivery of the Services in accordance with the Service Level Agreements agreed to in *Exhibit D Performance Management*;
- (d) Results of audits performed by DIR or its representatives in accordance with *Article* 8:
- (e) Timeliness, completeness, and accuracy of required reports agreed to in *Exhibit F Reporting*; and
- (f) Achievement of other performance measures developed by Vendor and DIR and as modified from time to time by written agreement.

Article 7. Amendments.

Section 7.01 Amendments.

(a) Adjustments to Exhibit C, Attachment C-1 initiated by either Party.

The process for submitting, reviewing and approving/disapproving and appealing proposed adjustments or recommendations for changes to any element contained in *Exhibit C, Attachment C-1*, shall be in accordance with *Article 3* of *Exhibit C* to the CTSA. The Parties desire to develop and implement an electronic fast-track system for the continuous improvement of the Rates To DIR and Prices available to the Customers under the CTSA, without reliance on a formal amendment process. An approved change to the contents of *Exhibit C*, approved in accordance with *Article 3* of *Exhibit C*, shall be considered an approved amendment of the CTSA for all purposes.

(b) Amendments and modifications resulting from changes in law or contract and as mutually agreed.

Except for changes subject to Section 7.01 (a) above, this CTSA may be amended by mutual written agreement of the Parties if changes in Federal or State laws, rules, regulations, policies, guidelines, or circumstances affect the performance of the Services, provisions need to be added or amended within the CTSA, or as otherwise agreed to in writing by the Parties. The Parties developed appropriate procedures for amending or modifying the CTSA in the CTSA Article 7 Contract Amendments.

(c) Modifications resulting from imposition of remedies.

This CTSA may be modified under the terms of *Article 11 Remedies and Disputes* of this *Exhibit B.*

Section 7.02 Required compliance with amendment procedures.

No different or additional Services will be authorized or performed except pursuant to amendment of this CTSA that is executed in compliance with the CTSA. No waiver of any term, covenant, or condition of this CTSA will be valid unless executed by both Parties. Vendor will not be entitled to payment for any Services that are not authorized by this CTSA or a properly executed amendment to the CTSA, authorized through the express written (including electronic signature) authorization of DIR and Vendor.

Article 8. Audit and Financial Compliance.

Section 8.01 Financial record retention and audit.

Vendor agrees, and shall cause its agents and its Subcontractors to agree, to maintain supporting financial information and documents that are adequate to ensure compliance with this CTSA, and are sufficient to ensure the accuracy and validity of Monthly Consolidated Invoices to DIR and direct billing to Customers for certain direct sales transactions. Vendor agrees, and shall cause its agencts and Subcontractors to agree, to maintain and retain such documents, including all original forms, records and associated documentation, for a period of four (4) years after the date of submission of the final billing or until the resolution of all litigation, claims, financial management reviews or audits pertaining to this CTSA, whichever is longer.

Section 8.02 Access to records, books, and documents.

- (a) Upon notice by DIR, Vendor must provide, and cause its agents and its Subcontractors to provide, the officials and/or entities identified in this Section 8.02 with prompt, reasonable, and adequate access to any records, books, documents, and papers that are directly pertinent to the performance of this CTSA and any TEX-AN NG Customer Service Agreements.
- (b) Vendor and its agents and its Subcontractors must provide the access described in this Section 8.02 upon DIR's request. This request may be for, but is not limited to, the following purposes:
 - (1) Examination;
 - (2) Audit;
 - (3) Investigation;
 - (4) Contract administration; or
 - (5) The making of copies, excerpts, or transcripts.
- (c) The access required must be provided to the following officials and/or entities:

- (1) Any Independent Verification and Validation contractor or quality assurance contractor, when acting on behalf of DIR;
- (2) The Office of the State Auditor or its designee;
- (3) A State or Federal law enforcement agency;
- (4) A special or general investigating committee of the Texas Legislature or its designee; and
- (5) Any auditor or other entity identified by DIR.
- (d) Vendor agrees, and will require its agents and its Subcontractors to agree, to provide the access described wherever Vendor maintains such books, records, and supporting documentation. Vendor further agrees, and will require its agents and its Subcontractors to agree, to provide such access in reasonable comfort and to provide any furnishings, Equipment, or other conveniences deemed reasonably necessary to fulfill the purposes described in this Section 8.02.
- (e) Subject to Vendor's compliance with the State Auditor's rights as authorized in Section 2262.003, Texas Government Code, DIR does not object to Vendor's request that any auditor, inspector or other entity identified by the State under this CTSA that requires access to Vendor's Confidential Information will be required to execute a confidentiality agreement protecting the confidentiality of Vendor's information, in form reasonably satisfactory to Vendor.

Section 8.03 State Auditor's Office Audit.

In addition to and without limitation on the other audit provisions of this CTSA, pursuant to Section 2262.003, Texas Government Code, acceptance of funds under the CTSA by Vendor acts as acceptance of the authority of the State Auditor's Office, or any successor agency, to conduct an audit or investigation in connection with those funds. Vendor, and its agents and its Subcontractors, agree to cooperate fully with the State Auditor's Office or its successor in the conduct of the audit or investigation, including providing all records requested. Vendor will ensure that this clause concerning the authority to audit funds received indirectly by Subcontractors through Vendor and the requirement to cooperate is included in any subcontract it awards pertaining to the CTSA. Under the direction of the Legislative Audit Committee, a Vendor that is the subject of an audit or investigation by the State Auditor's Office must provide the State Auditor's Office with access to any information the State Auditor's Office considers relevant to the investigation or audit.

Section 8.04 Audits of Services, Deliverables and inspections.

- (a) Upon notice from DIR, Vendor will provide, and will cause its agents and its Subcontractors to provide, such auditors and inspectors as DIR may from time to time designate, with access to:
 - (1) Vendor, agent and Subcontractor service locations, facilities, or installations; and
 - (2) Vendor, agent and Subcontractor Software and Equipment.
- (b) Vendor must provide, and shall cause its agents and its Subcontractors to provide, as part of the Services, any assistance that such auditors and inspectors reasonably may require to complete such audits or inspections.

Section 8.05 Response/compliance with audit or inspection findings.

(a) Vendor must take action to ensure its employees', agents' or Subcontractors' compliance with or correction of any finding of non-compliance with any law, regulation, audit requirement, or generally accepted accounting principle relating to the Services or any other Deficiency contained in any audit, review, or inspection conducted under

this Article 8. This action will include Vendor's delivery to DIR, for DIR's approval, a Corrective Action Plan in accordance with Section 11.02(c) that addresses Deficiencies identified in any audit(s), review(s), or inspection(s) within ten calendar days of the close of the audit(s), review(s), or inspection(s).

- (b) Vendor must bear the expense of compliance with any finding of noncompliance under this Section 8.05.
- (c) As part of the Services, Vendor must disclose to DIR, upon DIR's request, and will include in its Subcontracts a requirement that each of its Subcontractors will disclose upon request, a copy of those portions of its internal audit reports relating to the Services.

Section 8.06 Audit of telecommunications fees and surcharges, Rates To DIR, Prices and certifications filed pursuant to Section 3.04 of the CTSA.

- (a) Vendor will provide, and will cause its agents and its Subcontractors to provide, to DIR and its designees access to such financial records and supporting documentation reasonably requested by DIR to audit telecommunications fees and surcharges, Rates To DIR, Prices for direct sales transaction Customers and any certifications filed pursuant to *Section 3.04* of the CTSA.
- (b) In addition to its monthly review and payment of Monthly Consolidated Invoices under the CTSA, DIR may audit the applicable telecommunications fees and surcharges, Rates To DIR, Prices to direct sales transaction Customers and any certifications filed under Section 3.04 of the CTSA to determine that such telecommunications fees and surcharges, Rates To DIR, Prices to direct sales transaction Customers and any certifications filed pursuant to Section 3.04 of the CTSA are accurate and in accordance with this CTSA.
- (c) Results of an audit of a certification filed pursuant to *Section 3.04* of the CTSA shall be implemented in accordance with *Section 3.04(b)*. If, as a result of any other audits listedin Section 8.06 (b) above, DIR determines that Vendor has overcharged the State, DIR will notify Vendor in writing of the amount of such overcharge, and provide to the Vendor the work papers supporting such position. Vendor will promptly pay to DIR the undisputed amount of the overcharge, plus interest as calculated in accordance with Chapter 2251, Texas Government Code, for late payments, and the Parties will use good faith efforts to resolve any disputed amounts as soon as practicable. In the event such audit reveals an overcharge of five percent (5%) or more to DIR which is not disputed and is in excess of five percent (5%) of the total invoiced amounts for such period, Vendor will reimburse DIR for the reasonable cost of this audit.

Article 9. Terms and Conditions of Vendor Billing and DIR and Customer Payment.

Section 9.01 Monthly Consolidated Invoice to DIR.

The Vendor shall provide DIR with a Monthly Consolidated Invoice which includes all Services provided by the Vendor to DIR, at the Rates To DIR and with any applicable telecommunications fees and surcharges as allowed by this CTSA, in electronic format, with the ability to batch load. All such Monthly Consolidated Invoices shall conform to the standards as set forth in *Exhibit F, Attachment F-17, Billing Plan*.

Section 9.02 Invoices for direct sales transactions to Customers.

The Vendor shall provide to each direct sales transaction Customer a monthly Invoice for the direct sales transaction Services provided to such Customer, in electronic format, at the Prices (Rates To DIR plus CRF) and with any applicable telecommunications fees and surcharges as allowed by this CTSA.

Section 9.03 Limitations on the right to Bill.

The Vendor shall not bill for any Services prior to the SOCN date for New Orders, and for Disconnect Orders, the billing end date shall equal the disconnect date on a SOCN.

Section 9.04 Telecommunications fees and surcharges and taxes.

- (a) If there are applicable FCC, PUC or other authorized telecommunications fees and surcharges in effect as of the date of this CTSA which may appear on billings to Customers, they are disclosed in the appropriate section per Service in Exhibit C to the CTSA. Any additional FCC, PUC or other authorized telecommunications fees and surcharges applicable to any Service may only be imposed during the Term, upon a written amendment to authorize such imposition under the CTSA. Vendor acknowledges that certain Customers that are political subdivisions of the State, are exempt from the imposition and collection of certain State telecommunications fees, including the Texas Universal Service Fund Charge and the Texas Infrastructure Fund assessment. In addition, State agency Customers have additional exemptions from State telecommunications fees, including the 9-1-1 emergency service fee, 9-1-1 equalization surcharge, poison control surcharge, and late charges imposed under Section 55.010, Texas Utilities Code. Vendor agrees to not bill for any items which are not mandated by the FCC, PUC or other proper authority and which are otherwise not applicable to the Services and for which Vendor has requested and received valid exemption certificates from Customers. Vendor agrees to promptly correct any incorrect billings of telecommunications fees and surcharges that occur. Vendor acknowledges that DIR makes no representation about the exemption status of any Customers that are "assistance organizations." Vendor must request and receive any exemption certificates that may apply from each assistance organization directly.
- (b) During the Term, all changes in the law or fee structures, which creates or authorizes Vendor to impose an unlisted telecommunications fees and surcharges on the Services, which Vendor desires to impose, shall require an amendment in order to be effective against the State, DIR and Customers. In the event of a change in the law or telecommunications fees and surcharges structures, which results in an exemption from payment in favor of the State, DIR and/or Customers, Vendor shall give effect to the exemption without the necessity of an amendment hereto.
- (c) Vendor acknowledges that certain Government Entity Customers are exempt from state sales, use and excise taxes, Section 151.309, Texas Tax Code, and Federal Excise Tax, 26 USC Sections 4253 (i) and (j). Vendor further acknowledges that State agency Customers are exempt from the assessment and collection of sales taxes imposed by political subdivisions of the State. See Sections 321.208 (municipalities) and 323.207 (counties), Texas Tax Code. The Government Entity Customers shall issue a tax exemption certificate upon request to Vendor. Vendor acknowledges that DIR makes no representation about the exemption status of any Customers that are "assistance organizations." Vendor must request and receive any exemption certificates that may apply from each assistance organizations directly.

Section 9.05 No Rights of set-off.

(a) No general right of set-off.

There is no general right of set-off for Vendor against amounts owed to DIR under this CTSA. To collect Credits under *Article 11*, *Remedies and Disputes*, DIR may set-off the amount of assessed Credits from amounts otherwise owed to Vendor in accordance with the terms of *Section 11.10*. There is no general right of set-off for

Vendor against amounts owed by a Customer under any TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement.

(b) Duty to make payments.

DIR and Customers shall make payments on Invoices in conformance with Chapter 2251, Texas Government Code.

Section 9.06 Expenses.

Except as provided in this CTSA with respect to Rates To DIR, Prices to direct sales transaction Customers, and authorized telecommunications fees and surcharges, all other expenses incurred by Vendor in connection with its provision of the Services will not be paid by DIR or Customer unless agreed upon by DIR or Customer in writing. Vendor hereby waives any and all claims for additional compensation related to the Services except as set forth in *Exhibit C* hereto.

Section 9.07 Dispute Handling and Adjustments

- (a) A billing inquiry is any question or issue about a Monthly Consolidated Invoice that may lead to a billing Dispute. It is DIR's responsibility to validate Vendor Monthly Consolidated Invoices each month. During that process, billing inquiries will arise, and the Vendor shall support DIR by timely answering or responding to billing inquiries. The Vendor shall respond within one Business Day of receipt of the billing inquiry.
- (b) DIR has the right to file a billing Dispute. The Vendor shall resolve Disputes within 60 calendar days that involve less than or equal to \$15,000 and within 90 calendar days for disputes that involve amounts greater than \$15,000. This time frame starts with the submission of the Dispute by DIR and ends with the satisfactory resolution of the Dispute. Vendor shall issue Billing Adjustment(s) within 30 calendar days of resolution. DIR may require a revised Monthly Consolidated Invoice that does not contain the disputed item(s). Vendor shall allow non-payment by DIR for the disputed amount until there is a Dispute Resolution, as allowed by Chapter 2251, Texas Government Code.
- (c) Direct sales transaction Customers shall have the same rights as DIR under Section 9.07, Subsection (a) and (b) above, for the Invoices they receive for direct sales transactions.
- (d) If DIR or a direct sales transaction Customer disputes payment of all or any portion of an Invoice from the Vendor, DIR or the direct sales transaction Customer, respectively, will notify Vendor of such Dispute and the Parties, either DIR and Vendor or the direct sales transaction Customer and Vendor, as appropriate, will attempt in good faith to resolve the dispute in conformance with Chapter 2251, Texas Government Code. DIR and the direct sales transaction Customer will not be required to pay any disputed portion of a Vendor invoice. Notwithstanding any such Dispute, the Vendor must continue to perform the Services in compliance with the terms of this CTSA pending resolution of Disputes so long as all undisputed amounts continue to be paid to Vendor.

Section 9.08 Billing Adjustments

- (a) A billing Adjustment is a modification or correction of a billing amount of an element of a Service or a SLA Credit. Billing Adjustments may be made on both recurring and non-recurring charges, and are used to settle Disputes and financial discrepancies.
- (b) Vendors shall include in its Monthly Consolidated Invoice to DIR or its Invoices to direct sales transaction Customers, the following minimum items as billing Adjustments:

- (1) Correction of a billing error discovered by Vendor, DIR or the direct sales transaction Customer, as appropriate;
- (2) Back-billing;
- (3) SLA Credits; and
- (4) Any other elements Vendor considers Adjustments as set forth in its *Billing Plan, Exhibit F, Attachment F-17* hereto.
- (c) The Vendor shall resolve all Disputes by any one of the three following approaches:
 - (1) Issue a proposed Dispute resolution for the full amount;
 - (2) Provide evidence acceptable to DIR or the direct sales transaction Customer, as appropriate that the disputed amount will be reduced; or
 - (3) Provide evidence acceptable to DIR or the direct sales transaction Customer, as appropriate, that the Dispute is not valid.
- (d) For all Disputes, Vendor shall receive agreement or denial from DIR or the direct sales transaction Customer, in their sole and absolute discretion, as appropriate, on the proposed resolution before issuing a billing Adjustment.

Section 9.09 Back-billing and POP moves.

- (a) Rates To DIR or Prices to direct sales transaction Customers for Services inadvertently left off previous Monthly Consolidated Invoices or direct Invoices by the Vendor shall be back-billed no more than 90 calendar days for usage and 120 calendar days for circuits (however, in no case may the back-billing include a time period prior to the delivery of the SOCN). Pursuant to PUC Rule 26.27, a six month limit from the date of discovery of an error applies to back-billing of all billed Services. Back-billing shall be included in the Adjustments.
- (b) Vendor Initiated Point of Presence location moves shall not adversely affect the existing Rates To DIR and/or Prices to direct sales transaction Customers for a Service.

Section 9.10 Liability for taxes, insurance and indemnification.

- (a) VENDOR AGREES AND ACKNOWLEDGES THAT DURING THE EXISTENCE OF THIS CONTRACT, VENDOR WILL BE ENTIRELY RESPONSIBLE FOR THE LIA-BILITY AND PAYMENT OF VENDORS', AGENTS' AND SUBCONTRACTORS' EM-PLOYEES' TAXES OF WHATEVER KIND. ARISING OUT OF THE PERFOR-MANCES IN THIS TEX-AN NG COMMUNICATIONS TECHNOLOGY SERVICES AGREEMENT. VENDOR AGREES TO COMPLY WITH ALL STATE AND FEDERAL LAWS APPLICABLE TO ANY SUCH PERSONS, INCLUDING LAWS REGARDING WAGES, TAXES, INSURANCE, AND WORKERS' COMPENSATION. VENDOR AGREES AND ACKNOWLEDGES THAT VENDOR'S EMPLOYEES, AGENTS OR SUBCONTRACTORS WILL NOT BE ENTITLED TO ANY STATE BENEFIT OR BENEFIT OF ANOTHER GOVERNMENTAL ENTITY CUSTOMER. DIR AND/OR THE STATE WILL NOT BE LIABLE TO THE VENDOR ITS EMPLOYEES, AGENTS, SUBCONTRACTORS. OR OTHERS FOR THE PAYMENT OF TAXES OR THE PROVISION OF UNEMPLOYMENT INSURANCE AND/OR WORKERS' COMPEN-SATION OR ANY BENEFIT AVAILABLE TO A STATE EMPLOYEE OR EMPLOYEE OF ANOTHER GOVERNMENTAL ENTITY CUSTOMER.
- (b) VENDOR AGREES TO INDEMNIFY AND HOLD HARMLESS DIR, ALL CUSTOM-ERS, THE STATE AND/OR EACH OF THEIR EMPLOYEES, AGENTS, REPRE-SENTATIVES, CONTRACTORS, ASSIGNEES, AND/OR DESIGNEES FROM ANY AND ALL LIABILITY, ACTIONS, CLAIMS, DEMANDS, OR SUITS, AND ALL RE-LATED COSTS, ATTORNEY FEES, AND EXPENSES, RELATING TO TAX LIABIL-

ITY, UNEMPLOYMENT INSURANCE AND/OR WORKERS' COMPENSATION OR EXPECTATIONS OF BENEFITS BY VENDOR, ITS EMPLOYEES, AGENTS OR SUBCONTRACTORS IN THEIR PERFORMANCE UNDER THIS TEX-AN NG COMMUNICATIONS TECHNOLOGY SERVICES AGREEMENT. VENDOR WILL BE LIABLE TO PAY ALL COSTS OF DEFENSE INCLUDING ATTORNEYS' FEES AND OUT OF POCKET EXPENSES. THE DEFENSE WILL BE COORDINATED BY THE OFFICE OF THE ATTORNEY GENERAL FOR TEXAS STATE AGENCY CUSTOMERS AND BY CUSTOMER'S LEGAL COUNSEL FOR NON-STATE AGENCY CUSTOMERS.

Section 9.11 Independent Contractor status.

Vendor will perform the Services under this CTSA as an independent contractor and not as an agent or as a representative of DIR.

Section 9.12 No additional consideration.

Vendor, its agents and its Subcontractors will not be entitled to nor receive from DIR any additional consideration, compensation, salary, wages, or any other type of remuneration for Services rendered under this CTSA, except as set forth in *Exhibit C*. Specifically, Vendor will not be entitled by virtue of this CTSA to any consideration in the form of overtime, health insurance benefits, retirement benefits, disability retirement benefits, sick leave, vacation time, paid holidays, or other paid leaves of absence of any type or kind whatsoever. In addition, all costs associated with transportation, delivery, and insurance relating to the Vendor's, agents' or Subcontractors' performance of this CTSA will be paid for by the Vendor.

Section 9.13 Prompt Payment Act.

When payments by DIR or Customers are necessary under this CTSA, or a TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement, payment by Government Entities will be made in accordance with the Texas Prompt Payment law, Texas Government Code, Chapter 2251. Nongovernmental entities shall follow Chapter 2251, Texas Government Code, in making payments due hereunder.

Section 9.14 Payments for Services.

During the term of this CTSA, Vendor will receive funds in consideration for the Services, calculated in accordance with *Exhibit C*. Payment for Disentanglement Services will be in accordance with a written agreement between the Parties.

Section 9.15 Reporting of direct sales transactions and payment to DIR of CRFs.

- (a) Reporting Responsibility.
 - (1) Vendor shall be responsible for reporting all direct sales transaction Services purchased under the CTSA. Vendor shall file the monthly reports, subcontract reports, and pay the CRFs in accordance with the due dates specified in this Section 9.15.
 - (2) DIR shall have the right to verify required reports and to take any actions necessary to enforce its rights under this Section, including but not limited to, compliance checks of Vendor's applicable CTSA books and records in accordance with terms and conditions of Article 8.
- (b) Detailed Monthly Report.

Vendor shall electronically provide DIR with a detailed monthly report in the format required by DIR, in its sole and absolute discretion, showing the dollar volume of any and all direct sales transaction Services sold under the CTSA for the previous month period. Reports shall be submitted to the DIR ICT Cooperative Contracts E-Mail Box

at GoDirect.Sales@dir.state.tx.us. Reports are due on the fifteenth (15th) calendar day of the month after the close of the previous month period. The monthly report shall include, per direct sales transaction: the detailed direct transaction sales for the period, Customer name, Invoice date, Invoice number, Description, quantity, unit Price, extended Price, Customer Purchase Order number, contact name, Customer's complete billing address, and other information as required by DIR. Each report must contain all information listed above per direct sales transaction or the report will be rejected and returned to the Vendor for correction in accordance with this Section 9.15.

- (c) Historically Underutilized Businesses Subcontract Reports.
 - (1) Vendor shall electronically provide each direct sales transaction Customer with their relevant Historically Underutilized Business Subcontracting Report, pursuant to the CTSA, as required by Chapter 2161, Texas Government Code. Reports shall also be submitted to DIR.
 - (2) Reports shall be due in accordance with the CPA rules governing the HUB program.
- (d) CRFs.
 - (1) The CRFs shall be paid by Vendor to DIR for each direct sales transaction under the CTSA. The CRF per direct sales transaction Service is specified in the CTSA at *Exhibit C*. Payment of the CRFs shall be due on the fifteenth (15th) calendar day after the close of the previous month period.
 - (2) Vendor shall reference the CTSA contract number on any remittance instruments.
- (e) Accurate and Timely Submission of direct sales transaction sales Reports.
 - (1) The direct sales transaction sales reports and CRFs paid shall be accurate and timely and submitted in accordance with the due dates specified in this Section. Vendor shall correct any inaccurate reports or CRF payments within three Business Days upon written notification by DIR. Vendor shall deliver any late reports or late CRF payments within three Business Days upon written notification by DIR. If Vendor is unable to correct inaccurate reports or CRF payments or deliver late reports and CRF payments within three Business Days, Vendor must contact DIR and provide a corrective plan of action, including the timeline for completion of correction. The corrective plan of action shall be subject to DIR approval, in its sole and absolute discretion.
 - (2) Should Vendor fail to correct inaccurate reports or cure the delay in timely delivery of reports and CRF payments within the corrective plan of action timeline, DIR reserves the right to require an independent third party audit of the Vendor's records as specified in Section 8.04 of this Exhibit B, at Vendor's expense.

Article 10. Disclosure and Confidentiality of Information.

Section 10.01 Confidentiality.

(a) Vendor shall, and Vednor shall cause its agents and its Subcontractors to, treat all information that is obtained through performance of the Services under this CTSA, including, information relating to DIR, Customers and Authorized End Users of the TEX-AN NG Program as Confidential Information to the extent that confidential treatment is provided under State and Federal law, regulations, or administrative rules.

- (b) Vendor is responsible for understanding the degree to which information obtained through performance of this CTSA is confidential under State and Federal law, regulations, or administrative rules. Vendor is responsible for causing its agents and Subcontractors to understand the degree to which information obtained through performance of the CTSA is confidential under State and Federal law, regulations, or administrative rules.
- (c) Vendor shall, and cause its agents and Subcontractors to, not use any information obtained through performance of this CTSA in any manner except as is necessary to the proper discharge of obligations and securing of rights under this CTSA.
- (d) Vendor must have systems in effect to protect all records and all other documents deemed Confidential Information that are maintained in connection with the Services. Any disclosure or transfer of Confidential Information by Vendor, including information required by DIR, will be in accordance with applicable State and Federal law, regulations, or administrative rules. If the Vendor receives a request for information deemed to be Confidential Information, the Vendor will immediately notify DIR of such request, and will make best efforts to protect such information from public disclosure.
- (e) In addition to the requirements expressly stated in this *Section 10.01*, Vendor must comply with any policy, rule, or requirement of DIR that relates to the safeguarding or disclosure of information relating to the TEX-AN NG Program recipients, Vendor's operations, or Vendor performance of this CTSA.
- (f) In the event of the expiration or termination of this CTSA for any reason all Confidential Information of a Party, disclosed to, and all copies thereof made by, the other Party will be returned to the disclosing Party or, and to the extent authorized by applicable record retention laws and policies, at the disclosing Party's option, erased or destroyed. The recipient of the Confidential Information will provide the disclosing Party certificates evidencing such erasure or destruction. Notwithstanding anything in this CTSA to the contrary, the Vendor may retain safeguarded (and encrypted if Sensitive Personal Information as defined under the laws of the State is included) copies of the following records and data it receives or prepares during or in connection with the TEX-AN NG Program and CTSA, to comply with the record keeping requirements of Section 8.01 and for archival and defense purposes:
 - (1) Supporting financial information and documents that are adequate to ensure CTSA compliance and are sufficient to ensure the accuracy and validity of Vendor Invoices;
 - (2) Financial information, records and reports;
 - (3) Transaction logs;
 - (4) Vendor's customer database data files:
 - (5) Human resources documentation;
 - (6) Audit reports;
 - (7) Operational reporting (e.g. security logs, security metrics reporting/audits, and relevant network reports/logs); and
 - (8) Data for the TEX-AN NG Program and CTSA and its applications, including maintenance log files, uptime log files, relevant network access log files, and other required analytics.
- (g) The obligations in this Section will not restrict any disclosure by a Party pursuant to any order of a court or government agency, including the Public Information Division of the Office of the Texas Attorney General, provided that the disclosing Party will give prompt written notice to the non-disclosing Party of such order.

- (h) With the exception of Confidential Information of Customers, Confidential Information of a Party will not be afforded the protection of this CTSA if such data was:
 - (1) Already known to the receiving Party without restrictions at the time of its disclosure by the furnishing Party;
 - (2) Independently developed by the receiving Party without reference to the furnishing Party's Confidential Information;
 - (3) Rightfully obtained by the other Party without restriction from a third party after its disclosure by the furnishing Party;
 - (4) Publicly available other than through the fault or negligence of the other Party; or
 - (5) Released without restriction to anyone.
- (i) DIR will require its agents and Subcontractors to comply with the terms of this Section 10.01 as it relates to Vendor Confidential Information. Prior to disclosing Vendor Confidential Information to other Vendors, DIR will obtain an executed confidentiality agreement in a form acceptable to Vendor, whose consent to use will not be unreasonably withheld or delayed.

Section 10.02 Disclosure of DIR's and Customers' Confidential Information.

- (a) Vendor will immediately report to DIR and the affected Customer any and all unauthorized disclosures or uses of DIR's and/or the Customer's Confidential Information of which it or its agents(s) and/or its Subcontractor(s), is aware or has knowledge, including the Vendor's reasonable belief that the Confidential Information may have been disclosed in an unauthorized manner. Vendor acknowledges that any publication or disclosure of DIR's and/or Customer's Confidential Information to another party may cause immediate and irreparable harm to DIR and /or the Customer and may constitute a violation of State or Federal laws. If Vendor, its agent(s) and/or its Subcontractor(s), should publish or disclose such Confidential Information to another party without authorization, DIR and /or the affected Customer will immediately be entitled to seek injunctive relief or any other remedies to which it is, or they are, entitled under law or equity without requiring a cure period as described in Article 11. DIR and/or Customers will have the right to recover from Vendor all damages and liabilities caused by or arising from Vendor's, its agent(s) and/or its Subcontractors', failure to protect DIR's and Customers' Confidential Information. Vendor will defend with counsel approved by DIR and/or the affected Customer, indemnify and hold harmless DIR and the affected Customer from all damages, costs, liabilities, and expenses (including without limitation reasonable attorneys' fees and costs) caused by or arising from Vendor's or its agent(s) and/or its Subcontractors', failure to protect DIR's and/or Customers' Confidential Information. Defense and settlement matters shall be coordinated by the Office of the Texas Attorney General for State agency Customers and by counsel of Customer's choice for non-State agency Customers.
- (b) Vendor will require its agent(s) and/or its Subcontractor(s), to comply with the terms of this *Article 10*.

Section 10.03 Requests for public information.

(a) Vendor acknowledges that DIR and some of the Customers are subject to the Public Information Act (Chapter 552, Texas Government Code). Vendor also acknowledges that DIR will comply with the Public Information Act, and with all opinions of the Office of the Texas Attorney General concerning the Public Information Act. DIR agrees that it will promptly notify Vendor of each request for disclosure of public information filed in accordance with the Public Information Act that requests any of the Vendor's Confidential Information, including data to which Vendor has a proprietary or com-

- mercial interest. DIR will deliver all copies of such requests for public information to Vendor in accordance with Chapter 552, Texas Government Code.
- (b) With respect to any information that is the subject of a request for disclosure, Vendor is solely responsible for and required to demonstrate to the Office of Texas Attorney General the specific reasons why the requested information is confidential or otherwise exempted from required public disclosure under the Public Information Act. Vendor will provide DIR with copies of all such communications.
- (c) To the extent authorized under the Public Information Act, DIR agrees to safeguard from disclosure information received from Vendor that the Vendor believes to be Confidential Information. Vendor must clearly mark all information for which it believes an exception from public disclosure exists under the Public Information Act as Confidential Information or provide written notice to DIR that it considers the information to be Confidential Information.
- (d) Under the terms of the CTSA, DIR may provide Vendor with information related to Customers, Authorized End Users and/or the TEX-AN NG Program. Vendor will not re-sell or otherwise distribute or release any such information to any party in any manner without DIR's, the Customer's or the Authorized End User's, as appropriate, express written consent (which consent shall be in their sole and absolute discretion), unless such disclosure is required by law or pursuant to Section 10.01(g) herein

Section 10.04 Unauthorized acts.

Each Party agrees to:

- (a) Notify the other Party promptly of any unauthorized possession, use, or knowledge, or any unauthorized attempt to possess, use or gain knowledge, of any Confidential Information by any person or entity that may become known to it;
- (b) Promptly furnish to the other Party full details of the unauthorized possession, use, or knowledge, or any unauthorized attempt to possess, use or gain knowledge, and use reasonable efforts to assist the other Party in investigating or preventing the recurrence of any unauthorized possession, use, or knowledge, or attempt thereof, of Confidential Information. For DIR the reasonable efforts to assist Vendor shall be subject to and limited by the Texas Public Information Act and any other applicable laws; and
- (c) Cooperate with the other Party in any litigation and investigation against third parties deemed necessary by such Party to protect its proprietary rights. For DIR the reasonable efforts to assist the Vendor shall be subject to and limited by the Texas Public Information Act and any other applicable laws.

Section 10.05 Legal action.

Vendor may not commence any legal action or proceeding in respect to any unauthorized possession, use, or knowledge, or any unauthorized attempt to possess, use or gain knowledge, of Confidential Information by any person or entity, which action or proceeding identifies DIR and/or the Customers or their Confidential Information without consent from DIR and/or Customers, which consent shall be in their sole and absolute discretion.

Article 11. Remedies and Disputes.

Section 11.01 Understanding and expectations.

The remedies described in this *Article 11* contemplate Vendor's timely and responsive performance of the Services in accordance with all the terms of this CTSA, and to the creation

of a flexible and responsive relationship between the Parties. Notwithstanding the foregoing, DIR reserves the right to proceed with all remedies available to it when such action would be in the best interest of the State. Billing Disputes are governed by *Article 9* of the Contract.

Section 11.02 Tailored remedies.

(a) Understanding of the Parties.

Vendor agrees and understands that DIR may pursue tailored contractual remedies for noncompliance with this Contract. At any time and at its sole and absolute discretion, except as expressly provided in this *Article 11*, DIR may impose or pursue one or more remedies for each item of noncompliance and will determine remedies on a case-by-case basis. DIR's pursuit or non-pursuit of a tailored remedy does not constitute a waiver of any other remedy that DIR may have at law or equity, including, but not limited to, the remedies set forth in *Section 11.03* below. Except as otherwise expressly provided herein, prior to imposing any remedies, DIR will provide notice to the Vendor of the Deficiency, and such notice shall include a reasonable cure period in accordance with *Section 11.02* (b), or as specified elsewhere in this CTSA. In all instances under which DIR may pursue multiple remedies, DIR has the option, in its sole and absolute discretion, to collect either Credits or actual damages.

- (b) Notice and opportunity to cure for Deficiencies.
 - (1) Within ten calendar days (or another date approved by DIR) of Vendor's receipt of written notice of a Deficiency, Vendor shall provide DIR a written response that:
 - (A) Explains the reasons for the Deficiency, Vendor's plan to address or cure the Deficiency, and the date and time by which the Deficiency will be cured; or
 - (B) If Vendor disagrees with DIR's findings, its reasons for disagreeing with DIR's findings.
 - (2) Vendor's proposed cure of a Deficiency is subject to the approval of DIR, in its sole and absolute discretion. Vendor's repeated commission of Deficiencies or repeated failure to resolve any such Deficiencies may be regarded by DIR as a Material Breach and entitle DIR to pursue any other remedy provided in this CTSA or any other appropriate remedy DIR may have at law or equity.
- (c) Notice and opportunity to cure for Material Breach.
 - (1) DIR will notify Vendor in writing of any Material Breach.
 - (2) Vendor will, within ten calendar days (or another date approved by DIR) of receipt of written notice of a Material Breach, provide DIR a detailed written corrective action plan to correct or resolve such Material Breach (a Corrective Action Plan).

The Corrective Action Plan must provide:

- (A) A detailed explanation of the reasons for the cited Material Breach:
- (B) Vendor's assessment or diagnosis of the cause of the Material Breach; and.
- (C) A specific proposal to cure or resolve the Material Breach promptly and completely.
- (3) Vendor shall submit the Corrective Action Plan by the deadline set forth in DIR's notice fo Material Breach. The Corrective Action Plan is subject to approval or modification by DIR, in its sole and absolute discretion.

- (4) DIR will notify Vendor in writing of DIR's final disposition of the Corrective Action Plan. If DIR accepts Vendor's proposed Corrective Action Plan, DIR may:
 - (A) Condition such approval on completion of tasks in the order or priority that DIR may prescribe;
 - (B) Disapprove portions of Vendor's proposed Corrective Action Plan; or
 - (C) Require additional or different Corrective Action Plan(s).
- (5) At any time during this process, DIR reserves the right, in its sole and absolute discretion, to:
 - (A) Suspend all, or part of, this CTSA; or
 - (B) Issue a written Stop Marketing Order which prohibits Vendor from further marketing the Services during investigation of the alleged Material Breach and pending corrective action, if necessary, by Vendor, or a decision by DIR to terminate the CTSA for Cause. DIR may delay the implementation of the Stop Marketing Order if it affects the completion of any of the Services in accordance with a Customer's and/or Authorized End Users' approved schedule under a TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement.
- (6) DIR's acceptance of a Corrective Action Plan under this Section 11.02 will not:
 - (A) Excuse Vendor's prior Material Breach(es) and/or Deficiencies;
 - (B) Relieve Vendor of its duty to comply with performance standards; or
 - (C) Prohibit DIR from assessing additional tailored remedies or pursuing other appropriate remedies for continued Deficiencies or Material Breaches.
- (d) Administrative remedies.
 - (1) At its sole and absolute discretion, DIR may impose one or more of the following remedies for each item of non-compliance, both Deficiencies and Material Breaches, and will determine the scope and severity of the remedy on a case-by-case basis:
 - (A) Assess Credits in accordance with the terms of this CTSA;
 - (B) Conduct accelerated monitoring of Vendor including more frequent or more extensive monitoring by DIR or its agents;
 - (C) Require additional, more detailed, marketing and/or performance reports to be submitted by Vendor;
 - (D) Decline to extend this CTSA and/or approve any or all new TEX-AN NG Customer Service Agreements or renew of any or all TEX-AN NG Customer Service Agreements; and/or
 - (E) Terminate this CTSA in accordance with Section 11.03, provided, however, that the right to terminate hereunder shall be limited to those instances where:
 - 1) The Deficiency constitutes a Material Breach;
 - DIR gives Vendor written notice of such Material Breach and specifies a reasonable cure period; and
 - 3) Vendor does not cure the Material Breach within the applicable cure period.
 - (2) DIR will provide notice to Vendor of the imposition of an administrative remedy in accordance with this Section 11.02, with the exception of accelerated moni-

toring, which may be unannounced. DIR may require Vendor to file a written response in accordance with this Section 11.02.

(e) Damages.

- (1) DIR will be entitled to actual damages incurred by DIR or any Customer resulting from any Deficiency. Vendor acknowledges that, in some cases, suchDamages are difficult or impossible to determine with precise accuracy andDIR shall be entitled to assess Credits for such Deficiencies. DIR reserves the right, in its sole and absolute discretion, to waive all of part of any Credits, provided that all such waivers must be in writing, contain the reasons for the waiver, and must be signed by an authorized executive of DIR.
- (2) The Credits prescribed in this Section 11.02 are not intended to be in the nature of a penalty, but are intended to be reasonable estimates of DIR's projected Damages resulting from Deficiencies, including financial loss as a result of Service delivery delays to DIR and /or the Customers.
- (3) In accordance with *Exhibit D Performance Management*, DIR may elect, in its sole and absolute discretion, to collect Credits:
 - (A) through direct assessment and demand for payment delivered to Vendor; or
 - (B) by deduction of amounts assessed as Credits as set-off against payments then due to Vendor for the Services or that become due at any time after assessment of the Credits. DIR will make deductions until the full amount payable by the Vendor is received by the State.

(f) Equitable Remedies.

- (1) Vendor acknowledges that DIR, the Customers and the State would be irreparably harmed by any Material Breach and that money Damages alone will not provide an adequate remedy therefor. Upon occurrence of a Material Breach or a threatened Material Breach, DIR, for and on behalf of the Customers and the State, shall be entitled to seek immediate injunctive or other equitable relief, without the necessity of proving actual Damages. Such remedy shall not be deemed to be DIR's exclusive remedy for a Material Breach, but shall be in addition to all other remedies available to DIR at law or in equity.
- (2) If a court of competent jurisdiction finds that Vendor has committed an uncured Material Breach (or attempted or threatened to commit a Material Breach), Vendor agrees that, without any additional findings of irreparable injury or other conditions to injunctive relief, it will not oppose the entry of an appropriate injunctive order compelling performance by Vendor and restraining it from committing any further Material Breaches (or attempted or threatened Material Breaches).

(g) Suspension of CTSA.

- (1) In addition to its rights under Section 11.02 (c) (5), DIR may suspend performance of all or any part of this CTSA ifDIR has reason to believe that Vendor, its agents and/or its Subcontractors, have committed, assisted in the commission of, or failed to take appropriate action concerning fraud, malfeasance or misfeasance concerning this CTSA and, if DIR, in its sole and absolute discretion, believes that the suspension is necessary to prevent material loss or material damages to the Statre, and the portion of the CTSA being suspended
 - (A) has a direct relationship to the alleged fraud, malfeasance or misfeasance concerning this CTSA; or

- (B) DIR determines that suspension of this CTSA in whole or in part is convenient or in the best interests of the State or the TEX-AN NG Program.
- (2) DIR will notify Vendor in writing of its intention to suspend this CTSA in whole or in part and of the facts or matter leading to such decision.

Section 11.03 Termination of CTSA.

Prior to the Expiration Date, this CTSA may be terminated in whole or in part for any of the following reasons:

(a) Termination by mutual agreement of the Parties.

This CTSA may be terminated by mutual agreement of the Parties. Such agreement must be in writing.

(b) Termination in the best interest of the State.

DIR may terminate this CTSA, without penalty to or other liability on DIR, at any time when, in its sole discretion, DIR determines that termination is in the best interests of the State. The termination will be effective on the date specified in DIR's notice of termination.

(c) Termination for non-appropriation of funds.

This CTSA is subject to termination, either in whole or in part, without penalty to DIR, subject to appropriation or availability of State and Customer funds. DIR is a State agency whose authority and appropriations are subject to actions of the Texas Legislature and appropriate State executive officers, and, by extension, to the governing bodies for the local government Customers, and whose availability of funds from State sources and from Customers are similarly subject to governmental action. If DIR or a Customer becomes subject to a legislative, executive or other appropriate governmental body change, revocation of statutory authority, lack of appropriated funds, or unavailability of funds which would render Vendor's delivery or performance of Services under this CTSA impossible or unnecessary, this will be terminated, either in whole or in part, under this Section 11.03 (c), without penalty to, or other liability of DIR, the State or any Customer. DIR and/or the affected Customer will not be required to give prior notice to Vendor of any non-appropriation or non-availability of State or Customer funds that would entitle DIR or the affected Customer to terminate pursuant to this Section 11.03 (c).

(d) Termination for Cause.

Subject to the applicable notice and cure provisions in *Section 11.02 (c)*, DIR reserves the right to terminate this CTSA, in whole or in part, without recourse, upon the following conditions (each a Cause):

(1) Assignment for the benefit of creditors, appointment of receiver, or inability to pay debts.

DIR may terminate this TEX-AN NG Communications Technology Services Agreement if Vendor:

- (A) Makes an assignment for the benefit of its creditors:
- (B) Admits in writing its inability to pay its debts generally as they become due; or
- (C) Consents to the appointment of a receiver, trustee, or liquidator of Vendor or of all or any part of its property.
- (2) Failure to adhere to laws, rules, ordinances, or orders.
 - (A) DIR may terminate this CTSA upon making a determination, in its sole and absolute discretion, that Vendor failed to adhere to any laws, ordin-

- ances rules, regulations, or orders of any public authority having jurisdiction and such violation prevents or substantially impairs performance of Vendor's duties under this CTSA.
- (B) DIR may terminate this CTSA if a court of competent jurisdiction finds Vendor failed to adhere to any laws, ordinances, rules, regulations, or orders of any public authority having jurisdiction and such violation prevents or substantially impairs performance of Vendor's duties under this CTSA.
- (3) Breach of confidentiality.
 - DIR may terminate this CTSA if Vendor breaches *Article 10* or confidentiality laws with respect to the Services provided under this CTSA.
- (4) Failure to maintain adequate personnel or resources.
 - DIR may terminate this CTSA if, after providing notice and an opportunity to cure, DIR determines, in its sole and absolute discretion, that Vendor has failed to supply personnel or resources and such failure results in Vendor's inability to fulfill its duties to provide Services under this CTSA.
- (5) Termination for gifts and gratuities.
 - (A) DIR may terminate this CTSA following its determination that Vendor, its employees, agents or Subcontractors have either offered or given any Thing of Value to an officer or employee of DIR, a Customer or the State in violation of State law. DIR may terminate this CTSA following a determination by a competent judicial or quasi-judicial authority and Vendor's exhaustion of all legal remedies that Vendor, its employees, agents or Subcontractors have either offered or given a Thing of Value to an officer or employee of DIR, a Customer or the State in violation of State law.
 - (B) Vendor must include a similar provision to that in Section 11.03(d)(5)(A) above, in each TEX-AN NG Customer Service Agreement and all Subcontracts and will enforce this provision against an agent or a Subcontractor who has offered or given any Thing of Value to any of the persons or entities described in this Section 11.03(d), whether or not the offer or gift was in Vendor's behalf.
 - (C) Termination of a Subcontract by Vendor pursuant to this provision will not be a cause for termination of this CTSA unless:
 - (1) Vendor fails to replace such terminated Subcontractor within a reasonable time; and
 - (2) Such failure constitutes Cause as described in this Section 11.03.
 - (D) For purposes of this Section, a Thing of Value means any item of tangible or intangible property that has a monetary value of more than fifty dollars (\$50.00) and includes, but is not limited to, cash, food, lodging, entertainment, and charitable contributions. The term does not include contributions to holders of public office or candidates for public office who are paid and who reports such payments in accordance with State or Federal law.
- (6) Judgment and execution.
 - (A) DIR may terminate this CTSA if judgment for the payment of money in excess of \$500,000.00 that is not covered by insurance, is rendered by any court or governmental body against Vendor, and Vendor does not:

- (1) Discharge the judgment or provide for its discharge in accordance with the terms of the judgment;
- (2) Procure a stay of execution of the judgment within 30 calendar days from the date of entry thereof; or
- (3) Perfect an appeal of such judgment and cause the execution of such judgment to be stayed during the appeal, providing such financial reserves as may be required under generally accepted accounting principles.
- (B) If a writ or warrant of attachment or any similar process is issued by any court against all or any material portion of the property of Vendor, and such writ or warrant of attachment or any similar process is not released or bonded within 30 calendar days after its entry, DIR may terminate this CTSA in accordance with this Section 11.03.
- (7) Termination for insolvency.
 - (A) DIR may terminate this CTSA if Vendor:
 - (1) Files for bankruptcy;
 - (2) Becomes or is declared insolvent, or is the subject of any proceedings related to its liquidation, insolvency, or the appointment of a receiver or similar officer for it which are not dismissed within 90 calendar days from the date of filing;
 - (3) Makes an assignment for the benefit of all or substantially all of its creditors; or
 - (4) Enters into an agreement for the composition, extension, or readjustment of substantially all of its obligations.
 - (B) Vendor agrees to pay for all expenses of DIR including the cost of counsel, incident to:
 - (1) The enforcement of payment of all obligations of the Vendor by any action or participation in, or in connection with a case or proceeding under Chapters 7, 11, or 13 of the United States Bankruptcy Code, or any successor statute;
 - (2) A case or proceeding involving a receiver or other similar officer duly appointed to handle the Vendor's business; or
 - (3) A case or proceeding in a State court initiated by DIR when previous collection attempts have been unsuccessful.
- (8) Termination for Vendor's Material Breach of this CTSA.

DIR has the right to terminate this CTSA, in whole or in part, if DIR determines, in its sole and absolute discretion, that Vendor has committed a Material Breach. Prior to exercising its right to terminate all or a part of this CTSA, DIR will provide the Vendor not less than 30 calendar days' prior written notice and an opportunity to cure the Material Breach, and if such cure is made and accepted by DIR, in its sole and absolute discretion, DIR will not terminate the CTSA.

(9) Prohibited Vendor's List.

DIR has the absolute right to terminate this CTSA, without recourse, in the event that:

(A) Vendor becomes listed on the prohibited vendors list authorized by Executive Order #13224, "Blocking Property and Prohibiting Transactions

- with Persons Who Commit, Threaten to Commit, or Support Terrorism," published by the United States Department of the Treasury, Office of Foreign Assets Control, or
- (B) Vendor becomes suspended or debarred from doing business with the Federal government as listed in the Excluded Parties List System (EPLS) maintained by the General Services Administration, or
- (C) Vendor is found by DIR to be ineligible to hold this Contract under Subsection (b) of Section 2155.006, Texas Government Code.

Vendor will be provided written notice in accordance with *Article 11*, of intent to terminate.

Section 11.04 Effective date of termination.

Termination pursuant to Section 11.03 will be effective as of the date specified in the notice of termination.

Section 11.05 Extension of termination effective date.

Any termination date may be extended upon the mutual agreement of the parties.

Section 11.06 Payment and other provisions at CTSA termination.

- (a) If DIR terminates this CTSA, DIR will pay Vendor within 30 Business Days of the effective date of termination (or as soon as practical thereafter taking into account appropriation and fund accounting requirements) any undisputed amounts due for all completed, approved, and accepted Services as of the effective date of termination.
- (b) DIR further agrees to negotiate in good faith with Vendor to equitably adjust and settle any accrued or outstanding liabilities for a Service which has not been Accepted that:
 - (1) Is due or delivered prior to or upon termination of this CTSA; and
 - (2) Benefits DIR, a Customer and/or Authorized End User or the State, notwithstanding its status as not having been Accepted.
- (c) Vendor must provide DIR all reasonable access to records, facilities, and documentation as is required to efficiently and expeditiously close out the Services under this CTSA.
- (d) Vendor must prepare a Disentanglement Plan, which is acceptable to and approved by DIR, in its sole and absolute discretion. Such Disentanglement Plan will be implemented during the time period between receipt of notice and the termination date.
- (e) Sections11.06 (a) and (b) shall only be applicable to time and materials work performed under the CTSA and/or TEX-AN NG Customer Service Agreements, if otherwise allowed hereunder.
- (f) For all other Rates To DIR and Prices for direct sales transaction Services as set forth in Exhibit C, DIR or direct sales transaction Customers, as appropriate, will pay for all Services provided as of the effective termination date. Article 9 Terms and Conditions of Vendor Billing and DIR and Customer Payment, shall govern the billing and payment for Services under this Section 11.06.

Section 11.07 Amendment of CTSA in the event of remedies.

DIR may propose an amendment of this CTSA in connection with the imposition of a remedy under this *Article 11*. Any amendments offered pursuant to this *Section 11.07* must be reasonable, limited to the matters causing the exercise of a remedy, and in writing. Vendor must negotiate such proposed amendments in good faith.

Section 11.08 Disentanglement assistance.

Upon receipt of notice of full or partial termination of this CTSA by DIR, Vendor will provide all Disentanglement assistance reasonably necessary to enable DIR and/or its designee to effectively close out this CTSA and transition the Services and Customers to another TEXAN NG Vendor as provided in the Disentanglement Plan.

Section 11.09 Vendor responsibility for associated costs.

If DIR terminates this CTSA for Cause, the Vendor will be responsible to DIR for all Damages incurred by DIR, the State, or any of its Customers to replace the Vendor, including-costs of procuring a new vendor and transitioning all Customers to such new vendor, and the cost of any claim or litigation that is reasonably attributable to Vendor's failure to perform the Services in accordance with the terms of this CTSA. For purposes of clarity, the Vendor's liability for State's costs of transitioning all Customers to a new vendor will be limited to the total charges incurred by DIR and the Customers from the new vendor in transitioning.

Section 11.10 Dispute resolution.

(a) General agreement of the Parties.

The Parties mutually agree that the interests of fairness, efficiency, and good business practices are best served when the Parties employ all reasonable and informal means to resolve any Dispute under this CTSA. The Parties express their mutual commitment to using all reasonable and informal means of resolving Disputes prior to invoking a remedy provided elsewhere in this *Article 11*.

(b) Duty to negotiate in good faith.

Any Dispute that in the judgment of any Party to this CTSA may materially or substantially affect the performance of any Party will be reduced to writing and delivered to the other Party. The Parties must then negotiate in good faith and use reasonable efforts to resolve such dispute and the Parties will not resort to pursuing further remedies unless they have reasonably determined that a negotiated resolution is not possible. The resolution of any dispute disposed of by agreement between the Parties will be reduced to writing and delivered to all Parties within ten Business Days.

- (c) Claims for breach of CTSA.
 - (1) General requirement. As required by and in accordance with Chapter 2260, Texas Government Code, Vendor's claim for breach of this CTSA must be resolved in accordance with the dispute resolution process established by DIR.
 - (2) Negotiation of claims. The Parties expressly agree that the Vendor's claim for breach of this CTSA that the Parties cannot resolve in the ordinary course of business or through the use of all reasonable and informal means will be submitted to the negotiation process provided in Chapter 2260, Subchapter B, Texas Government Code.
 - The Parties expressly agree that the Vendor's compliance with Chapter 2260, Subchapter B, Texas Government Code, is a condition precedent to the filing of a contested case proceeding under Chapter 2260, Subchapter C, Texas Government Code.
 - (3) Contested case proceedings. The contested case process provided in Chapter 2260, Subchapter C, Texas Government Code, will be Vendor's sole and exclusive process for seeking a remedy for any and all alleged breaches of the CTSA by DIR if the Parties are unable to resolve their disputes under Subsection (c)(2) of this Section. The Parties expressly agree that compliance with the contested case process provided in Chapter 2260, Subchapter C, Texas Gov-

- ernment Code, is a condition precedent to seeking consent to sue from the Texas Legislature under Chapter 107, Texas Civil Practices & Remedies Code. Neither the execution of this CTSA by DIR nor any other conduct of any representative of DIR relating to this CTSA shall be construed as or be considered a waiver of the State's sovereign immunity.
- (4) DIR rules. The submission, processing and resolution of Vendor's claim is governed by the rules adopted by DIR pursuant to Chapter 2260, Texas Government Code, found at Title 1, Chapter 201, Texas Administrative Code.
- (5) Vendor's duty to perform. Neither the occurrence of an event constituting an alleged breach of contract nor the pending status of any claim for breach of contract is grounds for the suspension of performance, in whole or in part, by Vendor of any duty or obligation with respect to the performance of Services under this CTSA and all TEX-AN NG Customer Service Agreements. Any changes to this CTSA as a result of a Dispute resolution will be implemented in accordance with Exhibit B, Article 7, Amendments and modifications.

Section 11.11 Liability of Vendor.

- (a) Vendor bears all risk of loss or damage due to:
 - (1) Defects in Services;
 - (2) Unfitness or obsolescence of Services; and
 - (3) The negligence or intentional misconduct of Vendor or its employees, agents, or Subcontractors:
- (b) Vendor shall indemnify and hold harmless the State, DIR and Customers, AND/OR THEIR EMPLOYEES, AGENTS, REPRESENTATIVES, CONTRACTORS, ASSIGNEES, AND/OR DESIGNEES FROM ANY AND ALL LIABILITY, ACTIONS, CLAIMS, DEMANDS, OR SUITS, AND ALL RELATED COSTS, ATTORNEY FEES, AND EXPENSES arising out of, or resulting from any acts or omissions of the Vendor or its agents, employees, Subcontractors, or suppliers of Subcontractors in the execution or performance of the CTSA, a TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement and any Purchase Orders issued under the Contract. VENDOR SHALL PAY ALL COSTS OF DEFENSE INCLUDING ATTORNEYS FEES. THE DEFENSE SHALL BE COORDINATED BY THE OFFICE OF THE TEXAS ATTORNEY GENERAL FOR TEXAS STATE AGENCY CUSTOMERS AND BY CUSTOMER'S LEGAL COUNSEL FOR NON-STATE AGENCY CUSTOMERS.
- (c) Vendor will ship all Equipment, if any, related to the provision of Services under this CTSA and any TEX-AN NG Customer Service Agreements entered into pursuant hereto, freight prepaid, FOB DIR's or Customer's destination or other designated location. The method of shipment will be consistent with the nature of the Equipment and hazards of transportation. Regardless of FOB point, Vendor agrees to carry adequate freight insurance and bear all risks of loss, damage, or destruction of Equipment, in whole or in part, ordered hereunder that occurs prior to written Acceptance, except loss or damage attributable to DIR's or Customer's fault or negligence; and such loss, damage, or destruction will not release Vendor from any obligation hereunder. After written Acceptance, the risk of loss or damage will be borne by DIR or the Customer, as appropriate, except loss or damage attributable to Vendor's fault or negligence.

Article 12. Assurances and Certifications

Section 12.01 Conflicts of interest.

(a) Representation.

Vendor agrees to comply with applicable State and Federal laws, rules, and regulations regarding conflicts of interest in the performance of its duties under this CTSA. Vendor warrants that it has no interest and will not acquire any direct or indirect interest that would conflict in any manner or degree with its performance under this CTSA.

(b) General duty regarding conflicts of interest.

Vendor will establish safeguards to prohibit employees, agents, and Subcontractors from using their positions for a purpose that constitutes or presents the appearance of personal or organizational conflict of interest, or personal gain. Vendor will, and Vendor shall cause its agents and Subcontractors, to operate with complete independence and objectivity without actual, potential or apparent conflict of interest with respect to the activities conducted under this CTSA. Vendor has disclosed, in its Response to the RFO, any existing conflicts of interest, including any situations that create an appearance of a conflict of interest. Vendor has also disclosed the current or past employment of former state employees within 12 years of the date of its Response to the RFO, under the terms of the disclosure requirement contained in the RFO.

Section 12.02 Organizational conflicts of interest.

(a) Definition.

An organizational conflict of interest is a set of facts or circumstances, a relationship, or other situation under which Vendor, agent or Subcontractor has past, present, or currently planned personal or financial activities or interests that either directly or indirectly:

- (1) Impairs or diminishes Vendor's, agent's or Subcontractor's ability to render impartial or non-discriminatory Services to DIR and the Customers; or
- (2) Provides the Vendor, agent or Subcontractor an unfair competitive advantage in the Procurement and future DIR procurements.
- (b) Warranty.

Except as otherwise disclosed and approved by DIR prior to the Effective Date of this CTSA, Vendor warrants that, as of the Effective Date and to the best of its knowledge and belief, there are no relevant facts or circumstances that could give rise to an organizational conflict of interest affecting this CTSA. Vendor affirms that it has neither given, nor shall give, at any time hereafter, any economic opportunity, future employment, gift, loan, gratuity, special discount, trip, favor, or service to a public servant or any employee or representative of same, at any time during the Procurement process or in connection with the Procurement process except as allowed under relevant State and Federal law.

- (c) Continuing duty to disclose.
 - (1) Vendor agrees that, if after the Effective Date, Vendor discovers or is made aware of an organizational conflict of interest, Vendor will immediately and fully disclose such interest in writing to DIR. In addition, Vendor must promptly disclose any relationship that might be perceived or represented as a conflict after its discovery by Vendor or by DIR as a potential conflict. DIR reserves the right.

in its sole and absolute discretion, to make a final determination regarding the existence of conflicts of interest, and Vendor agrees to abide by DIR's decision.

(2) The disclosure will include a description of the action(s) that Vendor has taken or proposes to take to avoid or mitigate such organizational conflicts of interest.

(d) Remedy.

If DIR determines that an organizational conflict of interest exists, DIR may, at its sole discretion, terminate the CTSA. If DIR determines that Vendor was aware of an organizational conflict of interest before the award of this CTSA under the Procurement and did not disclose the conflict in its Response to the RFO, such nondisclosure will be considered a Material Breach. Furthermore, the facts and circumstances related to such Material Breach may be submitted to the Office of the Texas Attorney General, Texas Ethics Commission, or appropriate State or Federal law enforcement officials for further action.

(e) Flow down obligation.

Vendor must include the provisions of this *Section 12.02* in all agent agreements and Subcontracts for work to be performed similar to the Services provided by Vendor under this CTSA, and the terms CTSA, Vendor, and project manager modified appropriately to preserve the State's rights against such agents and Subcontractors.

Section 12.03 DIR personnel recruitment prohibition.

Vendor has not retained or promised to retain any agent, Subcontractor, person, or company, or utilized or promised to utilize an agent, or a Subcontractor that participated in DIR's development of specific criteria of this CTSA or who participated in the Procurement that resulted in the selection of the Vendor for this CTSA.

Vendor will not recruit or employ any DIR professional or technical personnel who have worked on Projects relating to the subject matter of this CTSA, or who have had any influence on decisions affecting the subject matter of this CTSA, for two (2) years following the expiration and/or termination of this CTSA.

Section 12.04 Anti-kickback provision.

Vendor certifies that it will comply with the Anti-Kickback Act of 1986, 41 USC §51-58 and Federal Acquisition Regulation 52.203-7.

Section 12.05 Debt or back taxes owed to the State.

In accordance with Section 403.055,Texas Government Code, Vendor agrees that any payments due to Vendor under this TEX-AN NG Communications Technology Services Agreement will be first applied toward any debt and/or back taxes Vendor owes the State. Vendor further agrees that payments will be so applied until such debts and back taxes are paid in full.

Section 12.06 Outstanding debts and judgments.

Vendor certifies that it is not presently indebted to the State, and that Vendor is not subject to an outstanding judgment in a suit by the State against Vendor for collection of the balance. For purposes of this Section, an indebtedness is any amount sum of money that is due and owing to the State and is not currently under dispute. A false statement regarding Vendor's status will be treated as a Material Breach.

Section 12.07 Antitrust.

In submitting a Response, and in executing this CTSA, Vendor certifies and agrees as follows:

- (a) Neither Vendor, nor agent, nor Subcontractor, nor the person represented by the Vendor, nor any person acting for the represented person has:
 - (1) violated the antitrust laws codified by Sections 15.01, *et seq.*, Texas Business & Commerce Code or the Federal antitrust laws; or
 - (2) directly or indirectly communicated the Response associated with this CTSA to a competitor or other person engaged in the same line of business.
- (b) Vendor hereby assigns to DIR any and all claims for overcharges associated with this Contract arising under the antitrust laws of the United States, 15 U.S.C. Section 1, et seq. (1973), as amended, and the antitrust laws of the State, Sections 15.01, et seq., Texas Business & Commerce Code.

Section 12.08 Agency Executive.

Under Texas Government Code, Section 669.003, relating to contracting with an executive of a state agency, Vendor represents that no employee, consultant, officer or director of Vendor, or any other person involved with Vendor, has, in the past four years, served as an executive of DIR, or any other State agency, was involved with or has any interest in the RFO or any CTSA resulting from the RFO. If Vendor employs or has used the services of a former executive head of DIR or other State agency, then Vendor shall provide DIR the following information concerning such individual: Name of former executive, name of State agency, date of separation from State agency, position with Vendor, and date of employment with Vendor.

Section 12.09 Deceptive Trade Practices; Unfair Business Practices.

- (a) Vendor represents and warrants that neither Vendor nor any of its Subcontractors has been (i) found liable in any administrative hearing, litigation or other proceeding of Deceptive Trade Practices violations under Chapter 17, Texas Business & Commerce Code; or (ii) has outstanding allegations of any unfair business practice pending in any administrative hearing, litigation or other proceeding.
- (b) Vendor certifies that it has no officers who have served as officers of other entities who (i) have been found liable in any administrative hearing, litigation or other proceeding of Deceptive Trade Practices violations or any other unfair business practices; or (ii) have outstanding allegations of any unfair business practice pending in any administrative hearing, litigation or other proceeding.

Article 13. Representations, Warranties and Covenants.

Section 13.01 Authorization.

Vendor hereby represents and warrants the following:

- (a) The execution, delivery and performance of this CTSA has been duly authorized by Vendor and no approval, authorization or consent of any governmental or regulatory agency is required to be obtained in order for Vendor to enter into this Contract and perform its obligations under this CTSA.
- (b) Vendor has obtained all licenses, assignments, certifications, permits, and authorizations necessary to perform the Services under this CTSA and currently is in good standing with all regulatory agencies that regulate any or all aspects of Vendor's performance of Services under this CTSA. Vendor will maintain all required certifications, licenses, permits, and authorizations during the term of this CTSA.

Section 13.02 Ability to perform.

Vendor warrants that it has the financial resources to fund the expenditures required to provide the Services under this CTSA without advances by DIR or assignment of any payments by DIR to a financing source.

Section 13.03 Workmanship and performance.

- (a) All Services provided under this CTSA will be provided in a manner consistent with the standards of quality as outlined in this CTSA.
- (b) All Services must meet or exceed the required levels of performance specified in or pursuant to this CTSA, and will meet or exceed DIR's Goals and Objectives, as set forth in the RFO. Section 1.3.
- (c) Vendor shall, and shall cause its agents and Subcontractors to, perform the Services in a workmanlike manner, in accordance with best practices and high professional standards consistent with applicable industry standards used in well-managed operations performing Services similar to the Services awarded in this CTSA.

Section 13.04 Compliance with agreement.

Vendor represents, warrants and covenants that it will not take any action substantially or materially inconsistent with any of the terms and conditions set forth in this CTSA without the express, prior written approval of DIR, in DIR's sole and absolute discretion.

Section 13.05 Infringement and misappropriation.

Vendor represents, warrants and covenants that all Services provided by Vendor will not infringe or misappropriate any right of, and will be free of any claim of, any third person or entity based on copyright, patent, trade secret, or other Intellectual Property rights. Vendor agrees that it shall include the indemnity provision provided for in *Section 14.01(a)* into its Subcontracts, in which Subcontractors participate in the development or delivery of the Services or Software.

Article 14. Intellectual Property.

Section 14.01 Infringement Indemnification.

- (a) VENDOR WILL, AT ITS EXPENSE, INDEMNIFY, AND HOLD HARMLESS DIR AND THE CUSTOMERS, THEIR RESPECTIVE EMPLOYEES, OFFICERS, DIRECTORS, CONTRACTORS, AND AGENTS FROM AND AGAINST ANY LOSSES, LIABILITIES, DAMAGES, PENALTIES, COSTS, FEES, INCLUDING WITHOUT LIMITATION REASONABLE ATTORNEYS' FEES AND EXPENSES, FROM ANY CLAIM OR ACTION AGAINST DIR AND/OR CUSTOMERS THAT IS BASED ON A CLAIM OF BREACH OF THE WARRANTY SET FORTH IN SECTION 13.05 OF THE CONTRACT, DIR AND/OR CUSTOMERS WILL PROMPTLY NOTIFY VENDOR IN WRITING OF THE CLAIM, PROVIDE VENDOR A COPY OF ALL INFORMATION RECEIVED BY DIR AND/OR CUSTOMERS WITH RESPECT TO THE CLAIM, AND COOPERATE WITH VENDOR IN DEFENDING OR SETTLING THE CLAIM. THE DEFENSE WILL BE COORDINATED BY THE OFFICE OF THE TEXAS ATTORNEY GENERAL FOR TEXAS STATE AGENCIES AND BY CUSTOMER'S LEGAL COUNSEL FOR NON-STATE AGENCY CUSTOMERS.
- (b) If any Service, or part thereof, that is the subject of an action described in *Section* 14.01(a), is held to constitute an infringement or misappropriation, or the use thereof is enjoined or restricted or if a proceeding appears to Vendor to be likely to be brought with respect there to, Vendor will, at its own expense, either:

- (1) Procure for DIR and/or the affected Customer the right to continue using the Services; or
- (2) Modify or replace the Services to comply with the specifications in the CTSA, if any, and to not violate any Intellectual Property rights.

Section 14.02 Exceptions.

Vendor is not responsible for any claimed breaches of the warranties set forth in *Section* 14.01 to the extent caused by:

- (a) Modifications made to the Service in question by any party other than Vendor or its agents or Subcontractors, or by DIR and/or Customer and/or their agents working at Vendor's direction and in accordance with an other vendors' specifications; or
- (b) The combination, operation, or use of the Service with other items if Vendor did not supply or approve for use with the item; or
- (c) DIR's and/or Customer's failure to use any new or corrected versions of the Service made available or provided by Vendor.

Section 14.03 Rights in data.

- (a) DIR or Customers will be and remain the owner of all data made available by DIR or Customers to Vendor or its agents, its Subcontractors or representatives pursuant to the CTSA. Vendor will not use DIR or Customer data for any purpose other than providing the Services, nor will any part of DIR or Customer data be disclosed, sold, assigned, leased or otherwise disposed of to the general public or to specific third parties (other than with respect to providing the Services) or commercially exploited by or on behalf of Vendor, nor will any employee of Vendor other than those on a strictly need to know basis have access to DIR or Customer data. Vendor will not possess or assert any lien or other right against DIR or Customer data. Without limiting the generality of this Section 14.03, Vendor will only use personally identifiable information as strictly necessary to provide the Services and will disclose such information only to its employees who have a strict need to know such information, provided Vendor obtains such employees' written agreement to keep such information confidential and to use it only as required in the performance of Services. Vendor will comply at all times with all State and Federal laws and regulations applicable to such personally identifiable information. Additionally, Vendor may disclose such information to its Subcontractors who have a need to know in connection with the performance of Services, provided Vendor obtains such Subcontractors' written agreement to keep such information confidential and to use it only as required in the performance of Services.
- (b) DIR or Customer is and will remain the owner of all DIR or Customer-specific data pursuant to the CTSA. Except as otherwise provided in this CTSA, or as otherwise restricted by law, and excluding Vendor Confidential Information, DIR and Customer may use the data provided by the Vendor for any purpose relating to the operation and enhancement of TEX-AN NG Program. DIR or Customer will not possess or assert any lien or other right against the Vendor's data.

Section 14.04 Ownership of pre-existing materials.

DIR or Customers and Vendor will continue to own their respective proprietary technologies and information developed before entering into the CTSA. Any software licensed through the Vendor and sold to DIR or Customers as a part of a Service, will be licensed directly to DIR or Customers, as appropriate.

Section 14.05 Third-party commercial Software.

If applicable and necessary, all third-party commercial Software used in performing the Services will be provided to DIR or Customers under a separate license agreement between DIR or Customers and the owner (or authorized licensor) of such software.

Section 14.06 Pre-existing materials for custom Software Deliverables related to Services.

Neither Vendor nor any of its agents, or representatives, or its Subcontractors will incorporate any pre-existing materials (including third-party commercial software) into Services or use any pre-existing materials to produce Services if such pre-existing materials will be needed by DIR or Customer in order to use the Services unless:

- (a) Such pre-existing materials and their owners are identified to DIR or Customer in writing, and
- (b) Such pre-existing materials are either readily commercially available products for which Vendor or its Subcontractor, as the case may be, has obtained a license (in form and substance approved by DIR, in its sole and absolute discretion) in the name of DIR or Customer, or are materials that Vendor or its Subcontractor, as the case may be, has the right to license to DIR or Customer and has agreed to license to DIR or Customer on terms and conditions approved by DIR, in its sole and absolute discretion, prior to using such pre-existing materials to perform the Services. Vendor represents, warrants and covenants that it shall not, during the term of the CTSA or any time afterwards, assert any ownership rights, in any DIR-owned or Customerowned software, source code, and other materials.

Section 14.07 Ownership of work product by DIR or Customer.

The Services shall not be considered "work for hire" for DIR or Customers; however, the same shall be subject to licensing, on the same terms and provisions, as provided for herein, as reasonable, necessary or required.

Section 14.08 License to Intellectual Property.

- (a) If necessary to the performance of Services hereunder, upon notice from Vendor, DIR and/or Customers shall enter into good faith negotiations to license to Vendor any Intellectual Property owned by DIR and/or Customers.
- (b) In the event the Vendor makes or has made any Modifications to any software owned by DIR and /or a Customer under this CTSA, DIR and/or the Customer, as appropriate, shall own the modifications, and Vendor hereby assigns all of its rights, titles and interests (including Intellectual Property rights) to such modifications to the appropriate party, either DIR or the Customer. Upon the request of DIR or the Customer, Vendor will give a written assignment of the modifications to the requesting party. During the Term, Vendor retains a terminable, non-transferable, non-exclusive and paid-up license to use the modifications in performing Services under this CTSA, and to use the modifications to provide Services to other Customers, including the right to sub-license or further license those modifications only to Customers.
- (c) The Vendor shall own all modifications to the Vendor owned Software made by the Vendor and any modifications to the Vendor Proprietary software made on behalf of DIR and/or a Customer. DIR and /or the affected Customer hereby assign its rights, titlkes and interests (including Intellectual Property rights) to such modifications to the Vendor. Vendor's license to DIR and /or the affected Customer to use Vendor Proprietary Software shall extend to such modifications; provided, however, Vendor's warranties and indemnities with respect to Vendor Proprietary Software do not ex-

tend to any modifications made on behalf of DIR and/or a Customer by contractors other than Vendor and its Subcontractors.

Article 15. Liability.

Section 15.01 Property damage.

- (a) Vendor will protect State's, DIR's and Customers' real and personal property from damage arising from Vendor's, its agents', and its Subcontractors' performance of this CTSA, and Vendor will be responsible for any loss, destruction, or damage to State's, DIR's and Customers' property that results from or is caused by Vendor's, its agents', or its Subcontractors' negligent or wrongful acts or omissions. Upon the loss of, destruction of, or damage to any property of the State, DIR and Customers, Vendor will notify DIR and the applicable Customer thereof and, subject to direction from DIR and the applicable Customer, will take all steps to protect that property from further damage.
- (b) Vendor agrees to observe and require its employees, agents, and Subcontractors to observe no less than industry standard safety measures and proper operating procedures at the State's, DIR's and Customers' sites at all times and otherwise to comply with the procedures and safety standards imposed by DIR and Customers, whichever is the more rigorous standard.
- (c) Vendor will distribute a policy statement to all of its employees, agents, and Subcontractors that directs the employee, agent, or Subcontractor to immediately report to DIR and the applicable Customer and Vendor the existence of any special defect or unsafe condition encountered while on the State's, DIR's or Customers' premises. Vendor will immediately report to DIR and the applicable Customer the existence of any special defect or an unsafe condition it encounters or otherwise learns about.

Section 15.02 Risk of Loss.

As applicable to any Equipment used in the performance of Services by Vendor, during the period such Equipment is in possession of Vendor, its carriers or DIR or Customers, prior to being Accepted by DIR and/or the applicable Customer, Vendor will insure and bear the risk of loss or damage thereto, unless such loss or damage is caused by the negligence or intentional misconduct of DIR or the applicable Customer.

Section 15.03 Limitation of Liability.

- (a) For any claim or cause of action arising under or related to the CTSA, neither Party will be liable to the other Party for indirect, punitive, special, or consequential damages, even if it is advised of the possibility of such damages.
- (b) LIABILITY OF THE PARTIES UNDER THE CTSA WILL NOT EXCEED THE TOTAL VALUE OF VENDOR'S INVOICES TO DIR IN THE TWELVE (12) MONTHS PRECEDING THE FILING OF A LAWSUIT.
- (c) Exceptions to Limitations of Liability. This Section 15.03 will not apply with respect to:
 - (1) Losses occasioned by the fraud, willful misconduct, or gross negligence of a Party.
 - (2) Losses that are the subject of indemnification under this CTSA.
 - (3) Losses occasioned by the wrongful termination of this CTSA by Vendor.
 - (4) Losses occasioned by Vendor's refusal to provide Services (including Disentanglement assistance services). For purposes of this provision, "refusal" means the intentional cessation by Vendor, in a manner impermissible under

- this CTSA, of the performance of all or a material portion of the Services then required to be provided by Vendor under this CTSA.
- (5) Losses occasioned by any breach of a Party's representations, warranties or covenants under this CTSA.
- (6) Losses occasioned by any breach of a Party's obligations under Article 10.
- (d) Items Not Considered as Damages. The following will not be considered damages subject to, and will not be counted toward the liability exclusion or cap specified herein:
 - (1) SLA Credits assessed against Vendor pursuant to this CTSA.
 - (2) Amounts withheld by DIR in accordance with this CTSA due to incorrect charges or Services not provided.
 - (3) Amounts paid by DIR but subsequently recovered from Vendor due to incorrect charges or services not provided.
 - (4) Vendor Invoiced Rates To DIR, Prices, telecommunications fees and surcharges and other amounts that are due and owing to Vendor for Services under this CTSA.

Article 16. Transition Plan for Expiration of the CTSA.

Section 16.01 Scope.

This Transition Plan for expiration of the CTSA addresses the orderly Transition to DIR, or the successor service provider, of all Services provided by Vendor to Customers and/or Authorized End Users pursuant to TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreements through the CTSA, that have an expiration date beyond the Expiration Date (the Transition Effective Date), including planning activities which will be conducted prior to the Transition Effective Date. This transition plan does not apply to other contracts that Vendor may hold with DIR outside the scope of this CTSA. Vendor agrees that all references in this *Article 16* to DIR, includes all employees of the agency and all designated contractors or consultants that may assist DIR in the Transition. DIR and Vendor agree that the term "Transition" as used in this *Article 16* means disposition from Vendor to DIR, or the successor service provider, by any lawful method, including by sale and purchase, assumption, transfer, assignment, early termination or other method.

Section 16.02 General Statement for Transition.

No later than 12 months before the Transition Effective Date (commencement of Transition Period), Vendor shall commence planning for the orderly Transition of all of the Services that have an expiration date beyond the Expiration Date to DIR or the successor service provider, in accordance with the terms of this Article, as the same may be amended from time to time. DIR and Vendor desire to provide for the Transition of all things and matters comprising the Services, which have expiration dates beyond the Expiration Date. This Article shall not be construed narrowly, but broadly, to ensure the Transition of all Services with expiration dates beyond the Expiration Date is transitioned on or by that date. The parties do not intend for there to be residual Service-related matters that do not Transition on or by the Transition Effective Date.

Section 16.03 Agreement for Transition Assistance Services.

Transition Assistance Services, as specified in this *Article 16*, shall be provided from the commencement of the Transition Period and for up to 12 months after the Expiration Date, unless further extended by the Parties. DIR will provide Vendor with written notice of its intent to have Transition Assistance Services, in whole or in part, provided by Vendor after

the Transition Effective Date, by giving at least 60 calendar days advance notice. Such notice shall contain a list of the specific Transition Assistance Services required and the duration for each of the Transition Assistance Services sought. Vendor shall review the notice and provide a written proposal response for the specific services sought, as more particularly described in Section 16.04(b)(5) of this Article, within 30 calendar days of receipt of DIR's notice. The parties agree to negotiate in good faith to conclude a written agreement for the required Transition Assistance Services no later than 120 calendar days prior to the Transition Effective Date.

Section 16.04 Transition Assistance Services.

Transition Assistance Services shall include:

- (a) Full cooperation and participation in the Transition planning process, as more particularly described in Section 16.06, which shall commence no later than the commencement of the Transition Period, at DIR's sole and absolute discretion, and shall involve a series of meetings among the representatives of DIR, Vendor, the successor service provider, if known, representatives of Vendor's current State agency Customers and other parties whose participation would enhance the planning process, which process is more fully described in Phase Four set forth in this Section 16.04; and
- (b) Vendor providing to DIR, or the successor service provider, all of the items and matters called out for in this *Article 16*, and other items or information reasonably necessary to complete the transition of the Services under the CTSA. Without limiting the foregoing, the Transition Assistance Services shall occur in five phases:
 - (1) Phase 1 Initial Reporting of Services Subject to Transition. On or by December 31st two years prior to the Transition Effective Date, Vendor shall provide a written report, in the form required by DIR, disclosing all Services, as of December 1st of the same year, that have expiration dates beyond the Expiration Date. Without limiting the foregoing, Vendor shall report on and include:
 - (A) All Software that Vendor uses to perform its Services with each Customer and/or Authorized End User under each of the Services, including complete source and machine readable data, associated manuals, procedures, processes, documentation, descriptions, data files and other such items as available in accordance with existing third party licensing agreements. For each item of Software listed, Vendor shall provide a copy of the associated software license held by Vendor, the status of the transferability of the associated licenses to a successor entity under conditions similar to that of this Transition and the costs for Transition to DIR or the successor service provider, if any:
 - (B) All hardware and other equipment, including all hardware leases for Equipment used to perform each Service, including leases which have a term beyond the Expiration Date. Vendor shall provide a copy of the assignment/transfer and early termination clauses for each lease with a term beyond the Expiration Date and report on the status of transferability and any costs for transfer or early termination, if any. Vendor shall report all known costs for transfer or termination of such leases, including the existing leases or as the same may be amended prior to the Transition Effective Date;
 - (C) All maintenance agreements for software, hardware or other equipment and assets, including copies of their assignment/transfer and early termination clauses, a status report on transferability to DIR or its designee and the costs for transfer or early termination, if any;

- (D) All third-party supplier agreements, which have an effective date beyond the Expiration Date, including copies of their assignment/transfer and early termination clauses, a status report on transferability to DIR or its designee and the costs for transfer or early termination, if any;
- (E) A Software Upgrade Plan, detailing which products need to be purchased to maintain the Services through their respective expiration dates. Vendor shall comply with the Software Upgrade Plan during the Term. The Software Upgrade Plan shall include, at a minimum, an annual review requirement, with annual DIR approval of any changes to the Plan; and
- (F) Copies of the TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreements with the Customers and /or Authorized End Users for Services.
- (2) Phase 2 Ongoing Reports on Services through the Transition Effective Date. Phase 2 is composed of five (5) activities, as listed below:
 - (A) Follow up Reporting. For each item reported in Phase I, Vendor shall update DIR on a semi-annual basis up to the Transition Effective Date. The first such update after December 31st shall be due on or by June 30th of the following year.
 - (B) New TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreements. For every TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement issued by Vendor to a Customer and /or Authorized End User between the initiation of the reporting period two years out from the Transition Effective Date and the Transition Effective Date, Vendor shall seek and receive DIR's approval prior to entering into any TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreements. DIR shall be provided no less than five Business Days in which to review the documentation for each proposed TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement, in substantially final form. In each instance Vendor shall provide that the TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement contains: 1) a complete assignment or transfer to DIR, or its successor service provider, on or by the Expiration Date, preferably at no cost to DIR or its designee, and 2) a termination for convenience clause in favor of Vendor and DIR in all such TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement; in the event a cost-free assignment thereof is not available. Vendor shall use commercially reasonable efforts to minimize the fee for assignment or transfer to DIR, or its successor service provider.
 - (C) Equipment Condition Report. Vendor will develop a checklist and conduct checks/reviews of the installed Equipment and produce a report on or by six months prior to the Transition Effective Date. Such report shall detail, at a minimum, the then-current condition of each piece of installed Equipment and the preventative maintenance needed within the next six months after the report is issued. For all items, Vendor shall provide details about existing maintenance contracts.
 - (D) Subcontractor Report. On or by January 1 two years prior to the Transition Effective Date, and semi-annually thereafter up to the Transition Effective Date, Vendor shall identify all then-current Subcontracts that provide Services under any TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreements issued pursuant to the CTSA, in a form and level of detail approved by DIR, in its sole and absolute discretion.
 - (E) Notwithstanding any other provision in this Article 16, Vendor agrees to provide another updated report for all TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreements on or by August 31st, one year prior to the Transition Effective Date, and six months prior to the Transition Effective Date.

(3) Phase 3 – Completion of all documentation for Transition. DIR, or the successor Service Provider and Vendor shall complete Transition associated documentation necessary to effect the Transition of all TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreements under the Contract in a timely manner, including, at a minimum, the Transition of all Customer Service Agreements reported to DIR under Subsections (1) and (2) hereof. Vendor shall facilitate interactions and necessary documentation with third-party vendors, its Subcontractors, lessors and other providers, at the request of DIR, or at the request of the successor service provider. DIR reserves the right, in its sole and absolute discretion, to require that DIR, the successor Service Provider and Vendor conduct a formal closing for the Transition, in order to ensure the completion of all necessary documentation.

DIR, or the successor service provider, shall cause each Transition document to provide the complete transfer of all right, title and interest in and to the TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement, including any related lease or third party contract related to the underlying Equipment, from Vendor to DIR, or the successor Service Provider, effective as of the Transition Effective Date. Each Transition document shall also provide that from and after the Transition Effective Date, Vendor shall have no obligation or liability to any third party–vendor or lessor whatsoever related to the underlying equipment. In each instance of Transition of a third party-vendor or lessor contract, DIR, or the successor service provider shall be responsible to pay the third party-vendor or lessor the applicable transfer fee, if any, or to reimburse Vendor therefore, if Vendor tenders such payment. Vendor shall have no responsibility to pay any third party-vendor or lessor from and after the Transition Effective Date.

- (4) Phase 4 Planning Phase for Transition from the CTSA to a new TEX-AN Agreement with a successor service provider. Vendor shall fully and completely participate in all meetings called by DIR for the purpose of planning and implementing the transition of TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreements from the CTSA to the new TEX-AN Agreement with a successor service provider. The goal of this planning phase is to provide an orderly transition of TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement operations under the CTSA to the operations under a new TEX-AN Agreement with a successor service provider. Such planning activities shall commence no later than January 1 of the year of the Transition Effective Date, at DIR's direction and shall continue until all transition activities are complete. These Transition activities shall include, but not be limited to, the following:
 - (A) Pre-planning no later than January 1 to March 31 of the year of the Transition Effective Date. These DIR meetings will include the Vendor's current Customers and/or Authorized End Users, as determined by DIR, the successor service provider, Vendor and DIR. The scope of the pre-planning is to plan for the transfers of the current Customers' TEX-AN NG Customer Service Agreement operations, scheduling of all necessary activities, development of roles and responsibilities matrix related to Transition of the TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreements and planning for all the other steps of the transition process, as listed below. The goal of this pre-planning phase is to produce a mutually acceptable Transition plan document that defines roles and responsibilities for accomplishing each step in the Transition among the participating parties.
 - (B) Turnover of TEX-AN NG Customer Service Agreement operations to the successor Service Provider. In each step in the Transition planning and execution process, Vendor is required to provide information as requested by DIR, the successor Service Provider and /or the current Ven-

dor's Customers and/or End Users in accordance with the agreed upon Transition Plan. Such information shall include, but not be limited to the following tangible items and matters of inherent knowledge:

- 1) Assets Lists (hardware, software, schematics, maintenance agreements, 3rd party agreements)
- 2) Procedures
- 3) Policies
- 4) Practices
- 5) Protocols
- 6) Customer and/or End User biographies
- 7) organization charts
- 8) Customer and /or Authorized End User and service provider (including subcontractors) decision makers; authorized employees
- 9) Institutional knowledge (non-proprietary and non-confidential unwritten rules; operational personnel; client background information; authorization lists)
- 10) Operational details
- 11) Key individuals (operational and decision makers)
- 12) Quick reference manuals
- (5) Phase 5 Post-Transition Effective Date Services by Vendor. At DIR's option, DIR shall request and Vendor shall respond with a proposal for Vendor to provide assistance for continuing management and operation of the TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreements as conducted under the Contract for a period beyond Transition Effective Date up to one year after the Transition Effective Date, but only upon the execution of an appropriate contract for such services, on terms and conditions as agreed by DIR, or the successor service provider, and Vendor. In the event that DIR, or the successor service provider, requires the services of Vendor during the Post-Transition Effective Date period, then DIR shall execute a separate agreement with Vendor to provide services on a time and material basis.

Section 16.05 Covenant of cooperation.

During the period of time from the commencement of the Transition, as defined, to the completion of Transition Assistance Services, Vendor agrees to fully cooperate with DIR, and as appropriate, with the successor service provider, to fulfill the terms of the CTSA. DIR and Vendor agree to fulfill the terms of this *Article 16* in a manner that is least disruptive to the Customers and/or Authorized End Users under the TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreements. DIR and Vendor agree to notify the other Party in the event either discovers a condition, contract or other matter that would benefit or adversely affect performance of the TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreements, if generally known. In the event it is determined that amendment to this *Article 16* is in the best interest of the State, Vendor agrees to negotiate amendments to this *Article 16* in good faith with DIR. In all events, the Parties agree to cooperate in the negotiation and execution of such other and further documents as necessary to fulfill the terms of this *Article 16*.

Section 16.06 Other Vendor Agreements with Customers.

DIR and Vendor agree that this Article does not apply to any other contracts that Vendor has, or may have in the future, with Customer and/or End Users that are separate transactions from the TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreements authorized under the CTSA.

Article 17. End of Contract-Life Assignment.

Section 17.01 Agreed Language.

This CTSA, DIR Contract No. DIR – TEX-AN NG CTSA – 003, is in effect from until 12:00:00 p.m., ______, and for such further period as allowed by the CTSA (the Effective Expiration Date of the CTSA). In order to ensure the smooth Transition of Services from one Vendor to the successor service provider, the parties agree to the following assignment language for this CTSA:

Effective as of the expiration of one second after the expiration of the CTSA, without the necessity of execution of additional documents, and at no cost to DIR or the Customers, Vendor hereby agrees to the absolute and complete assignment of this CTSA to DIR or a successor service provider, provided that the following occurs on or by 5:00 p.m. of the Business Day of the final expiration date of the CTSA:

DIR or the successor service provider agrees to assume all CTSA obligations and liabilities that arise on and after one second after the final expiration of the CTSA, and is responsible to pay to Vendor the applicable Transition assignment fees, if any, as set forth in the Transition Assignment Liability Schedule attached to thisCTSA. In all events, Vendor remains responsible for all CTSA obligations and liabilities that arise prior to the final expiration date of the CTSA.

Section 17.02 No Cost.

Vendor is not authorized to charge the Customers/Authorized End Users, DIR or successor Service Provider, a fee or cost for the assignment.

- End of Exhibit B -

TEX-AN NG Communications Technology Services Agreement

Between

The State of Texas, acting by and through the Texas Department of Information Resources

and

Skyfiber, Inc. (Vendor)

Exhibit C.
Descriptions, Rates To DIR, Prices for direct sales transactions and related telecommunications fees and surcharges for Awarded Services

Exhibit C. Descriptions, Rates To DIR, Prices for direct sales transactions and related telecommunications fees and surcharges for Awarded Services

Contents of Exhibit C follow:

Article 1.	Introduction	
Article 2.	Contractual Principles.	
	Methodology for Updating Associated Attachments	
Article 4.	Documents Referenced in Exhibit C	
Attachme	nt C-1. Tables for the Contents	

Article 1. Introduction.

The purpose of *Exhibit C* is to address the agreed-upon Descriptions, Rates To DIR, Prices for direct sales transactions and related telecommunications fees and surcharges for Awarded Services.

Article 2. Contractual Principles.

Exhibit C Descriptions, Rates To DIR, Prices for direct sales transactions and related telecommunications fees and surcharges for Awarded Services addresses the following principles:

The specifics for the Descriptions, Rates To DIR, Prices for direct sales transactions and related telecommunications fees and surcharges for Awarded Services within scope of this CTSA are contained in this Exhibit C, Attachment C-1. The Vendor's initial descriptions, rates, prices and fees are consistent with the terms of the CTSA. (derived from final negotiated Tables from Vendor's response to Section 5 of RFO (Pricing) plus final, negotiated service descriptions from Vendor's response to Section 3 of RFO)

The Marketing Plan is the Vendor's projection of the activities it will engage in to maximize the economic value of the CTSA during the Term of the CTSA. The Marketing Plan includes a statement of operations for the awarded Services and the narrative discussion including all key assumptions, risks, and risk mitigation strategies used to generate Orders from Customers (derived from Marketing Plan submitted with RFO response, attached at *Attachment F-8* to *Exhibit F*).

Article 3. Methodology for Updating Associated Attachments.

Section 3.01 Recommendations.

Either DIR or Vendor may submit to the other Party a recommendation for changes to *Attachment C-1*. Such recommendation will be in writing and will:

- (a) Specifically identify the portion or portions of *Attachment C-1* to be changed,
- (b) Include the specific Rates To DIR, Prices or telecommunications fees and surcharges to be changed and/or Descriptions to be altered in *Attachment C-1*, and
- (c) Identify the reasons for the proposal and anticipated revenue impact from the change or repercussions for failure to adopt the change. A copy of the recommendation will be provided to DIR and the Vendor. The parties will use electronic communications to submit, review and implement changes to Attachment C-1. Attachment C-1 changes shall be provided to Customers via the Vendor's webpage and the TEX-AN NG web page.

Section 3.02 Review and Input.

DIR will determine whether input on the recommendation from other Customers is appropriate, and will promptly circulate the recommendation to those identified. If DIR does request input from any Customer, DIR will require any input to be provided in writing and submitted within a specified period of time, not to exceed 10 Business Days from the date of the recommendation.

DIR and Vendor will each receive a copy of the written input from the Customers, if applicable. The Party making the recommendation may propose adjustments to the recommendation to address any input of the Customers.

Section 3.03 Approval.

If DIR and Vendor agree upon the recommendation, the Parties will execute a revision to *Attachment C-1*, as applicable, which will be effective when signed by authorized representatives of both DIR and Vendor. The revised *Attachment C-1* will be posted in a location agreed to by Vendor and DIR. Revisions may be in the form of electronic records of the new Descriptions, Rates To DIR, Prices and/ or teleocmmunications fees and surcharges for changes to *Attachment C-1*. Vendor shall update its webpage accessible to Customers immediately to have the revised portions of the Attachment available to Customers as soon as possible.

Section 3.04 Appeal.

If the DIR and Vendor cannot agree on a recommendation, the recommendation may be submitted to the Executive Steering Committee for resolution.

Article 4. Documents Referenced in Exhibit C Descriptions, Rates To DIR, Prices for direct sales transactions and related telecommunications fees and surcharges for Awarded Services.

Section 4.01 Attachments to Exhibit C.

The following attachments are incorporated as part of Exhibit C:

Attachments to Exhibit C	Description and Contents
Attachment C-1 Descriptions, Rates To DIR, Prices for direct sales transactions and related telecommunications fees and surcharges for Awarded Services	Attachment C-1contains the initial Descriptions, Rates To DIR, Prices for direct sales transactions and the telecommunications fees and surcharges for the Awarded Services.

Section 4.02 Exhibit C Associated Plans and Timelines.

No plans and timelines are associated with *Exhibit C*.

Section 4.02 Other Referenced Documents in Exhibit C.

No other documents have been referenced in Exhibit C.

Attachment C-1.

SERVICES OFFERED UNDER THIS CONTRACT

WIRELESS BROADBAND SERVICES

Optical Wireless Broadband is an innovative technology that provides high-capacity Broadband communications by transmitting a modulated beam of visible or infrared light through the atmosphere. This beam of light, operating in the Terahertz portion of the spectrum, is then focused on a receiving lens connected to a high sensitivity receiver through an optical fiber. Today OWB can transmit voice, video and data at speeds up to 1.25 Gbps, and in the near future will top speeds of 10 Gbps -- more than 8,000 times the capacity of a traditional "high speed" connection such as DSL.

PRICING WITH DIR COST RECOVERY FEE (CRF) (CUSTOMER PAYS THIS AMOUNT)

Wireless Broadband Services Pricing

Bandwidth	MRC	MRC Description	NRC	NRC Description
100mbps	\$891.00	SkyLINK 100M Monthly Sub- scription, 12 Months	\$5,500.00	Standard SkyLINK Installation, per Link (includes 30" Mount and up to 50 meter ICC)
100mbps	\$544.50	SkyLINK 100M Monthly Sub- scription, 36 Months	\$5,500.00	Standard SkyLINK Installation, per Link (includes 30" Mount and up to 50 meter ICC)
100mbps	\$346.50	SkyLINK 100M Monthly Sub- scription, 60 Months	\$5,500.00	Standard SkyLINK Installation, per Link (includes 30" Mount and up to 50 meter ICC)
1 Gig	\$990.00	SkyLINK 1.25G Monthly Sub- scription, 12 Months	\$5,500.00	Standard SkyLINK Installation, per Link (includes 30" Mount and up to 50 meter ICC)
1 Gig	\$792.00	SkyLINK 1.25G Monthly Sub- scription, 36 Months	\$5,500.00	Standard SkyLINK Installation, per Link (includes 30" Mount and up to 50 meter ICC)
1 Gig	\$594.00	SkyLINK 1.25G Monthly Sub- scription, 60 Months	\$5,500.00	Standard SkyLINK Installation, per Link (includes 30" Mount and up to 50 meter ICC)
	\$165.00	SkyLINK 1.25G Spare Parts, Monthly Subscription		
	\$165.00	SkyLINK, 100M Spare Parts, Monthly Subscription		
	\$165.00	SkyCare Enhanced Support Package, Monthly		
	\$220.00	SkyCare Premium Support Package, Monthly		
	\$55.00	SkyCare Advanced Replace- ment with Standard		
			\$330.00	60" Mount Option
			\$440.00	ICC Cable 75 Meter Option
			\$880.00	ICC Cable 100 Meter Option
			\$55.00	Redundant Power Supply
			\$55.00	19" Relay Rack Shelf
			\$275.00	Hourly Technican Rate
			\$2,000.00	Maximum shipping charge (Standard Shipping rates not to exceed \$2,000 per link in continental U.S.)
			\$2,500.00	Travel and Expenses (Not to exceed \$2,500.00)
			ICB	Pricing for Site-Specific Custom Services on a per project basis within scope of Services offered under this Contract.

TELECOMMUNICATIONS FEES AND SURCHARGES

Telecommunications Fees and Surcharges

In accordance with Section 9.04(c) of Exhibit B of the CTSA, certain Government Entity Customers are exempt from state sales, use and excise taxes, Section 151.309, Texas Tax Code, and Federal Excise Tax, 26 USC Sections 4253 (i) and (j). State agency Customers are exempt from the assessment and collection of sales taxes imposed by political subdivisions of the State. See Sections 321.208 (municipalities) and 323.207 (counties), Texas Tax Code. The Government Entity Customers shall issue a tax exemption certificate upon request to Vendor. Vendor acknowledges that DIR makes no representation about the exemption status of any Customers that are "assistance organizations." Vendor must request and receive any exemption certificates that may apply from each assistance organizations directly. Taxes shall be assessed and billed at the rates set forth by applicable law.

— End of Exhibit C —

TEX-AN NG Communications Technology Services Agreement

Between

The State of Texas, acting by and through the Texas Department of Information Resources

and

Skyfiber, Inc. (Vendor)

Exhibit D. Performance Management

Exhibit D. Performance Management

Contents of Exhibit D Performance Management follow:

Article 1.	Introduction	D-3
Article 2.	Performance Management Contractual Principles	D-3
Article 3.	Methodology for Updating Associated Attachment D-1	D-4
Article 4.	Documents Referenced in Exhibit D	D-5
Attachme	nt D-1. Tables reflecting SLAs per Service Awarded	D-6

Article 1. Introduction.

The purpose of *Exhibit D* is to comprehensively address the agreed-upon Performance Management for delivery of awarded Services.

Article 2. Performance Management Contractual Principles.

Exhibit D Performance Management addresses the following principles:

- (a) Credit Assessments.
 - (1) The Vendor will perform its Services as specified in the CTSA. This expectation is reasonable, within normally acceptable business practices, and in the best interests of the State and the Customers.
 - (2) DIR has chosen to address a majority of the risks related to Vendor performance through the assessment of Credits against Rates To DIR and Prices for Services. The Credits provisions described below are negotiated based on Vendor's Response to the RFO. The following provisions form the basis for assessing Credits:
 - (A) If the Vendor does not fulfill its Services as specified under the CTSA, DIR and the Customers will be damaged;
 - (B) Establishing the precise amount or value of such damage would be difficult to quantify;
 - (C) Except as otherwise provided in the CTSA, Credits will start to accumulate immediately following the end of the Service billing period in which an applicable SLA was not met; notice of a Deficiency may be communicated in one of three ways: Vendor reports the Deficiency in its monthly SLA Non-compliance Report, Exhibit E, Attachment E-5 hereto; DIR notifies the Vendor of such Deficiency based on its independent information; or, the affected Customer notifies DIR and the Vendor of such Deficiency based on its experience with the Service.
 - (3) In all instances in which the delay or failure to perform is caused by a Force Majeure Event or other event which excused performance under the terms of the CTSA, Credits will not be assessed, and the calculation of performance will be adjusted for the periods of delay caused by such Force Majeure Event or excused under the terms of the CTSA.
- (b) Service Level Agreements.
 - (1) Vendor will comply with the performance criteria outlined in this *Exhibit D*.
 - (2) For each Service, Vendor and DIR have agreed on acceptable SLAs and acceptable Credits associated with failure to deliver on each SLA, as set forth in Attachment D-1. Vendor will provide continuous improvement of the SLAs over the life of the Contract. DIR and the Vendor will review all of the SLAs on an annual basis. Modifications to the expected SLA and remedy units will be based on the following methodology:
 - (3) Each modified expected service level will be reset to the average of the six highest reported actual results (for example, the average of 99.60% is higher than the average of 99.40%). If fewer than six reported actual results exceeded the existing expected service level, the modified expected service level will be reset by taking the six highest monthly actual results, replacing each such actual result that is below the existing expected service level with the existing expected service level, and dividing the sum of the resulting six numbers by six.

- (4) In no event shall any single increase in an expected service level exceed ten percent (10%).
- (5) In some cases, as the expected service level is increased, the Parties can agree to modify the remedy unit as well.
- (6) All proposed plans and mechanisms to be used for reporting shall be subject to approval by DIR and all approved SLAs will be governed by the *Exhibit B Terms and Conditions*, as well as any special provisions agreed upon by DIR, Customer and the Vendor with respect to each SLA and/or TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement.

(c) Reporting.

- (1) Failure of the Vendor to submit the Management Plans required in Exhibit F Plans in a final version to DIR for review and acceptance may result in Credits in the amount of \$500 per day after a five (5) day cure period. The same Credits also apply to Management Plans that are changed due to any future updates or revision requests that may be required by DIR. A revised plan addressing changes recommended by DIR must be submitted to DIR within five (5) Business Days of receiving notice from DIR. Changes to Management Plans will be made in accordance with Exhibit F Plans, Article 3 Methodology for Updating Associated Exhibit Attachments and Plans.
- (2) Due dates for the Initial Drafts and Final Drafts of the Management Plans are specified in *Exhibit F Plans*.
- (d) Service Instance Performance.

The Vendor will measure SLAs per Service as defined below, and report on performance as described in *Exhibit E Reporting*.

Per Service, as applicable:

- (1) Availability
- (2) Grade of Service (Blockage)
- (3) Time to Repair
- (4) MACD Due Date Interval
- (5) Metrics associated with troubleshooting, escalation & remediation procedures
- (6) Metrics associated with Performance monitoring, measurement & management

(e) Reports.

Tailored remedies as described in *Exhibit B*, *Section 11.02*, may be used by DIR if the Vendor fails to produce and submit all required reports according to the schedule provided in *Attachment E-1 Reports Schedule*. Vendor will not be liable for any failure or delay in performing its obligations under this Section if such failure or delay is due to *Force Majeure* Events. Additional reporting may be required by DIR in accordance with *Exhibit E Reporting*.

(f) Reporting on Performance Management

All plans and mechanisms to be used for reporting shall be subject to approval by DIR.

Article 3. Methodology for Updating Associated Attachment D-1.

Attachment D-1 sets forth the actual SLAs per Service and as related to Vendor business functions.

(a) Recommendations.

Either DIR or Vendor may submit to the other Party a recommendation for changes to *Attachment D-1*. Such recommendation will be in writing and will

- (1) Specifically identify the portion or portions of *Attachment D-1* to be changed,
- (2) Include the specific information to be changed and/or descriptions to be altered in *Attachment D-1*, and
- (3) Identify the reasons for the proposal and anticipated revenue impact from the change or repercussions for failure to adopt the change. A copy of the recommendation will be provided to DIR and the Vendor. The parties will use electronic communications to submit, review and implement changes to *Attachment D-1*. *Attachment D-1* changes shall be provided to Customers via the Vendor's webpage and TEX-AN NG webpage.

(b) Review and Input.

- (1) DIR will determine whether input on the recommendation from other Customers is appropriate, and will promptly circulate the recommendation to those identified. If DIR does request input from any Customer, DIR will require any input to be provided in writing and submitted within a specified period of time, not to exceed 10 Business Days from the date of the recommendation.
- (2) DIR and Vendor will each receive a copy of the written input from the Customers, if applicable. The Party making the recommendation may propose adjustments to the recommendation to address any input of the Customers.

(c) Approval.

If DIR and Vendor agree upon the recommendation, the Parties will execute a revision to *Attachment D-1*, as applicable, which will be effective when signed by authorized representatives of both DIR and Vendor. The revised *Attachment D-1* will be posted in a location agreed to by Vendor and DIR. Revisions may be in the form of electronic records of the new SLAs for changes to *Attachment D-1*. Vendor shall update its webpage accessible to Customers immediately to have the revised portions of the Attachment available to Customers as soon as possible.

(d) Appeal.

If the DIR and Vendor cannot agree on a recommendation, the recommendation may be submitted to the Executive Steering Committee for resolution.

Article 4. Documents Referenced in Exhibit D Performance Management.

Section 4.01 Attachments to Exhibit D.

Attachment D-1 is associated with Exhibit D Performance Management.

Section 4.02 Exhibit D Associated Plans and Timelines.

No plans and timelines are associated with Exhibit D Performance Management.

Section 4.03 Other Referenced Documents in Exhibit D

The following documents have been referenced in Exhibit D Performance Management:

Other Referenced Documents in Exhibit D	Description and Contents
Exhibit E Reporting	Comprehensively addresses reporting requirements.
Exhibit F Plans	Comprehensively addresses Management Plans.

Attachment D-1. Tables reflecting SLAs per Service Awarded.

The tables in *Attachment D-1* set forth the actual SLAs per Service and as related to Vendor business functions.

Monthly Link Availability:

SkyFiber's target for Link Availability is 99.9%. Link Availability is defined, as the percentage of hours in a calendar month a customer's link did not experience a service outage in that month.

The availability target does not account for scheduled outages, outages related to Customer owned equipment, or outages related to a service provider's network that may be interfaced with SkyFiber's equipment. Actual link downtime is determined through SkyFiber's retrieval and review of log files within the SkyFiber Communications Services Terminal (CST).

For each outage experienced during a particular month, SkyFiber will provide a credit to Customer based on the table below. Credit is calculated based on the monthly recurring fee and a 30-day month. SkyFiber will provide credits to Customer on the invoice following the subscription period in which any applicable bill credits were agreed upon. Under no circumstances shall the total amount of credits provided by SkyFiber in a particular month exceed the Monthly Subscription Fee for the affected link in that same month.

To be eligible for bill credits, the Customer must first report the outage to SkyFiber Technical Support and receive a ticket number.

Outage Duration	% of MRC Credit
Less than 45 minutes	No Credit
At least 45 minutes, but less than 4 hours	0.6%
At least 4 hours, but less than 8 hours	1.25%
At least 8 hours, but less than 12 hours	2.00%
At least 12 hours, but less than 16 hours	3.00%
At least 16 hours, but not more than 24 hours	4.50%

For an outage lasting more than 24 hours, a credit in the amount of 4.5% of the MRC, plus 1% for each 4-hour increment beyond the initial 24 hours will be provided.

EXAMPLES – based on Monthly Subscription Fee of \$1,000.00

- 1. Outage lasting 30 minutes NO CREDIT
- 2. Outage lasting 6 hours $-[1000 \times .0125] = 12.50 credit
- 3. Outage lasting 18 hours $-[1000 \times .045] = 45.00 credit
- 4. Outage lasting 27 hours $-[1000 \times (.045+.01)] = 55.00

- End of Exhibit D -

TEX-AN NG Communications Technology Services Agreement

Between

The State of Texas, acting by and through the Texas Department of Information Resources

and

Skyfiber, Inc. (Vendor)

Exhibit E. Reporting

Exhibit E. Reporting E.1

Exhibit E. Reporting

Contents of Exhibit E Reporting follow:

Article 1.	Introduction	E-3
Article 2.	Reporting Contractual Principles.	E-3
Article 3.	Frequency of Reports	E-5
Article 4.	Methodology for Updating Reporting Requirements	E-5
Article 5.	Documents Referenced in Exhibit E	E-5
Attachme	nt E-1. Reports Schedule	E-6

Article 1. Introduction.

- (a) The purpose of *Exhibit E Reporting* is to comprehensively address agreed-upon reporting requirements for the CTSA.
- (b) Exhibit E Reporting provides the following:
 - (1) Reporting Contractual Principles
 - (A) General Reporting Principles
 - (B) Ad hoc Reporting
 - (2) Frequency of reports
 - (3) Methodology for Updating Reporting Requirements

Article 2. Reporting Contractual Principles.

Exhibit E Reporting addresses the following contractual principles:

Section 2.01 General Reporting.

- (a) The Vendor will provide routine and ad hoc reporting as required in a form and format approved by DIR.
- (b) DIR has the option of requesting special analyses, reports, and reviews from the Vendor. Examples include ad hoc system engineering analyses and project-specific reports. Such requests will be limited in number and scope through a process involving DIR and Vendor management so that they are not open-ended or an undue burden on the Vendor.
- (c) DIR may use staff or contractors, including third-party auditing contractors and third-party Independent Verification and Validation contractors. DIR will ensure that any person or third-party company granted access to Vendor information handles such information securely and appropriately.
- (d) The costs of assembling, reporting, and explaining data to DIR is on the Vendor. Reports will be designed with the flexibility to be readily modified as functional and reporting requirements change.
- (e) The format and media type for each report will be determined in cooperation between DIR and the Vendor. Vendor will provide access to data in a raw format wherever possible and agreed to by both Parties.
- (f) Vendor will disclose financial and proprietary information to DIR to fulfill the CTSA requirements.
- (g) Vendor will provide a real-time, web accessible reporting dashboard. Vendor will consult with DIR to establish the final content of the dashboard. In addition to the Web-based reporting dashboard, the Vendor will provide regular, scheduled reports, as identified below and further described in the RFO, including:
 - (1) Infrastructure Change/Release Management Reports, RFO Section 4.3.2.1.B
 - (2) After Action Reports, RFO Sections 3.5.B.3.a and 4.3.2.1.D
 - (3) Trouble Ticket Report, RFO Section 3.5.B.3.b
 - (4) Trouble Ticket Aging Report by Customer, RFO Section 4.5.3.1.A
 - (5) SLA Non-Compliance Report, RFO Section 4.5.3.1.B
 - (6) Local Services Sales Report, RFO Section 4.5.3.1.C NOT APPLICABLE TO THIS CONTRACT

Exhibit E. Reporting E.3

- (7) SOHO Sales Report, RFO Section 4.5.3.1.D NOT APPLICABLE TO THIS CONTRACT
- (8) Number not assigned
- (9) Marketing Report, RFO Section 4.5.3.1.F
- (10) Weekly Electronic Status Report, RFO Section 4.7.3.1
- (11) Status for Projects by Customer Report, RFO Section 4.7.3.2
- (12) HUB Subcontractor Report, Contract Exhibit I, HUB Subcontracting Plan and RFO Section 2.2.1.4.
- (13) Direct Sales Transactions Reports, Contract Front End, Article 5 NOT APPLICABLE TO THIS CONTRACT
- (14) Security Monthly Progress and Performance Report (RFO Section 3.6.D) NOT APPLICABLE TO THIS CONTRACT
- (15) Security Incident reports (RFO Section 3.6.1.B.9) NOT APPLICABLE TO THIS CONTRACT
- (16) Network Topology Maps and Discovery Reports (RFO Section 3.6.2.B.4.a) NOT APPLICABLE TO THIS CONTRACT
- (17) Network Discovery Executive Summary Reports (RFO Section 3.6.2.B.4.b)
 NOT APPLICABLE TO THIS CONTRACT
- (18) Network Discovery Anomaly Risk Analysis Reports (RFO Section 3.6.2.B.4.c)
 NOT APPLICABLE TO THIS CONTRACT
- (19) Network Discovery Address Space Analysis (RFO Section 3.6.2.B.4.d) NOT APPLICABLE TO THIS CONTRACT
- (20) Network Discovery Perimeter Reports (RFO Section 3.6.2.B.4.e) NOT APPLICABLE TO THIS CONTRACT
- (21) Network Discovery Device Fingerprinting Reports (RFO Section 3.6.2.B.4.f)
 NOT APPLICABLE TO THIS CONTRACT
- (22) Ad hoc reports/network maps (RFO Section 3.6.2.B.5) NOT APPLICABLE TO THIS CONTRACT
- (23) CPT Progress & Status Report (RFO Section 3.6.4.B.7) NOT APPLICABLE TO THIS CONTRACT
- (24) CPT Exploitation Report (RFO Section 3.6.4.B.11) NOT APPLICABLE TO THIS CONTRACT
- (25) CPT Findings Report (RFO Section 3.6.4.B.18), and NOT APPLICABLE TO THIS CONTRACT
- (26) Exceptions and Outstanding Vulnerabilities Report (RFO Section 3.6.5.B.10.c). NOT APPLICABLE TO THIS CONTRACT

Section 2.02 Ad Hoc Reporting.

- (a) DIR may examine any work, process, procedure, and/or Service produced by the Vendor under the CTSA.
- (b) DIR will observe and gather data from all governance processes that determine Services to be performed by the Vendor. This includes:
 - Visibility into governance processes in which DIR does not directly participate; and/or

- (2) Governance processes internal to the Vendor and governance processes through which Services are negotiated with, approved by, and monitored by Customers.
- (3) The Vendor will catalog and maintain all documentation that is associated with performing Services under the CTSA in an electronic document repository. This does not include access to notes of individual Vendor staff members, such as meeting notes or status reports to Vendor management.
- (4) Vendor will provide upon DIR request an electronic copy of any document developed as part of performing Services under the CTSA, including documents that are considered working papers, drafts, or non-deliverable products. Examples include architecture documents, Project notes, and Project artifacts.

Section 2.03 Reporting Timelines.

- (a) The Vendor will provide regular, scheduled reports according to Attachment E-1 Reports Schedule.
- (b) DIR may assess tailored remedies, as allowed under *Exhibit B, Terms and Conditions, Section 11.02* if the Vendor fails to produce and submit all required reports according to the schedule provided in this Exhibit.

Article 3. Frequency of Reports.

Vendor will provide specific, regular reports as identified in this Exhibit.

Article 4. Methodology for Updating Reporting Requirements.

The parties shall use the contract amendment process described in Section 7.01 Amendments and Modifications, of Exhibit B Terms and Conditions, to document changes to this Exhibit.

Article 5. Documents Referenced in Exhibit E Reporting.

Section 5.01 Attachments to Exhibit E.

Attachment E-1 Reports Schedule is associated with Exhibit E Reporting.

Section 5.02 Exhibit E Associated Plans and Timelines.

No plans and timelines are associated with *Exhibit E Reporting*.

Section 5.03 Other Referenced Documents in Exhibit E.

The following documents have been referenced in *Exhibit E Reporting*:

Other Referenced Documents in Appendix E	Description and Contents
Exhibit F Plans	Comprehensively addresses Management Plans for CTSA.

Exhibit E. Reporting E.5

Attachment E-1. Reports Schedule.

Reports are required as circumstances warrant as more particularly described in the RFO, unless the frequency is indicated below:

- E-1 Infrastructure Change/Release Management Reports, RFO Section 4.3.2.1.B
- E-2 After Action Reports, RFO Sections 3.5.B.3.a and 4.3.2.1.D
- E-3 Trouble Ticket Report, RFO Section 3.5.B.3.b
- E-4 Trouble Ticket Aging Report by Customer, RFO Section 4.5.3.1.A
- E-5 SLA Non-Compliance Report, RFO Section 4.5.3.1.B
- E-6 Local services Sales Report, RFO Section 4.5.3.1.C NOT APPLICABLE TO THIS CONTRACT
- E-7 SOHO Sales Report, RFO Section 4.5.3.1.D NOT APPLICABLE TO THIS CONTRACT
- E-8 Number not assigned
- E-9 Marketing Report, RFO Section 4.5.3.1.F
- E-10 Weekly Electronic Status Report, RFO Section 4.7.3.1
- E-11 Status for Projects by Customer Report, RFO Section 4.7.3.2
- E-12 HUB Subcontractor Report, CTSA Exhibit I, HUB Subcontracting Plan and RFO Section 2.2.1.4.
- E-13 Direct Sales Transactions Reports, Contract Front End, Article 5 NOT APPLICA-BLE TO THIS CONTRACT
- E-14 Security Monthly Progress and Performance Report (RFO Section 3.6.D) NOT APPLICABLE TO THIS CONTRACT
- E-15 Security Incident Reports (RFO Section 3.6.1.B.9) NOT APPLICABLE TO THIS CONTRACT
- E-16 Network Topology Maps and Discovery Reports (RFO Section 3.6.2.B.4.a) NOT APPLICABLE TO THIS CONTRACT
- E-17 Network Discovery Executive Summary Reports (RFO Section 3.6.2.B.4.b) NOT APPLICABLE TO THIS CONTRACT
- E-18 Network Discovery Anomaly Risk Analysis Reports (RFO Section 3.6.2.B.4.c)
 NOT APPLICABLE TO THIS CONTRACT
- E-19 Network Discovery Address Space Analysis (RFO Section 3.6.2.B.4.d) NOT AP-PLICABLE TO THIS CONTRACT
- E-20 Network Discovery Perimeter Reports (RFO Section 3.6.2.B.4.e) NOT APPLICA-BLE TO THIS CONTRACT
- E-21 Network Discovery Device Fingerprinting Reports (RFO Section 3.6.2.B.4.f) NOT APPLICABLE TO THIS CONTRACT
- E-22 Ad hoc reports/network maps (RFO Section 3.6.2.B.5) NOT APPLICABLE TO THIS CONTRACT
- E-23 CPT Progress & Status Report (RFO Section 3.6.4.B.7) NOT APPLICABLE TO THIS CONTRACT
- E-24 CPT Exploitation Report (RFO Section 3.6.4.B.11) NOT APPLICABLE TO THIS CONTRACT

- E-25 CPT Findings Report (RFO Section 3.6.4.B.18), and NOT APPLICABLE TO THIS CONTRACT
- E-26 Exceptions and Outstanding Vulnerabilities Report (RFO Section 3.6.5.B.10.c). NOT APPLICABLE TO THIS CONTRACT

- End of Exhibit E -

Exhibit E. Reporting E.7

TEX-AN NG Communications Technology Services Agreement

Between

The State of Texas, acting by and through the Texas Department of Information Resources

and

Skyfiber, Inc. (Vendor)

Exhibit F. Plans

Exhibit F. Plans F.1

Exhibit F. Plans

Contents of Exhibit F Plans follow:

Article 1.	Introduction	F-3
Article 2.	Contractual Principles.	F-3
	Methodology for Updating Associated Plans	
	Documents Referenced in Exhibit F.	
Attachme	nts F-1 through F-21	F-8

Article 1. Introduction.

The purpose of *Exhibit F Plans* is to comprehensively address agreed-upon CTSA Management Plans.

Article 2. Contractual Principles.

Exhibit F Plans addresses the following principles:

- (a) The Vendor is responsible for Services delivered under the CTSA.
- (b) The Vendor shall demonstrate strong project management practices.
- (c) The Vendor shall create, maintain, implement, and update management plans in accordance with this Exhibit.
- (d) Initial and final drafts of the management plans are to be submitted to DIR for approval within the timeframes specified in Table 2 of Section 4.02, Plans and Timelines Associated with Exhibit F.
- (e) The Vendor will provide updated management plans annually or as requested by DIR.
- (f) The Management Plans, which were included in Vendor's Response to the RFO and have been negotiated for incorporation into the CTSA, include:
 - (1) Network to Network Interface (NNI) Plan, RFO Section 3.1.1.1.C NOT APPLICABLE TO THIS CONTRACT
 - (2) Capacity Management Plan, RFO Section 3.1.1.1.D NOT APPLICABLE TO THIS CONTRACT
 - (3) Security Disaster Recovery/Business Continuity Plan, RFO Section 3.6.C
 - (4) NOC Implementation Plan, RFO Section 3.7.B.1 NOT APPLICABLE TO THIS CONTRACT
 - (5) NOC Management Plan, RFO Section 3.7.B.2 NOT APPLICABLE TO THIS CONTRACT
 - (6) Controlled Penetration Testing (CPT) Management Plan, RFO Section 3.6.4.B.3 NOT APPLICABLE TO THIS CONTRACT
 - (7) Service Delivery Implementation Plan, RFO Section 4.1.1.1
 - (8) Marketing Plan, RFO Section 4.1.1.1.I
 - (9) Service Delivery Management Plan, RFO Section 4.1.2.1
 - (10) Order Process Implementation Plan, RFO Section 4.2.1.1
 - (11) Order Process Management Plan, RFO Section 4.2.2.1
 - (12) Change Management Implementation Plan, RFO Section 4.3.1.2
 - (13) Change Management Plan, RFO Section 4.3.2.1
 - (14) Inventory Management Implementation Plan, RFO Section 4.4.1.1
 - (15) Ongoing Inventory Management Plan, RFO Section 4.4.2.1
 - (16) Help Desk Implementation Plan, RFO Section 4.5.1.1
 - (17) Ongoing Help Desk Management Plan, RFO Section 4.5.2.1
 - (18) Billing Plan, RFO Section 4.6.2
 - (19) Program Management Plan, RFO Section 4.7.1.

Exhibit F. Plans F.3

- (20) Ongoing Program Management Plan, RFO Section 4.7.2., and
- (21) Disentanglement Plan, Exhibit B Terms and Conditions, Section 11.06.

Article 3. Methodology for Updating Associated Plans.

Section 3.01 Recommendations.

Either DIR or Vendor may submit to the other Party a recommendation for changes or additions to Plans. Such recommendation will be in writing and will:

- (a) Specifically identify the portion or portions of the Plan to be changed,
- (b) Include the specific language to accomplish the proposed change, and
- (c) Identify the reasons for the proposal and anticipated improvements from the change or repercussions for failure to adopt the change. A copy of the recommendation will be provided to DIR and the Vendor.

Section 3.02 Review and Input.

DIR will determine whether input on the recommendation from any other Customers is appropriate, and will promptly circulate the recommendation to those identified. If DIR does request input from any other Customers, DIR will require any input to be provided in writing and submitted within a specified period of time, not to exceed 60 Business Days from the date of the recommendation.

DIR and Vendor will each receive a copy of the written input from the other Customers, if applicable. The Party making the recommendation may propose adjustments to the recommendation to address any input of the other Customers.

Section 3.03 Approval.

If DIR and Vendor agree upon the recommendation, the Parties will execute a revision to the Plan, as applicable, which will be effective when signed by authorized representatives of both DIR and Vendor and the revised Plan will be posted in a location agreed to by Vendor and DIR.

An approved Plan revision resulting in a substantial change to CTSA operations may trigger a formal amendment process.

Section 3.04 Appeal.

If the DIR and Vendor cannot agree on a recommendation, the recommendation may be submitted to the Executive Steering Committee for resolution.

Article 4. Documents Referenced in Exhibit F Plans.

Section 4.01 Attachments to Exhibit F.

Once accepted by DIR, the final version of the following attachments will be incorporated as part of *Exhibit F Plans*:

Attachments to Exhibit F	Description and Contents
Attachment F-1 Network to Network Interface Plan NOT APPLICABLE TO THIS CONTRACT	Per Section 3.1.1.1.C of the RFO and as negotiated between the Parties.

Attachments to Exhibit F	Description and Contents
Attachment F-2 Capacity Management Plan NOT APPLICABLE TO THIS CONTRACT	Per Section 3.1.1.1.D of the RFO as negotiated between the Parties.
Attachment F-3 Security Disaster Recovery/Business Continuity Plan	Per Section 3.6.C of the RFO, as negotiated between the Parties
Attachment F-4 NOC Implementation Plan NOT APPLICABLE TO THIS CONTRACT	Per Section 3.7.B.1 of the RFO as negotiated between the Parties.
Attachment F-5 NOC Management Plan NOT APPLICABLE TO THIS CONTRACT	Per Section 3.7.B.2 of the RFO as negotiated between the Parties
Attachment F-6 Controlled Penetration Testing (CPT) Management Plan NOT APPLICABLE TO THIS CONTRACT	Per Section 3.6.4.B.3 of the RFO as negotiated between the Parties.
Attachment F-7 Service Delivery Implementation Plan	Per Section 4.1.1.1 of the RFO as negotiated between the Parties.
Attachment F-8 Marketing Plan	Per Section 4.1.1.1.I of the RFO as negotiated between the Parties.
Attachment F-9 Service Delivery Management Plan	Per Section 4.1.2.1 of the RFO as negotiated between the Parties.
Attachment F-10 Order Process Implementation Plan	Per Section 4.2.1.1 of the RFO as negotiated between the Parties.
Attachment F-11 Order Process Management Plan	Per Section 4.2.2.1 of the RFO as negotiated between the Parties.
Attachment F-12 Change Management Implementation Plan	Per Section 4.3.1.2 of the RFO as negotiated between the Parties.
Attachment F-13 Change Management Plan	Per Section 4.3.2.1 of the RFO as negotiated between the Parties.
Attachment F-14 Inventory Management Implementation Plan	Per Section 4.4.1.1. of the RFO as negotiated between the Parties.
Attachment F-15 Ongoing Inventory Management Plan	Per Section 4.4.2.1 of the RFO as negotiated between the Parties.
Attachment F-16 Help Desk Management Plan	Per Section 4.5.1.1 of the RFO as negotiated between the Parties.
Attachment F-17 Ongoing Help Desk Management Plan	Per Section 4.5.2.1 of the RFO as negotiated between the Parties.
Attachment F-18 Billing Plan	Per Section 4.6.2 of the RFO as negotiated bwtween the Parties.
Attachment F-19 Program Management Plan	Per Section 4.7.1. of the RFO as negotiated between the Parties.
Attachment F-20 Ongoing Program Management Plan	Per Section 4.7.2. of the RFO as negotiated between the Parties.
Attachment F-21 Disentanglement Plan	Per Section 11.06, Exhibit B, Terms and Conditions of the Contract.

Exhibit F. Plans F.5

Section 4.02 Exhibit F Associated Plans and Timelines.

The following plans and timelines are associated with Exhibit F Plans:

Table 1: Exhibit F Plans Associated Plans and Timelines

Exhibit F Associated Plans and Timelines	Initial Draft Due	Final Draft Due	Updates
Attachment F-1 Network to Network Interface Plan NOT APPLICABLE TO THIS CONTRACT	Submitted with the Response.	No later than 30 days after Effective Date.	Annually, by Contract Anniversary Date, or as requested by DIR.
Attachment F-2 Capacity Management Plan NOT APPLICABLE TO THIS CONTRACT	Submitted with the Response.	No later than 30 days after Effective Date.	Annually, by Contract Anniversary Date, or as requested by DIR.
Attachment F-3 Security Disaster Recovery/Business Continuity Plan	Submitted with the Response.	No later than 30 days after Effective Date.	Annually, by Contract Anniversary Date, or as requested by DIR.
Attachment F-4 NOC Implementation Plan NOT APPLICABLE TO THIS CONTRACT	Submitted with the Response.	-No later than 30 days after Effective Date.	Annually, by Contract Anniversary Date, or as requested by DIR.
Attachment F-5 NOC Management Plan NOT APPLICABLE TO THIS CONTRACT	Submitted with the Response.	No later than 30 days after Effective Date.	Annually, by Contract Anniversary Date, or as requested by DIR.
Attachment F-6 Controlled Penetration Testing (CPT) Management Plan NOT APPLICABLE TO THIS CONTRACT	Submitted with the Response.	-No later than 30 days after Effective Date.	Semi - annually, by Contract Anniversary Date, or as requested by DIR.
Attachment F-7 Service Delivery Implementation Plan	Submitted with the Response.	No later than 30 days after Effective Date.	Annually, by Contract Anniversary Date, or as requested by DIR.
Attachment F-8 Marketing Plan	Submitted with the Response.	No later than 30 days after Effective Date.	Annually, by Contract Anniversary Date, or as requested by DIR.
Attachment F-9 Service Delivery Management Plan	Submitted with the Response.	No later than 30 days after Effective Date.	Annually, by Contract Anniversary Date, or as requested by DIR.
Attachment F-10 Order Process Implementation Plan	Submitted with the Response.	No later than 30 days after Effective Date.	Annually, by Contract Anniversary Date, or as requested by DIR
Attachment F-11 Order Process Management Plan	Submitted with the Response.	No later than 30 days after Effective Date.	Annually, by Contract Anniversary Date, or as requested by DIR
Attachment F-12 Change Management Implementation Plan	Submitted with the Response.	No later than 30 days after Effective Date.	Annually, by Contract Anniversary Date, or as requested by DIR
Attachment F-13 Change Management Plan	Submitted with the Response.	No later than 30 days after Effective Date.	Annually, by Contract Anniversary Date, or as requested by DIR

Exhibit F Associated Plans and Timelines	Initial Draft Due	Final Draft Due	Updates
Attachment F-14 Inventory Management Implementation Plan	Submitted with the Response.	No later than 30 days after Effective Date.	Annually, by Contract Anniversary Date, or as requested by DIR
Attachment F-15 Ongoing Inventory Management Plan	Submitted with the Response.	No later than 30 days after Effective Date.	Annually, by Contract Anniversary Date, or as requested by DIR
Attachment F-16 Help Desk Management Plan	Submitted with the Response	No later than 30 days after Effective Date.	Annually, by Contract Anniversary Date, or as requested by DIR
Attachment F-17 Ongoing Help Desk Management Plan	Submitted with the Response.	No later than 30 days after Effective Date.	Annually, by Contract Anniversary Date, or as requested by DIR
Attachment F-18 Billing Plan	Submitted with the Response.	No later than 30 days after Effective Date.	Annually, by Contract Anniversary Date, or as requested by DIR
Attachment F-19 Program Management Plan	Submitted with the Response.	No later than 30 days after Effective Date.	Annually, by Contract Anniversary Date, or as requested by DIR
Attachment F-20 Ongoing Program Management Plan	Submitted with the Response.	No later than 30 days after Effective Date.	Annually, by Contract Anniversary Date, or as requested by DIR
Attachment F-21 Disentanglement Plan	As required by Section 11.06 of the Contract.	N/A	N/A

Section 4.03 Other Referenced Documents in Exhibit F.

No other documents are referenced in Exhibit F Plans.

Exhibit F. Plans F.7

Attachments F-1 through F-21.

— End of Exhibit F —

TEX-AN NG Communications Technology Services Agreement

Between

The State of Texas, acting by and through the Texas Department of Information Resources

and

Skyfiber, Inc. (Vendor)

Exhibit G. Insurance

Exhibit G. Insurance G.1

Exhibit G. Insurance

Contents of Exhibit G Insurance follow:

Article 1.	Introduction	G-3
Article 2.	Insurance Contractual Principles.	G-3
Article 3.	Methodology for Updating Associated Exhibit G Attachments	
	and Plans.	G-4
Article 4.	Documents Referenced in Exhibit G	G-4
Attachme	nt G-1. Vendor's Certificate of Insurance.	G-5

Article 1. Introduction.

The purpose of *Exhibit G Insurance* is to address the Vendor Insurance requirements for the CTSA.

Article 2. Insurance Contractual Principles.

- (a) Vendor agrees to keep in full force and effect and maintain at its sole cost and expense the following policies of insurance with the specified minimum limits of liability during the term of this Contract and shall provide proof of such insurance coverage to DIR within five (5) Business Days following the execution of the CTSA. Vendor may not begin performance under the CTSA until such proof of insurance coverage is provided to, and approved by, DIR, in its sole and absolute discretion. All required insurance must be issued by companies whose A.M. Best Company Financial Strength Ratings are at least A financially rated and duly licensed, admitted, and authorized to do business in the State. DIR will be named as Additional Insured on all required coverage (except for Worker's Compensation coverage). Notwithstanding the foregoing, the parties agree that Vendor's carrier(s) for non-Worker's Compensation and non-Business Automobile Liability coverages may be a company other than one admitted in the State, so long as the company has a minimum A.M. Best Company Financial Strength Rating of A- and complies with all other requirements stated herein. The minimum acceptable insurance provisions are as follows:
 - (1) Commercial General Liability: Commercial General Liability must include a combined single limit of \$500,000 per occurrence for coverage A, B, & C including products/completed operations, where appropriate, with a separate aggregate of \$500,000. The policy shall contain the following provisions:
 - (A) Blanket contractual liability coverage for liability assumed under the Contract;
 - (B) Independent Contractor coverage;
 - (C) State, DIR and Customer listed as an additional insured:
 - (D) 30-day Notice of Termination in favor of DIR and/or Customer; and
 - (E) Waiver of Transfer Right of Recovery Against Others in favor of DIR and/or Customer.
 - (2) Workers' Compensation Insurance: Workers' Compensation Insurance and Employers' Liability coverage must include limits consistent with statutory benefits outlined in the Texas Workers' Compensation Act (Art. 8308-1.01 et seq. Tex. Rev. Civ. Stat) and minimum policy limits for Employers' Liability of \$250,000 bodily injury per accident, \$500,000 bodily injury disease policy limit, and \$250,000 per disease per employee.
 - (3) Business Automobile Liability Insurance: Business Automobile Liability Insurance must cover all owned, non-owned, and hired vehicles with a minimum combined single limit of \$500,000 per occurrence for bodily injury and property damage. Alternative acceptable limits are \$250,000 bodily injury per person, \$500,000 bodily injury per occurrence and at least \$100,000 property damage liability per accident. The policy shall contain the following endorsements in favor of DIR and/or Customer:
 - (A) Waiver of Subrogation;
 - (B) 30-day Notice of Termination; and
 - (C) Additional Insured.

Exhibit G. Insurance G.3

(b) Similar coverage as described above shall be required from Vendor in each instance in which it agrees to perform work related to Services at a Customer's premises. A certificate of insurance demonstrating compliance with these coverages and listing the Customer as the additional Insured shall be provided to the Customer prior to Vendor commencing work at a Customer's premises.

Article 3. Methodology for Updating Associated *Exhibit G* Attachments and Plans.

There is no need to update *Attachment G-1 Vendor's Certificate of Insurance*. Any changes to insurance will be made at the exhibit level.

Article 4. Documents Referenced in Exhibit G Insurance.

Section 4.01 Exhibit G Insurance Attachments.

In *Attachment G-1 Vendor's Certificate of Insurance*, Vendor has included its Certificate of Insurance, which sets forth the Vendor's insurance coverage.

Attachments to Exhibit G	Description
Attachment G-1 Vendor's Certificate of Insurance	Vendor's Certificate of Insurance

Section 4.02 Plans Associated with Exhibit G Insurance.

There are no plans referenced in Exhibit G Insurance.

Section 4.03 Other Referenced Documents in Exhibit G Insurance.

There are no other documents referenced in Exhibit G Insurance

Attachment G-1. Vendor's Certificate of Insurance.

— End of Exhibit G —

Exhibit G. Insurance G.5

TEX-AN NG Communications Technology Services Agreement

Between

The State of Texas, acting by and through the Texas Department of Information Resources

and

Skyfiber, Inc. (Vendor)

Exhibit H.
Form of TEX-AN NG
Customer Services Agreement

Exhibit H. Form of TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement

Contents of Exhibit H Form of TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement follow:

Article 1. Introduction	H-3
Article 2. Contractual Principles.	H-3
Article 3. Methodology for Updating Associated Exhibit Attachment	H-3
Article 4. Documents Referenced in Exhibit H.	
Attachment H-1. TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement	H-5
Attachment H-2. TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement – Standard Terms	
and Conditions.	H-8

Article 1. Introduction.

The purpose of *Exhibit H Form of TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement* is to address the agreed-upon form of the TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement.

Article 2. Contractual Principles.

- (a) Attachment H-1 TEX-AN NG Customer Service Agreement and Attachment H-2 TEX-AN NG Customer Service Agreement Standard Terms and Conditions are the templates for the Form of TEX-AN NG Customer Service Agreement among Vendor, DIR, and Customer.
- (b) Attachment H-1 TEX-AN NG Customer Service Agreement is a template which will be the basis of negotiations with Customers. Attachment H-2 TEX-AN NG Customer Service Agreement Standard Terms and Conditions template contains the terms and conditions between and among the Parties, but is contemplated by the Parties that this template might be adjusted as needed to accommodate the requirements of all Parties to such agreement. The terms and conditions of a TEX-AN NG Customer Service Agreement may be negotiated to meet Customer business needs, so long as the TEX-AN NG Customer Service Agreement terms and conditions do not conflict with or weaken the terms of the CTSA.

Article 3. Methodology for Updating Associated Exhibit Attachment.

Section 3.01 Recommendations.

In addition to negotiations with Customers to reach an acceptable TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement, either DIR or Vendor may submit to the other Party a recommendation for changes or additions to *Attachment H-1 TEX-AN NG Customer Service Agreement* and *Attachment H-2 TEX-AN NG Customer Service Agreement – Standard Terms and Conditions*. Such recommendation will be in writing and will:

- (a) Specifically identify the portion or portions of the Attachment to be changed,
- (b) Include the specific language to accomplish the proposed change, and
- (c) Identify the reasons for the proposal and anticipated improvements from the change or repercussions for failure to adopt the change.

Section 3.02 Review and Input.

- (a) DIR will determine whether input on the recommendation from any other Customers is appropriate, and will promptly circulate the recommendation to those identified. If DIR does request input from any other Customers, DIR will require any input to be provided in writing and submitted within a specified period of time, not to exceed 10 Business Days from the date of the recommendation.
- (b) DIR and Vendor will each receive a copy of the written input from the other Customers, if applicable. The Party making the recommendation may propose adjustments to the recommendation to address any input of the other Customers.

Section 3.03 Approval.

If DIR and Vendor agree upon the recommendation, the Parties will execute a revision to the Attachment(s), as applicable, which will be effective when signed by authorized representatives of both DIR and Vendor and the revised Attachment(s) will be posted in a location agreed to by Vendor and DIR.

Section 3.04 Appeal.

If the DIR and Vendor cannot agree on a recommendation, the recommendation may be submitted to the Executive Steering Committee for resolution.

Article 4. Documents Referenced in *Exhibit H Form of TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement.*

Section 4.01 Attachments to Exhibit H.

The following attachments are incorporated as part of Exhibit H Form of TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement:

Attachments to Exhibit H	Description and Contents
Attachment H-1 Form of TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement	Attachment H-1 Form of TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement and Attachment H-2 Form of TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement – Standard Terms and Conditions provide the agreement to be executed by authorized representatives of the Vendor, Customer, and DIR to maximize standardization of the terms and conditions and provide DIR the opportunity for oversight of the contractual relationship between Customer and Vendor.
Attachment H-2 Form of TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement – Standard Terms and Conditions	

Section 4.02 Exhibit H Associated Plans and Timelines.

No plans and timelines are associated with Exhibit H Form of TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement.

Section 4.03 Other Referenced Documents in Exhibit H.

No documents are referenced in Exhibit H Form of TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement.

Attachment H-1. TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement.

TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement

Between

The State of Texas, acting by and through the Texas Department of Information Resources

and

Skyfiber, Inc. (Vendor)

DIR Contract No. DIR-TEX-AN NG - CSA-ICXXX

TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement

This TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement is effective as of the date of the last party to sign, (Effective Date), by and between the Texas Department of Information Resources (DIR), Skyfiber, Inc. (Vendor), and ______ (Customer). DIR, Vendor, and Customer may each be referred to as Party, and collectively DIR, Vendor, and Customer may be referred to as the Parties herein.

Capitalized terms not defined herein shall have the meaning set forth in the CTSA, Exhibit A.

BACKGROUND

The TEX-AN NG Program is authorized by Chapter 2170, Texas Government Code, and Services have been procured by compliance with the applicable public procurement laws of the State of Texas. This TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement is based on, and subject to, the CTSA between DIR and Vendor dated <u>May 23, 2011</u>, DIR Contract Number DIR-TEX-AN NG CTSA-003, including the TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement Standard Terms and Conditions.

AGREEMENT

IN CONSIDERATION of mutual covenants and agreements contained in this TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement, DIR, Vendor, and Customer agree as follows:

- 1. Customer may receive Services provided by Vendor by agreeing to abide by this TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement, including the TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement Standard Terms and Conditions. The CTSA and this TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement represent the entire agreement for access to, and use of, certain Services by Customer. The term of this CSA is from the Effective Date through ______. The Parties understand and agree that notwithstanding any other provision in this TEX-AN-NG-CSA or the CTSA, this CSA shall terminate and expire simultaneously with the expiration and/or termination of the CTSA.
- 2. Except as provided herein, all Services are provided to Customers through DIR. Certain Services require the execution of this TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement. The Services and the related Rates therefore that are subject to the execution of the TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement are attached as Exhibit B. Specifications and additional terms for these certain Services shall be described in Exhibit D to this TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement, if ordered by Customer. The Services actually ordered by Customer will be listed in Exhibit C and attached hereto, and is incorporated by reference for all purposes into this TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement.
- 3. Authorized Exceptions to Attachment H-2 TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement Standard Terms and Conditions:

None.

4. All notices permitted or required under this TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement will be in writing and will be by personal delivery, a nationally recognized overnight courier service, e-mail, or certified mail, return receipt requested. Notices will be deemed given upon the earlier of actual receipt or one calendar day after deposit with the courier service, receipt by sender of confirmation of electronic transmission or five calendar days after deposit with the U.S. Postal Service. Notices will be sent to the addresses listed below, or to such other address as each Party may specify in writing.

If to DIR: Texas Department of Information Resources
Attn: Grace Windbigler, Contract Manager for TEX-AN NG

	300 W. 15th Street, Suite 1300, Austin, TX 78701
With a copy to:	Texas Department of Information Resources, Communications Technology Services Division
	Attn: Carl Marsh, Division Director or his designee

300. W 15th Street, Suite 1300, Austin, Texas 78701

If to Vendor: Skyfiber, Inc.

Attn: Damon Lazarine

3125 South Texas Avenue, Suite

Bryan, TX 77802

With a copy to: General Counsel for Vendor (Legal Notice)

If to Customer: Customer Address

With a copy to: General Counsel for Customer (Legal Notice)

AGREED AND ACCEPTED:

Skyfiber, Inc.	Texas Department of Information Resources
Ву:	By:
Print Name:	Print Name:
Title:	Title:
	Legal:
Customer:	
Ву:	
Print Name:	
Title	

Attachment H-2. TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement – Standard Terms and Conditions.

These standard terms and conditions apply to each TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement, to which they are incorporated, by and between the Texas Department of Information Resources (DIR), Vendor (Vendor) and Customer. DIR, Vendor, and Customer may each be referred to herein as Party, and collectively DIR, Vendor, and Customer may be referred to as the Parties herein.

STANDARD TERMS AND CONDITIONS

1. TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement Elements.

- 1.1 The Parties acknowledge and agree that the terms of the CTSA will apply to the TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement, and will remain in full force and effect except as may be expressly modified by the terms of a TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement or any amendment to the CTSA made in accordance with specific provisions of the CTSA, Article 7 Contract Amendments. In the event of any conflict between the terms and conditions of a TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement and those of the CTSA, the terms and conditions in the CTSA will govern with respect to the Parties and the Services delivered, unless the TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement specifically identifies by section number a clause of the CTSA and indicates that the TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement will be controlling.
- 1.2. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Parties agree that as between Vendor and DIR on the one hand, and Customer on the other, Sections 7.1, 7.2 and 8.7 in the TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement Terms and Conditions (this document) will control over any expressly conflicting statement contained in the CTSA, if any. The Parties acknowledge the CTSA is subject to subsequent amendment by Vendor and DIR pursuant to its terms and agree that, to the extent any such amendments impact any TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement terms and conditions, such amendments will automatically apply to the TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement with no further action by the Parties.
- 1.3 TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreements will continue until terminated as specified therein, and subject to the terms of the CTSA, and Vendor will provide the Services described in the agreed Exhibits to the TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement.

2. DIR's Role as Billing Agent.

Customer acknowledges that in order for Vendor to provide Services pursuant to a TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement, DIR must be a Party to the TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement in order to fulfill its role as billing agent on behalf of Vendor.

3. Certain Services Available to Customer.

Vendor offers a variety of Services which are available to Customer; some of those Services may only be obtained by execution of a TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement. The specific list of Services that Vendor is authorized to offer to Customer under this TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement are found in *Appendix B* hereto. The specific Services Customer is ordering is contained in *Appendix C* hereto. Additional terms and conditions required by Vendor to provide the ordered Services are contained in *Appendix D* hereto.

4. Rates.

- 4.1 For the Services provided by Vendor, Vendor is entitled to its portion of the Rates set out in *Appendix B* to this TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement. A TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement shall be modified for the addition of Rates as new Services are included in the TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement based on mutual agreement of DIR, Vendor, and Customer.
- 4.2 In its role as billing agent for Vendor, DIR shall bill to Customer the "Rates To DIR," plus an additional percentage as DIR's CRF, as authorized by Chapter 2170, Texas Government Code and any applicable telecommunications fees and surcharges. Vendor and Customer acknowledge and agree that DIR shall retain its CRF from the amounts it collects from Customer, prior to paying the net amount to Vendor.

5. Criminal History Background Checks.

Prior to commencement of any Services under this TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement, certain Customers may require background and/or criminal history investigation of certain of the Vendor's employees, agents and Subcontractors who will be providing Services to Customer, if it possesses legislative authority to require such investigations. Should any employee, agent, or Subcontractor of the Vendor who will be providing Services to Customer under the TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement not be acceptable to the Customer, in its sole and absolute discretion, as a result of the background and/or criminal history check, then the Customer may immediately request replacement of the Vendor's employee, agent or Subcontractor in question.

6. Customer Obligations.

In addition to any other Customer obligations set out in the Appendices to this TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement and the CTSA, Customer will have the obligations herein.

- 6.1 Customer will pay, when due, all invoices received from DIR pursuant to this TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement and the CTSA,
- 6.2 Customer will issue a Purchase Order to DIR for the Services listed on *Appendix C*, and shall maintain the currency of such Purchase Order as the ordering of Services changes over the life of the TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement.
- 6.3 Customer will provide a billing contact to DIR and keep such information current at all times during the life of the TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement.
- 6.4 Customer will cooperate with Vendor in Vendor's performance of its obligations and the Services under this Agreement. Customer will make its internal systems and Equipment available if required by Vendor. Customer retains full responsibility for the physical security of its internal systems and Equipment.
- 6.5 Customer will comply with the terms of use statement, which is displayed on the Vendor TEX-AN NG Website, and with all applicable laws related to communications received from or distributed to individuals using the TEX-AN NG system and Services.
- 6.6 Customer will provide access to its information and systems as necessary to assist Vendor in performing its obligations and the Services hereunder and under the CTSA.
- 6.7 Customer will follow reasonable security standards regarding physical security, data, and systems, and will not knowingly or negligently take actions to, or by omissions put, the Vendor Network or the Consolidated State Network or Customer Network at risk of loss, damage, or breach of security.

- 6.8 Customer will at all times be responsible for the security of its physical premises.
- 6.9 Customer retains full responsibility for the conduct of its Authorized End Users in the use of the Services.
- 6.10 Customer will notify Vendor in writing of all laws, rules and regulations, and changes thereto, that affect Services offered pursuant to this TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement.

7. Representations and Warranties by Vendor.

- 7.1 VENDOR REPRESENTS AND WARRANTS THAT ALL SERVICES PERFORMED UNDER THIS TEX-AN NG CUSTOMER SERVICES AGREEMENT WILL BE PERFORMED IN A GOOD AND WORKMANLIKE MANNER. VENDOR DISCLAIMS ALL OTHER WARRANTIES, EITHER EXPRESS OR IMPLIED, INCLUDING, WITHOUT LIMITATION, WARRANTIES OF MERCHANTABILITY AND FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE.
- 7.2 NEITHER DIR NOR VENDOR WILL HAVE ANY LIABILITY WHATSOEVER TO CUSTOMER FOR ANY INCIDENTAL, PUNITIVE, INDIRECT, CONSEQUENTIAL, OR SPECIAL DAMAGES OF ANY KIND (INCLUDING LOST REVENUES OR PROFITS, LOSS OF BUSINESS, OR LOSS OF DATA) ARISING OUT OF OR IN CONNECTION WITH OR RELATED TO THIS TEX-AN NG CUSTOMER SERVICES AGREEMENT OR THE RIGHTS PROVIDED HEREUNDER SUFFERED BY CUSTOMER EVEN IF VENDOR AND DIR ARE INFORMED IN ADVANCE OF THE POSSIBILITY OF SUCH DAMAGES. IN NO EVENT WILL DIR'S OR VENDOR'S TOTAL LIABILITY TO CUSTOMER HEREUNDER FOR ANY REASON EXCEED THE VALUE OF SERVICES RECEIVED BY CUSTOMER UNDER THIS AGREEMENT IN THE TWELVE MONTHS PRECEDING SUCH CLAIM. THE PARTIES AGREE AND ACKNOWLEDGE THAT THIS LIMITATION OF DAMAGES IS A FREELY BARGAINED FOR ALLOCATION OF RISK.
- 7.3 Vendor represents and warrants that Vendor, to the best of its knowledge, has no actual or potential conflicts of interest in providing Services to Customer under the TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement and that Vendor's provision of Services under the TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement to the best of its knowledge would not reasonably create an appearance of impropriety.
- 7.4 Vendor represents and warrants that neither Vendor nor any person or entity, which will participate financially in the TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement, has received compensation from Customer for participation in preparation of specifications for the TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement. Vendor represents and warrants that it has not given, offered to give, and does not intend to give at any time hereafter, any economic opportunity, future employment, gift, loan, gratuity, special discount, trip, favor or service to any public servant or employee in connection with the TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement.

8. General Terms.

- 8.1 Customer agrees and acknowledges that the terms of the CTSA related to *Force Majeure*, Confidential Information, and any additional limitations on damages will apply to the TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement. This section only applies to the extent authorized by law.
- 8.2 Except as expressly provided herein, no provision of the TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement will constitute or be construed as a waiver of any of the privileges, rights, defenses, remedies or immunities available to Customer. The failure to en-

force or any delay in the enforcement of any privileges, rights, defenses, remedies, or immunities available to Customer by law will not constitute a waiver of said privileges, rights, defenses, remedies, or immunities or be considered as a basis for estoppel. Except as expressly provided herein, Customer does not waive any privileges, rights, defenses, remedies or immunities available to Customer by execution of this TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement.

- 8.3 This TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement will be construed and governed by the laws of the State of Texas and is performable in Travis County, Texas. Venue for any action relating to a TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement is in State courts in Austin, Travis County, Texas, or, with respect to any matter in which the federal courts have exclusive jurisdiction, the federal courts for Travis County, Texas.
- 8.4 If one or more provisions of this TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement, or the application of any provision to any Party or circumstance, is held invalid, unenforceable, or illegal in any respect, the remainder of the TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement and the application of the provision to other Parties or circumstances will remain valid and in full force and effect.
- 8.5 Except as provided in *Section 1.2* above, the TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement may be amended only upon written agreement between DIR, Vendor, and Customer, but in no case will the TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement be amended so as to make it conflict with the laws of the State.
- 8.6 Neither DIR, nor Vendor, nor Customer may assign or transfer this TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement without the written consent of the other Parties, which consent will not be unreasonably withheld, except that upon written notice to DIR and Customer, Vendor may assign the TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement without DIR's and Customer's consent to any Affiliate that Vendor controls, is controlled by, or is under common control with, (provided such entity is adequately capitalized) or to any entity which acquires or succeeds to all or substantially all of the business or assets of Vendor whether by consolidation, merger, sale or otherwise (such as a spin-off of Vendor); and provided further, that upon written notice to Vendor, either DIR and /or Customer may assign the TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement without the Vendor's consent to any State entity designated by the Texas Legislature as being the successor to all contracts of either DIR and/or the Customer. The Parties covenant to fully cooperate in executing such instruments as necessary to keep accurate records of the names of all Parties hereto.
- 8.7 Exhibit B Terms and Conditions, Section 14.01 Infringement Indemnification of the CTSA is incorporated herein by reference and will apply to work product created by Vendor pursuant to the TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement.
- 8.8 Vendor will serve as an independent contractor in providing Services under this TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement. Vendor's employees are not and will not be construed as employees of Customer.
- 8.9 Vendor will have no authority to act for or on behalf of Customer except as provided for in the TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement and the CTSA; no other authority, power, or use is granted or implied. Vendor may not incur any debts, obligations, expenses, or liabilities of any kind on behalf of Customer other than those incurred in performance of the TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement.
- 8.10 In addition to the requirements of *Exhibit B Terms and Conditions*, *Section 8.01 Financial record retention and audit* of the CTSA, Vendor will maintain and retain supporting fiscal documents adequate to ensure that claims for TEX-AN NG Customer

Services Agreement funds associated with the TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement are in accordance with applicable State requirements. These supporting fiscal documents will be retained by Vendor for a period of four (4) years after the date of submission of the final invoices.

- 8.11 Exhibit D Performance Management of the CTSA addresses the agreed upon performance criteria for Vendor's Services available to Customer. Customer may notify DIR in writing of alleged performance failures and DIR may, in its sole and absolute discretion, as between DIR and Customer, determine that a performance Deficiency may have occurred.
- 8.12 The Parties understand and agree that certain personal and/or sensitive information may be transmitted and/or received in connection with this TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement. The Parties agree to apply reasonable and prudent management controls and methods to protect sensitive information in its possession in a manner that complies with all applicable State and Federal laws, rules and regulations.

9. Termination.

- 9.1 The TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement is effective upon execution by representatives of DIR, Vendor, and Customer and expires upon termination or expiration of the CTSA (as renewed or extended), unless the TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement is earlier terminated as set forth below, or extended in accordance with Section 9.4 below.
- 9.2 In the event that any Party fails to carry out or comply with any of the material terms and conditions of the TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement, another Party may notify the breaching Party of such failure or default in writing and demand that the failure or default be remedied within 30 calendar days. In the event that the breaching Party fails to remedy such failure or default within 30 calendar days of receiving written notice, each other Party will have the right to cancel the TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement effective immediately.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, Customer will not have the right to cancel the TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement if Vendor's failure or inability to comply with the terms and conditions of the TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement is caused by or arises from, in whole or in part, the refusal or inability, for whatever reason, of Customer to provide the support and assistance that Vendor requires from Customer to perform its obligations under the TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement, and which Customer previously agreed to provide to Vendor. If Customer does not provide Vendor with the requisite level or amount of support, for whatever reason, Vendor will be entitled, upon receipt of DIR approval, which shall be exercised in DIR's sole and absolute discretion, but not obligated, to suspend or cancel any further work on the particular Service for which adequate support is not available, and focus its efforts on other Services within scope for the Customer.

- 9.3 Except as otherwise provided in the CTSA, or as provided below, DIR or Vendor may terminate the TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement for convenience and without cost or penalty upon 90 days' prior written notice.
- 9.4 Upon written amendment signed by all Parties, Customer and Vendor may continue Vendor's Services under the TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement, notwithstanding the expiration or termination of the CTSA only for such period of time as necessary to transition the Customer and Services to a successor service provider.

- 9.5 Unless otherwise provided in Appendix A hereto, pursuant to the provisions of CTSA, the Customer will pay any unrecovered costs associated with Vendor providing Services to it through the CTSA, if the Customer terminates the TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement for convenience.
- 9.6 DIR may terminate this TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement without recourse following the determination by a competent judicial or quasi-judicial authority and Vendor's exhaustion of all legal remedies that Vendor, its employees, agents or Subcontractors have either offered or given any Thing of Value to an officer or employee of Customer or the State in violation of State law.

10. Dispute Resolution.

If a dispute seeking money damages is identified by DIR, Vendor, or Customer, dispute resolution will follow the procedures outlined in *Exhibit B Terms and Conditions*, *Section 11.10 Dispute Resolution* of the CTSA, which references Chapter 2260, Texas Government Code. Any pursuit of equitable relief will not constitute a waiver by DIR or Customer of any immunity from suit or liability. Notwithstanding the foregoing, DIR and Customer are not precluded from initiating a lawsuit for damages against Vendor in a court of competent jurisdiction and may do so without engaging in the process provided by Chapter 2260, Texas Government Code.

11. End of Agreement-Life Transition.

11.1 Agreed Language. This TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement, DIR Contract No. DIR—TEX-AN NG—CSA – IC XXX, is in effect from ______ until 12:00:00 p.m., _____, and for such further period as allowed by the TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement (the "Effective Expiration Date of the TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement"). In order to ensure the smooth transition of Services from Vendor to a successor service provider, the Parties agree to the following assignment language for this TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement:

Notwithstanding any other provision of this TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement, the following assignment provision applies:

Effective as of one second after the expiration of the CTSA, without the necessity of execution of additional documents, and at no cost to DIR or the Customer, Vendor hereby agrees to the absolute and complete assignment of this TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement to DIR or a successor service provider, provided that the following occurs on or by 5:00 p.m. of the Business Day of the final expiration date of the CTSA:

DIR or the successor service provider agrees to assume all TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement obligations and liabilities that arise on and after one second after the final expiration of the CTSA, and is responsible to pay to Vendor the applicable transition assignment fees, if any, as set forth in the Transition Assignment Liability Schedule attached to this TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement, Vendor remains responsible for all TEX-AN NG Customer Services Agreement obligations and liabilities that arise prior to the final expiration date of the CTSA.

11.2 No Cost. Vendor is not authorized to charge the Customer, DIR or successor service provider, a fee or cost for the assignment.

dix B: Service Descriptions ar	nd Rates.
ustomer Name:	
List of Services and applicable Rates A	Available Under this TEX-AN NG Customer Service Agree
1. 2.	
 X.	
Λ.	
Rate Schedule to Customer (includes I	DIR Cost Recovery Fee)
1.	
2. 	
X.	
dix C: Ordered Services Desc	ription. SEE ATTACHED APPENDIX C.
dix D. Specifications and Add	itional Terms.SEE ATTACHED APPENDIX D
and an oppositionation of an arrange	
ustomer Initials & Date	Vendor Initials & Date

TEX-AN NG Communications Technology Services Agreement

Between

The State of Texas, acting by and through the Texas Department of Information Resources

and

Skyfiber, Inc. (Vendor)

Exhibit I.

HUB Subcontracting Plan

Attach current and completed HUB Form.

— End of Exhibit I —